# GEOTECHNICAL CHARACTERIZATION AND SLOPE STABILITY ANALYSES OF THE TOWN BUSH VALLEY, PIETERMARITZBURG SOUTH AFRICA

By

# **Keval Singh**

2018

### **Supervisors:**

Dr. E.D.C Hingston Dr. M.B. Demlie

Submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science In the Discipline of Geological Sciences At the School of Agricultural, Earth and Environmental Science University of KwaZulu-Natal Durban

South Africa

# PREFACE

The experimental work described in this thesis was carried out in the School of Geological Sciences, University of KwaZulu-Natal, Westville, from January 2015 to November 2018, under the supervision of Dr. Hingston and Dr. Demlie.

These studies represent original work by the author and have not otherwise been submitted in any form for any degree or diploma to any tertiary institution. Where use has been made of the work of others it is duly acknowledged in the text.

As the candidate's supervisor I have approved this thesis for submission and examination.

Name:

Signature:..... Date: .....

As the candidate's co-supervisor I have approved this thesis for submission and examination.

Name:.....

Signature: ...... Date: .....

I, <u>Keval Singh</u> declare that:

- 1. The content presented in this dissertation is my own unaided work, except where suitable referenced and acknowledged as coming from other sources.
- 2. This thesis has not been submitted for any degree or examination at any other university.
- 3. This thesis does not contain other persons' data, graphs or other information, unless specifically acknowledged as being sourced from other persons.
- 4. This thesis does not contain any other persons writing, unless where specifically acknowledged as being sourced from other researchers. Where other written sources have been quoted then:
  - a. Their words have been re-written but the general information attributed to them has been referenced.
  - b. Where their exact words have been used, then their writing has been placed inside quotation marks, and referenced.
- 5. This thesis does not contain text, graphics or tables copied from the Internet, unless specifically acknowledged and the source being detailed in the thesis and in the References Section.

Signature: ...... Date: ......

### ABSTRACT

The construction of settlements over zones of instability is increasing the impact of disasters across the world both in developed and developing nations. Many areas in the greater Pietermaritzburg region in South Africa, such as the Town Bush Valley, are prone to slope instability due to the terrain morphology and high intensity rainfall. This study has investigated the geotechnical conditions at the Town Bush Valley, in Pietermaritzburg. A geotechnical characterization of the Town Bush Valley has been undertaken in order to understand the geotechnical conditions prevailing on site. Furthermore, two critical slopes were selected for slope stability analyses to investigate the conditions under which failure would occur. The method of analyses chosen was the Morgenstern and Price method using the Rocscience, SLIDE software. The analyses involved a deterministic approach and a probabilistic approach. In the deterministic approach, all the input variables were considered as constant values. In the case of the probabilistic approach, the effective shear strength parameters were chosen as the random variables in order to account for their uncertainty. Prior to the analyses, sensitivity analysis was conducted in order to see the effect of the effective shear strength parameters, c' and  $\varphi'$ , on the factor of safety. Various scenarios, including groundwater conditions and surcharge load, were considered during the analyses. Results from the site characterization show that the site is characterized by heterogeneous talus material, which is underlain at depth by shales of the Pietermaritzburg Formation and sandstones of the Vryheid Formation. Particle size analysis, Atterberg Limits Determination and consolidated-drained triaxial tests were undertaken on the talus material.

The slope stability analyses show that the probabilistic approach presents a better insight into the assessment of the slope than a deterministic approach in accounting for the uncertainty in the geotechnical parameters. The random behaviour of the geotechnical parameters was quantified through various probabilistic functions. The various functions derived during probabilistic slope stability analyses, allowed for an assessment of the reliability of the data sets.

**Keywords/Phrases:** Deterministic slope stability analysis; Phreatic surface; Probabilistic slope stability analysis; Random variables; Town Bush Valley

# **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

I would like to acknowledge the supportive role my parents Kishore and Carol Singh, have played over the years. I would like to thank Sasha Gengen for motivating me.

A thesis requires guidance from experienced professionals in this respect I would like to thank my supervisors, Dr. Hingston and Dr. Demlie for their professional advice and input.

I would like to thank Mr Neil Barr, Mr Balin Govender, Mr Richard Kelland and Ms Jan Norris for their assistance throughout my studies.

# CONTENTS

TITLE	i
PREFACE	iii
DISCLAIMER	ii
ABSTRACT	iv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	V
CONTENTS	vi
List of Figures	ix
List of Tables	xii
List of Equations	xiii
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 General Background	1
1.2 Problem Statement	2
1.3 Research Hypothesis	2
1.4 Aim and Objectives	2
1.5 Dissertation Structure	
CHAPTER 2: DESCRIPTION OF THE STUDY AREA	5
2.1 General description of the study area	5
2.1.1 Location	5
2.1.2 Topography	
2.1.3 Terrain evaluation	7
2.1.4 Climate and drainage	9
2.1.5 Vegetation	
2.2 Regional Geological Setting	
2.3 Local geology of the Town Bush Valley	
2.3.1 Ecca Group	
2.3.2 Karoo dolerite intrusives	
2.3.3 Colluvial hillslope deposits	
2.4 Hydrogeology	
2.4.1 Aquifer Types	
2.4.2 Hillslope hydrological processes and groundwater flow	
CHAPTER 3: LITERATURE REVIEW	
3.1 Slope Stability Analysis	
3.1.1 Methods of slope stability analyses	
3.1.2 Deterministic approach in slope stability analysis	
3.1.3 Probabilistic approach in slope stability analysis	
3.1.3.1 Mean, standard deviation and coefficient of variation	

3.1.3.2 Probability of failure	27
3.1.3.3 Probability distribution functions	
3.1.3.4 Reliability index	29
3.1.3.5 Random variables	29
3.1.3.6 Probablistic approximation methods	
3.2 Representation of pore water pressures	
3.3 Conditions for Analyses	
3.3.1 Drainage conditions	
3.3.1.1 Undrained Conditions	
3.3.1.2 Drained Conditions	
3.4 Mechanical properties of Talus Material	
3.4.1 Granular material	
3.4.2 Silts	
3.4.3 Clays	
3.5 Review of the Engineering Geological Conditions at the Town Hill Escarpment	
3.5.1 Geomorphological Description of the Town Bush Valley	
3.5.2 Natural disconuities in Town Bush Valley	40
3.5.3 Equilibrium Destabilising Forces	40
3.5.4 Instability in roadworks	41
3.5.5 Northdale investigation	
3.5.6 Rickivy landslide	
3.5.6.1 Influence of pore water pressures	44
3.5.7 Athlone slope failure	
3.6 Review of subsurface drilling, augering and trial pitting in Town Bush Valley	45
3.6.1 Previous soil laboratory test results in the Town Bush Valley	46
CHAPTER 4: METHODOLOGY	48
4.1 Scientific framework	
4.2 Soil sampling	50
4.2.1 Undisturbed sampling and <i>in-situ</i> density determination	50
4.3 Laboratory testing	
4.3.1 Particle size analysis	52
4.3.1.1 Grading analysis	
4.3.1.2 Hydrometer analysis	
4.3.2 Atterberg Limits Determination	53
4.3.2.1 Liquid limit	53
4.3.2.2 Plastic limit	53
4.3.2.3 Linear shrinkage	54

4.3.3 Triaxial test	54
4.3.3.1 Saturation	55
4.3.3.2 Consolidation	55
4.3.3.3 Compression	55
4.4 Slope stability analyses	56
4.4.1 Selection of the method of analyses	57
4.4.2 Selection of the cross-sections for analyses	56
4.4.3 Representation of values	58
4.4.4 Representation of pore water pressures	60
4.4.5 Probabilistic slope stability analyses	60
4.4.5.1 Sensitivity analysis	60
4.4.5.2 Selection of scenarios and scientific procedures used during analyses	61
CHAPTER 5: RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	64
5.1 Introduction	64
5.2 Geotechnical characterization of the Town Bush Valley	64
5.2.1 Engineering geology descriptions of the material from boreholes, auger hole records an pitting	d trial 64
5.3 Results from laboratory testing	71
5.3.1 Grain Size Analysis and Atterberg Limits Determination	71
5.3.2 Triaxial test	74
5.4 Slope stability analyses of selected slopes in the Town Bush Valley	77
5.4.1 Sensitivity Analysis	78
5.4.2 Deterministic and probabilistic slope stability analyses for the LNPD slope	79
5.4.2.1 LNPD - analysis 1	79
5.4.2.2 LNPD – analysis 2	82
5.4.3 Deterministic and probabilistic slope stability analyses for the MPD slope	85
5.4.3.1 MPD – analysis 1	85
5.4.3.2 MPD – analysis 2	87
CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	91
6.1 Conclusions	91
6.2 Recommendations for further research	93
REFERENCES	94
APPENDICES	105

Figure 2.1: Location map of the Town Bush Valley
Figure 2.2: Town Bush Valley site plan
<b>Figure 2.3:</b> Digital elevation model of the Town Bush Valley, indicating slopes > 18°7
Figure 2.4: Geotechnical map of Pietermaritzburg highlighting areas of geotechnical limitations to
development based on the 1: 50 000 Geotechnical Series 2930CB Pietermaritzburg
Figure 2.5: Mean monthly rainfall, maximum and minimum temperatures at Pietermaritzburg (source:
SA explorer, 2015)
Figure 2.6: Average monthly rainfall, maximum and minimum temperature range from 2005 to 2010
(SAWS, 2015)
Figure 2.7: The Town Bush Stream with boulder dolerite in the alluvial channel derived from talus
material
Figure 2.8: Drainage map indicating surface water flow directions
Figure 2.9: Generalized geological map of the Pietermaritzburg region based on the 1:50 000
Geological Series 2930CB Pietermaritzburg
Figure 2.10: Local geological map of the study area
Figure 2.11: A dolerite sill observed from the Town Bush Valley looking towards World's View17
Figure 2.12: Boulders intersected in the talus horizon during trial pitting in the Montrose Park
Development
Figure 2.13: Town Bush Valley hillslope schematic presentation of groundwater flow
Figure 2.14: Contour map showing the depth to the groundwater table below natural ground level in
Town Bush Valley
Figure 2.15: Vector map showing the localised groundwater flow regime in Town Bush Valley22
Figure 3.1: Probability distribution function ( <i>pdf</i> ) for the factor of safety (adapted from Gover, 2014)
Figure 3.2: Probability distribution function types (adapted from Montgomery & Runger, 2011)28
Figure 3.3: Steps involved in a Monte Carlo Simulation (Hutchinson & Bandalos, 1997)31
Figure 3.4: Comparative aerial photographs of the Town Bush Valley outlined in red spanning 67 years
spanning 67 years (adapted from Maurenbrecher and Booth, 1975)
Figure 3.5: Fissures intersected in the Cascades Development
Figure 3.6: Cutting failure near Hilton in 1967 (adapted from Maurenbrecher and Booth, 1975)42
Figure 3.7: Sinkhole development in the N3 Highway in 2015
Figure 3.8: Rickivy embankment failure in 1970 (adapted from Maurenbrecher and Booth, 1975)43
Figure 3.9: Cross-section of the Rickivy embankment (adapted from Maurenbrecher and Booth, 1975).
Figure 3.10: Cross-section of the Athlone slope failure (adapted from Maurenbrecher and Booth, 1975).
44

Figure 3.11: A shear plane on the Athlone Slope (adapted from Maurenbrecher and Booth, 1975)45
Figure 3.12: Location of the boreholes, auger holes and trial pits: Town Bush Valley site plan46
Figure 3.13: Average particle size distribution curve for the Town Bush Valley talus material47
Figure 4.1: General flow chart indicating the scientific steps followed during the study
Figure 4.2: Soil sample positions in the Town Bush Valley
Figure 4.3: In-situ density retrieval from an undisturbed block at trial pit MPD3
Figure 4.4: Waxed soil block at trial pit MPD3
Figure 4.5: Changes in the soil state when water is added
Figure 4.6: Typical triaxial system setup in a laboratory
Figure 4.7: Flowchart illustrating the phases used during the probabilistic approach of slope stability
analysis
Figure 4.8: Lines of cross-section covering the WVD, MPD, UNPD, LNPD and Cascades Development
Figure 4.9: Cross-section F-F' of the LNPD used for the slope stability analyses
Figure 4.10: Cross-section G-G' of the MPD used for the slope stability analyses
Figure 5.1: Location of lines of cross-section
Figure 5.2: Geological cross-section A-A' of the WVD
Figure 5.3: Geological cross-section B-B' of the WVD
Figure 5.4: Geological cross-section C-C' of the UNPD
Figure 5.5: Geological cross-section D-D' of the Cascades Development
Figure 5.6: Geological cross-section E-E' of the LNPD
Figure 5.7: Geological cross-section F-F' of the LNPD
Figure 5.8: Geological cross-section G-G' of the MPD
Figure 5.9: Geological cross-section H-H' of the MPD
Figure 5.10: Matrix supported talus profile intersected in trial pit LNPD1
Figure 5.11: Residual sandstone rock fragment preserved in the talus matrix (trial pit LNPD2)70
Figure 5.12: Excavator used during trial pitting (Photo 1), talus material intersected in trial pit MPD2
(Photo 2)
Figure 5.13: Particle size distribution curves for the talus material: Cross-section of the Rickivy
embankment adapted from Maurenbrecher and Booth, (1975)
Figure 5.14: Sample LNPD3 - Deviator stress (kPa) vs Axial strain (%) (left) and Pore water pressure
(kPa) vs Axial strain (%) (right)
Figure 5.15: Sample MPD3 - Deviator stress (kPa) vs Axial strain (%) (left) and Pore water pressure
(kPa) vs Axial strain (%) (right)
Figure 5.16: Barreling failure of specimens (Photo 1 - sample LNPD3; Photo 2 - LNPD specimen sets;
Photo 3 - sample MPD3)
Figure 5.17: Mohr circles used to define the effective cohesion and effective angle of friction for sample
LNPD3

Figure 5.18: Mohr circles used to define the effective cohesion and effective angle of friction for sample
MPD3
Figure 5.19: Sensitivity analysis for the effective cohesion and effective angle of friction78
Figure 5.20: LNPD analysis 1 scenario 1, at the measured groundwater table80
Figure 5.21: LNPD analysis 1 probabilistic analysis, at the maximum increase in the groundwater table
using the minimum range of effective shear strength parameters
Figure 5.22: LNPD analysis 1 scenario 4, histogram of the relative frequencies for the FOS, at the
maximum increase in the groundwater level
Figure 5.23: LNPD analysis 2 probabilistic analysis, at the measured groundwater level using the mean
effective shear strength parameters
Figure 5.24: LNPD analysis 2, histogram plot of the relative frequencies for the FOS, at the measured
groundwater table
Figure 5.25: MPD scenario 1 analysis 1, at the measured groundwater table
Figure 5.26: MPD analysis 1 scenario 5, at the maximum groundwater table
Figure 5.27: MPD analysis 2 probabilistic analysis, at the measured groundwater table using the mean
effective shear strength parameters
Figure 5.28: MPD analysis 2 probabilistic analysis, at the maximum increase in the groundwater table
using the mean effective shear strength parameters
Figure 5.29: MPD analysis 2, histogram plot of the relative frequencies for the FOS, at the maximum
increase in the groundwater table

### List of Tables

Table 2.1: Stratigraphic sequences preserved in the study area	13
Table 2.2: General hydrogeological properties of water bearing units	20
Table 3.1: Summary of slope stability analyses methods and conditions under which they apply	y25
Table 3.2: Summary of various probablistic approximation methods	
Table 3.3: Summary of various pore water pressure representation methods	
Table 3.4: Typical friction angles for granular soils (Look, 2007)	
Table 3.5: Typical friction angles for granular soils (Carter & Bentley, 1991)	
Table 3.6: Typical friction angles for granular soils (Budhu, 2000; Murthy, 2003; Das, 2006;).	
Table 3.7: Correlation of relative density with the angle of internal friction for clean sands (Du	uncan &
Wright, 2005)	
Table 3.8: Values for effective angle of friction for normally consolidated clays (Duncan &	Wright,
2005)	
Table 3.9: Typical values for compacted clays (Duncan & Wright, 2005).	
Table 3.10: Typical values for effective friction angles for normally consolidated clays (C	Carter &
Bentley, 1991)	
Table 3.11: Factors influencing clay strength	
Table 3.12: Destabilizing equilibrium conditions (Budhu, 2000; Duncan & Wright, 2005)	41
Table 3.13: Previous shear strength test results obtained in the Town Bush Valley	47
Table 4.1: Statistical distribution of the random variables	59
Table 4.2: Effective shear strength parameters of the residual horizons	60
Table 4.3: Baseline analyses and scenarios considered during slope stability analyses	61
Table 5.1: Generalized engineering geological descriptions	68
Table 5.2: Engineering geological descriptions, Cascades Development	69
Table 5.3: Engineering geological descriptions, LNPD	70
Table 5.4: Engineering geological descriptions, MPD	71
Table 5.5: Summary of index properties for the talus material	73
Table 5.6: Triaxial test results of various samples for the talus material	76
Table 5.7: Summarized analyses and scenarios considered for the LNPD and MPD slopes	
Table 5.8: LNPD analysis 1, deterministic slope stability results	
Table 5.9: LNPD analysis 1 scenario 4, FOS functions at the maximum increase in the phreatic	surface
	80
Table 5.10: LNPD analysis 2, summarized probabilistic slope stability analyses results	82
Table 5.11: LNPD analysis 2, FOS functions at the measured phreatic surface	83
Table 5.12: MPD analysis 1 deterministic slope stability results	85
Table 5.13: MPD analysis 2, summarized probabilistic slope stability analyses results	87
Table 5.14: MPD scenario 2 probabilistic parameters at a 1.49 m increase in the groundwater t	able.89

Equation 3.1: Factor of safety	23
Equation 3.2: Factor of safety expressed in terms of total stress analysis	24
Equation 3.3: Factor of safety expressed in terms of an effective stress analysis	24
Equation 3.4: Mean	27
Equation 3.5: Standard deviation	27
Equation 3.6: Coefficient of variation	27
Equation 3.7: Probability of failure	
Equation 3.8: Probability of success	27
Equation 3.9: Normal reliability index	29
Equation 3.10: Lognormal reliability index	29
Equation 3.11: Piezometric surface vertical depth	32
Equation 3.12: Piezometric surface	32
Equation 3.13: Phreatic surface	32

# CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

### 1.1 General Background

The South African government faces an on-going challenge of providing basic housing and infrastructure for the citizens of its country. In the current economic climate, the government is challenged with the urgent need in upgrading impoverished areas through the provision of adequate infrastructure and services and at the same time, integrating these underdeveloped areas into growing urbanizing cities. The local government acknowledges this approach in several carefully planned and designed strategies, which has been implemented throughout the country. Traditionally, private housing estates have appealed to middle to high-income citizens. The escalating level of crime has however, initiated major changes in the urban landscape. Gated communities, in the form of private developments are transforming the face of emerging cities in South Africa.

The growth of private developments in the form of large luxury residential estates, golf estates, office parks, townhouse complexes and secured apartments, is an increasing trend in well-developed towns of South Africa. In general, the growth of gated communities has significantly increased over the past five years (Landman, 2002). The Midlands area in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa has observed an exponential increase in such developments in the past decade with the development of Gowrie Estate, The Gates, Oakhill Park, Garlington Estate and Victoria Country Club Estate.

This has sparked the interest of investors in real estate investment potential in luxury private developments. As such, this has driven real estate fund managers to drastically rethink about the optimum utilization of land for gated communities. Richards *et al.* (2006) highlighted the importance of taking into account the geotechnical factors which influence the design and planning of future developments. The financial cost implication is an important factor where a financial input is required to change either the condition or reduce its impact on the proposed development or land use change. The construction of settlements over zones of instability is increasing the impact of natural disasters both in developed and developing nations across the world (Rosenfeld, 1994). Understanding the geotechnical conditions that render these zones hazardous is a challenging aspect of engineering geology.

The Town Bush Valley is one such area occupied by numerous commercial and residential developments. The Town Bush Valley is situated outside the town of Pietermaritzburg in the KwaZulu-Natal Midlands. Over the past half century, this area has been one of continuous debate and interest in the geotechnical field. The slopes of the Town Bush Valley area, which are characterized by colluvial and talus soils, have been widely regarded as unsuitable and in some cases hazardous ground to found on.

The stability of the slopes of the Town Hill Escarpment has been meet by mixed reactions by practicing professionals such as Structural Engineers, Geotechnical Engineers and Engineering Geologists throughout KwaZulu-Natal. Hadlow (1993), Hadlow (2004), Kujawa (2005), Price (2006). The Council for Geoscience (2008) classified the study area as having active mass movement and unstable slopes on a regional scale. Limited site specific research has been undertaken on the geological, hydrogeological and geotechnical properties of the talus material and its influence on the slopes of the Town Bush Valley. Schreiner (2005a) recognized that the addition of loads exerted on the slopes may result in instability as these slopes are prone to long term downslope creep.

This study aims to evaluate the geotechnical properties and stability of critical slopes of the Town Bush Valley. The study further aims to determine the influence of seasonal groundwater changes and surcharge loads, on the stability of selected slopes using a probabilistic approach.

### 1.2 Problem Statement

The talus deposits of the Town Bush Valley are subject to downslope creep. The inherent heterogeneous nature of the soil, groundwater conditions and incised features created by palaeo-drainage incisions along with the geological arrangement of lithologies in the study site is conducive to mass wasting processes. Destabilizing forces in the form of anthropogenic activities and seasonal groundwater table fluctuations can easily upset the natural equilibrium processes operating on the Town Bush Valley.

### 1.3 Research Hypothesis

Steeply inclined slopes underlain by talus material in the Town Bush Valley exist in a delicate state of natural equilibrium. Increase in the groundwater level brought about by seasonal changes and the application of surcharge loads in the form of structural developments will result in slope instability. The use of a probabilistic approach to slope stability analyses accounts for the variability in material properties and affords a degree of reliability in the results obtained.

### 1.4 Aim and Objectives

The overall aim of this research is to investigate the prevailing geotechnical conditions at the Town Bush Valley and assess the stability of selected slopes on site.

The specific objectives of the investigation are:

- To establish the geological environment and conditions that gave rise to the deep talus deposits in the Town Bush Valley.
- To conduct a review on previous case studies on causative factors that have resulted in slope failures in the talus material of the Town Hill Escarpment.
- To undertake a geotechnical characterization of the area and determine the geotechnical parameters of the talus material.

- To construct cross-sections of critical sections of the Town Bush Valley based on available data sets, supplemented by data verification points.
- To conduct slope stability analyses on critical cross-sections using a deterministic and probabilistic approach, using the Rocscience Inc. SLIDE (2016) software.
- To evaluate and assess the reliability of the results obtained during probabilistic slope stability analyses.

# 1.5 Dissertation Structure

This dissertation is organized in six chapters. Each chapter presents specific but interlinked aspects of the study. The contents of the six chapters are briefly summarized as follows:

#### **CHAPTER 1:** Introduction

The introductory chapter presents a detailed overview of the general background setting of the study site. The chapter presented the basis on which the study was undertaken. In addition, the chapter discusses the research rationale, the problem statement, aim, objectives and structure used in the study.

#### **CHAPTER 2:** Description of the Study Area

This chapter presents the geographical setting of the study area its topography, terrain morphology, climatic and drainage conditions. Particular attention is given to the terrain morphology in which a digital elevation model is presented. The geological conditions of the study site are discussed from an overview to a site-specific level. The hydrogeological conditions are discussed, which includes the presentation of a conceptual model.

#### **CHAPTER 3:** Literature Review

A literature review was conducted on the concept of slope stability with attention being given to a probabilistic approach. The chapter further details the basic mathematical principles and approximation methods that are used in a probabilistic approach. The conditions for slope stability analyses and various material properties are presented. Selected slope stability case studies conducted in the Town Bush Valley are presented along with laboratory datasets obtained from historical tests.

#### **CHAPTER 4:** *Methodology*

The scientific framework and methods used to undertake the study is described in this chapter. It presents the methodology used during data collection, collation and verification. The chapter discusses the distribution of data points used to investigate and evaluate the ground conditions. The basic methods and standards used during soil sampling and laboratory testing are presented. Furthermore, the approach taken during limit equilibrium modelling and the parameters required for slope stability analyses, are presented.

#### **CHAPTER 5:** *Results and Discussion*

This chapter presents the results of the geotechnical characterization of the study area. These include a detailed discussion on the geological, hydrogeological and geotechnical conditions prevailing in the study area. Furthermore, the results of the laboratory tests are presented. The discussion is weighted around slope stability analyses, which are undertaken under various scenarios. The chapter culminates in an assessment of the probability of failure of selected slopes, with emphasis on critical conditions that may cause failure.

#### **CHAPTER 6:** Conclusion and Recommendations

The conclusion amalgamated the purpose of doing the research with the main findings of the study. The chapter presents important points concluded in each section of the study. Furthermore, it presents areas of further research.

# **CHAPTER 2**

### **DESCRIPTION OF THE STUDY AREA**

### 2.1 General description of the study area

#### 2.1.1 Location

The Town Bush Valley is situated in the suburb of Montrose, approximately 6.50 km north-west of central Pietermaritzburg, KwaZulu-Natal province, South Africa (Figure 2.1).



Figure 2.1: Location map of the Town Bush Valley.

The study area was formally known as the Queen Elizabeth Park which formed part of the Natal Parks Board property until 2004. For confidentiality issues and for the purpose of this dissertation, the study area has been divided into five developments as illustrated in Figure 2.2. These five subdivisions have been proposed by the developer with the internal border sub-divisions between developments. The northern portion comprises the main residential area which has been denoted the Cascades Development. The eastern portion situated close to the suburb of Montrose, comprises mainly office blocks and has been denoted the Montrose Park Development (MPD). The smaller southern portion of the study area, which buffers the N3 National highway and lies near World's View, has been denoted the World's View Development (WVD). The developments located in the western portion of the study area adjacent to the Queen Elizabeth National Park have been split into the Upper National Park Development (UNPD) and the Lower National Park Development (LNPD). In addition, the peripheral land falling outside the study area adjacent to UNPD and LNPD, remains property of the Natal Parks Board. The five mentioned village developments ultimately culminate to form what is colloquially known as the Town Bush Valley which covers an approximate area of 1.90 km<sup>2</sup>.



Figure 2.2: Town Bush Valley site plan.

#### 2.1.2 Topography

The Town Bush Valley occupies the middle to lower, north-east facing slope of the Town Hill Escarpment. The morphology ranges from convex to concave. The elevation ranges from 790 to 950 m above mean sea level (mamsl). The hummocky landform generally dips towards the north-east, with natural slopes in the escarpment ranging from nearly flat to 18°. A digital elevation model (DEM) was developed for the Town Bush Valley study area and is shown in Figure 2.3 (spatial resolution: 2 m, vertical accuracy: 5 m). A DEM augmented by geotechnical information is an important tool used in

reconnaissance-level regional geological hazard analysis (Haneberg, 2004). The DEM presents a visual interpretation of the various landforms and slope geomorphologies in the Town Hill Escarpment and indicates the general decrease in elevation from the south-west to the north-east. An analysis of localized topographic variances suggests the strong prevalence of hummocky topography which is inferred to be micro-relief structures in the form of depressions and slumps, which mantle the slopes of the Town Bush Valley.

The DEM (Figure 2.3) is presented at an oblique angle in order to highlight the inclined slopes of the Town Bush Valley. Elevated areas in which slopes exceed 18° tend to form curvi-linear patterns on the high slopes near World's View on the south-western slopes. A concentrated matted pattern of slopes exceeding 18° is present in Chase Valley on the northern slopes, which attains similar elevations to World's View. The pattern gives an indication as to the hillslope processes operating in the Town Bush Valley as well as the way talus accumulates and deflects in the study area. Areas of deep talus accumulation on steep slopes, are potentially prone to slope stability issues.

Steeply inclined slopes, some of which exceed 18° and follow contour lines, are present in the study area in the Montrose Park Development (MPD), World's View Development (WVD), Lower National Park Development (LNPD) and Upper National Park Development (UNPD).



Figure 2.3: Digital elevation model of the Town Bush Valley, indicating slopes > 18°.

### 2.1.3 Terrain evaluation

The topography and morphology of the Town Bush Valley has been shaped by colluvial and fluvial processes over a period of geological time. Richards *et al.* (2006) pointed out that the hummocky topography around the World's View to Otto's Bluff Escarpments and the Mpumuza area in Pietermaritzburg is underlain by ancient landslide debris, which is potentially erodible and unstable. In addition, there are many instability features associated with these colluvial hillslope deposits. Richards *et al.* (2006) further added that micro-relief processes in the form of mass wasting occurs in the form of creep movements, debris slides and slumps. These processes are a direct result of changing equilibrium conditions caused by the incision of gullies, climatic change and anthropogenic activities.

Natural slope obstacles within individual slopes such as gullies, streams, sandstone platforms and dolerite ridges, would deflect downslope mass movement (Price, 2006). This will result in some areas being more receptive to debris accumulation than others and therefore zones with deeper talus accumulation (Price, 2006). Colluvial and alluvial deposits generally overly the bedrock of the lower slopes and valley bottoms of the Town Hill Escarpment and extends along the former floodplains of the Msunduzi River and its tributaries (Maud, 1981).

The main geotechnical problem in the study area is slope instability as shown in Figure 2.4. The Council for Geoscience (2008) classified the study area as having active mass movement and unstable slopes. In areas where slope gradients exceed  $18^{\circ}$ , there are not only limitations to development but a likelihood of slope instability (Richards *et al.*, 2006). The geotechnical map also indicates areas of mass movement where the potential for slope instability exists as these slope gradients exceed  $18^{\circ}$ .



**Figure 2.4:** Geotechnical map of Pietermaritzburg highlighting areas of geotechnical limitations to development based on the 1: 50 000 Geotechnical Series 2930CB Pietermaritzburg.

#### 2.1.4 Climate and drainage

The region is characterized by a subtropical climate with warm summers and moderately dry winters. The area receives about 695 mm of rainfall annually, with most rainfall occurring mainly during midsummer. The study area falls within the Quaternary Catchment U20J and is located in rainfall zone U2D and evaporation zone 30B (Department of Water and Sanitation, 2015). Pietermaritzburg receives the lowest rainfall in June (6 mm) and the highest in January (112 mm). The average midday temperature for Pietermaritzburg ranges from 20.5°C in June to 27°C in February. Figure 2.5 summarizes the climatic conditions of the city of Pietermaritzburg.



**Figure 2.5:** Mean monthly rainfall, maximum and minimum temperatures at Pietermaritzburg (source: SA explorer, 2015).

KwaZulu-Natal receives more rainfall than most parts of southern Africa, the majority of which falls in the summer months (Maurenbrecher & Booth, 1975). Figure 2.6 presents the average minimum and maximum temperatures over a ten-year period (2005-2010) recorded at the Cedara weather station (02394820) located in Cedara, Pietermaritzburg approximately 5 km from the study site. Figure 2.6 further presents a summary of the average rainfall conditions recorded at the Cedara weather station for the period of 2005 to 2010. Climatic data was acquired from the South African Weather Services (SAWS) the data spans from 2005 to 2010.



**Figure 2.6:** Average monthly rainfall, maximum and minimum temperature range from 2005 to 2010 (SAWS, 2015).

From the temperature data, the maximum temperatures generally peak over the months of December to February, where temperatures range between  $23^{\circ}$ C to  $27^{\circ}$ C during the summer months. The minimum temperatures are generally recorded over the winter months of June and July, where temperatures range between  $1^{\circ}$ C and  $4^{\circ}$ C.

A review of historic data obtained from the Cedara weather station indicate significant rainfall events in which the rainfall exceeded 100 mm were recorded in the years of 1958, 1971 and 1987. The former mentioned years noted significant flooding conditions, particularly during the year of 1987 when KwaZulu-Natal experienced its highest recorded rainfall to date.

The rainfall data indicates that the Town Bush Valley receives its highest rainfall during the warm, summer months of November to February. Over the ten-year period, January 2005 recorded the highest rainfall of 232 mm. This is followed by March 2010, which recorded 174 mm of rainfall. The year of 2006 received on average the highest annual rainfall (79 mm) over the ten-year period. Although a mild annual decrease in the rainfall pattern was observed over the ten-year period, sporadic and heavy monthly rainfalls offset the recorded average values. These sudden heavy rainfall events are few and isolated but are prevalent during the present years of 2010 to 2016.

KwaZulu-Natal is one of the few areas on the subcontinent where the annual rainfall exceeds the potential loss by evapotranspiration (Weinert, 1980). The Town Hill Escarpment is frequently covered in mist and consequently as a result the study site is subject to high humidity and frequent drizzle.

The Town Bush Stream is aligned perpendicular to the Town Bush Valley and has been identified as the central drainage feature which flows in a north-easterly direction and is shown in Figure 2.7.



**Figure 2.7:** The Town Bush Stream with boulder dolerite in the alluvial channel derived from talus material.

A network of second and third order drainage features link up to the Town Bush Stream. This concept is illustrated in Figure 2.8, which represents a drainage map done by the author for the Town Bush Valley.



Figure 2.8: Drainage map indicating surface water flow directions.

Catchment areas denoted as Catchment 1 to Catchment 3 in Figure 2.8, define several second and third order drainage features which extend up the southern slopes of the Town Bush Valley. Two prominent drainage features drain the LNPD and UNPD, while the WVD is drained by a single drainage line.

Aerial photographic interpretation of the 1:10 000 scale orthophoto map of Pietermaritzburg acquired in 2015 indicates a drainage line, which commences in the WVD and dissects the Cascades Development, ultimately linking up to the Town Bush Stream. These drainage features can be traced up the Town Hill Escarpment and are defined by incised drainage channels.

A review of the 1936 (1:25 000 scale), 1967 (1:25 000 scale) and 2006 (1:50 000 scale) topographic maps acquired in 2015 suggests that these features perpendicularly cross contours with their flow directions governed by the hummocky topography, which is further expanded on in Chapter 3. The valley slopes of the MPD are drained by three streams. The main drainage feature, which cross-cuts the N3 highway above the MPD, is orientated in a north-east direction.

These documented drainage features have had a profound effect in shaping the landscape of the Town Bush Valley. These drainage features are sometimes discontinuous in nature and are concentrated along localized depressions of boulder-rich talus variants as documented by Allen (1981) and Singh (2016). These discontinuous features emphasize the erratic and unpredictable nature of the subsurface drainage system, which can cause subsoil erosion. This can lead to the formation of "softer" and weaker zones in the talus material, which can initiate slope instability

#### 2.1.5 Vegetation

The vegetation on site consists of a mixture of low to high lying grass and dense pockets of woodland which intersperse the study area. Dense vegetation tends to buffer drainage features. Prior to development of the study site, the Town Bush Valley was occupied by wattle and gumtree plantations.

### 2.2 Regional Geological Setting

The regional geology of central KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa, is dominated essentially by the Karoo Supergroup which spans in age from 300 Ma to 178 Ma (Hunter *et al.*, 2006). Magmatic arcs were the provenance areas of turbiditic and deltaic Ecca Group and Beaufort Group sediments (Johnson, 1991). The Ecca Group is renowned for its coal-bearing facies, formed in shallow-marine, deltaic and fluvial environments (Hunter *et al.*, 2006). The Ecca Group is of Late Palaeozoic age and in the north-eastern region comprises the Pietermaritzburg Formation, the Vryheid Formation and the Volksrust Formation. At about 180 Ma, large extensive basaltic volcanism terminated the Karoo sedimentation. This coincided with the fragmentation of Gondwana, which also marked the intrusion of numerous dolerite dykes and sills. These geological successions are capped by Cenozoic deposits.

### 2.3 Local geology of the Town Bush Valley

The Town Bush Valley is underlain by micaceous sandy, lenticular bedded siltstone and sandstone of the Vryheid Formation. The various lithofacies of the Vryheid Formation are observed in an upward coarsening cycle which is deltaic in origin.

Typical coarsening upward successions of deltaic deposits essentially consist of muddy siltstone resulting from shelf suspension overlain by alternations of immature sandstones, dark siltstone and mudstone (Johnson *et al.*, 2006). Fining upward fluvial cycles with sheet-like geometry are often truncated by reactivation surfaces and scours either meandering or braided rivers (Le Blanc Smith, 1980).

In the study area, this is underlain by massive to laminated carbonaceous siltstone and shale of the Pietermaritzburg Formation. The Pietermaritzburg Formation forms the basal unit of the Karoo Supergroup and overlies the Dwyka Group. The Pietermaritzburg Formation consists of monotonous greyish-brown, slightly sandy shales, becoming progressively more clayey and mica rich towards the top (Maurenbrecher & Booth, 1975).

In addition, heavily bioturbated and penecontemporaneously deformed sandy and silty beds are noted at the top of the formation (Johnson *et al.*, 2006). In the Pietermaritzburg area, the Pietermaritzburg Formation and Vryheid Formation are about 330 m and 250 m in thickness respectively (Maurenbrecher & Booth, 1975).

These sequences have been intruded by fine-grained dolerite sills of varying thicknesses. The entire sequence is capped by massive, unsorted slumps and talus deposits of 6.00 m to 20.00 m in thickness. Deposits from mass wasting processes are widespread throughout South Africa and are derived from areas of topographic relief. Most are relatively thin deposits and comprise talus, colluvial gravel or pedisediment (Partridge *et al.*, 2006). In central and northern KwaZulu-Natal, thick unconsolidated colluvial deposits bury bedrock pediments on the lower hillslopes (Partridge *et al.*, 2006). These colluvial sediments are thought to accumulate during the sheetwash transport of sediment derived from the erosion of soils and talus on the upper slopes during the Late Pleistocene and Holocene (Botha & Partridge, 2000). The variation in profile characteristics of the palaeosols points to changing drainage conditions. Climatic change in the region led to periods of instability on hillslopes during which soils were eroded, dongas incised and colluvium accumulated on the lower slopes (Partridge *et al.*, 2006).

Table 2.1 presents the stratigraphic sequences preserved in the study area. Figure 2.9 shows a geological map illustrating the major geological successions present in the Pietermaritzburg area.

Era	Period	Lithology		od L		Lithology	Typical description	Mode of deposition	Thickness
Cenozoic	Quaternary	C Tal		Colluvial/ lus deposit	Fine sandy, silty, clay mixed with residual Ecca Group bedrock fragments and dolerite & sandstone boulders	Colluvial	15-24 m		
Mesozoic	Jurassic			Dolerite sill	Medium-coarse grained crystals	Igneous Intrusion	3-8 m		
Palaeozoic	Permian	Karoo Supergroup Ecca Group	roup	Vryheid Formation	Sandstone, siltstone, shale	Fluvial	250 m		
			Pietermaritzburg Formation	Mudstone, shale, siltstone	Fluvial	330 m			

**Table 2.1**: Stratigraphic sequences preserved in the study area.



**Figure 2.9:** Generalized geological map of the Pietermaritzburg region based on the 1:50 000 Geological Series 2930CB Pietermaritzburg.

A site geological map has been produced and is presented in Figure 2.10. The map has been complied based on sub-surface investigation results (borehole drilling, augering & trial pitting) and geological field mapping. The primary geological units, namely the Pietermaritzburg Formation, Vryheid Formation, dolerite intrusives and talus material are discussed in the following subsections in context with Figure 2.10.



Figure 2.10: Local geological map of the study area.

#### 2.3.1 Ecca Group

The Town Bush Valley is underlain by the Ecca Group which is represented on the mid to lower slopes by the Pietermaritzburg Formation, which in turn is capped by the Vryheid Formation on the high slopes.

The bedrock geology, which predominates the northern, western and eastern portions of the study area, consists of the Pietermaritzburg Formation. According to Price (2006), the Pietermaritzburg Formation mostly dips gently towards the north-west. Drilling investigations undertaken in the study area indicates that the Pietermaritzburg Formation is represented by shale intercalated with lenses of siltstone, which is preserved in the UNPD, LNPD, MPD and Cascades Developments. More specifically, shale bedrock of the Pietermaritzburg Formation is prominent in the south-western portion of the UNPD and south-eastern portion of the Cascades Development. Unweathered shale bedrock is preserved on the toe slopes of the MPD at depths of 20.00 m below natural ground level (NGL).

A continuous sequence of residual siltstone intercalated with sandy lenses of residual sandstone, caps the Pietermaritzburg Formation Shale bedrock. This sequence underlies the western and south eastern portion of the study site corresponding to the UNPD, LNPD, MPD and Cascades Developments.

On the higher slopes of the escarpment, the Pietermaritzburg Formation is conformably overlain by the more erosion resistant micaceous sandstones of the Vryheid Formation. The Vryheid Formation predominates the south-western region of the Town Bush Valley study site. The younger overlying Vryheid Formation has a shallow dip (1°- 5°) to the west and north-west (Price, 2006). During geological mapping undertaken for this particular study, it was observed that the bedrock of the Vryheid Formation generally trends in a north-west to south-east direction in the study area. Sandstone of the Vryheid Formation forms the basal bedrock unit of the WVD, with various intercalated sequences of siltstone (silty lenses) and shale preserved in the sandstone. More specifically, sandstone with siltstone intercalations (silty lenses) predominate the eastern portion of the WVD, at depths greater than 17.00 m below NGL.

#### 2.3.2 Karoo dolerite intrusives

A review of the 1945 geological map complied by the Geological Survey Office depict several sills that outcrop in the Town Hill Escarpment. These are not reflected on the more recent map versions by the Council for Geoscience in 2002. It is inferred that these once "thick" dolerite rock units have been masked by a combination of colluvial and fluvial processes. Colluvial processes have possibly resulted in the partial burial of these intrusives while fluvial processes have resulted in the erosion of these lineaments in the recent geologic past.

Some intrusions appear to be continuous and extend over large areas while others appear to be localised. Figure 2.11 illustrates a prominent dolerite sill located above the study area (1.7 km west), which characterises the typical elongated appearance of the dolerite sills in the Town Bush Valley.



Figure 2.11: A dolerite sill observed from the Town Bush Valley looking towards World's View.

Borehole drilling investigations indicate residual dolerite horizons which are preserved in the northwestern and south-eastern portion of the Town Bush Valley. The residual dolerite displays a coarse texture and is generally preserved in the study site as dolerite corestones in a clay matrix. This forms as a result of deep *in-situ* weathering processes operating on the dolerite bedrock over a period of geological time

Competent dolerite bedrock is preserved in the form of inclined sills in the Town Bush Valley. A dolerite sill trending in a north-west orientation underlies the southern region of the study site. Furthermore, a dolerite sill is also preserved in the south-western region, partially transecting the UNPD.

The north-eastern portion of the study site has two dolerite sill sequences positioned in the Cascades Development. They are inferred to have an irregular shape and the geological arrangement of the dolerite sill near the north-eastern boundary of the Cascades Development, suggests it intrudes the sedimentary rocks of the Pietermaritzburg Formation (Schreiner, 2005b).

### 2.3.3 Colluvial hillslope deposits

Thick colluvial and talus deposits mantle the hillslopes on the escarpment in Pietermaritzburg, with the term talus used to differentiate a coarse, immature colluvial variant (boulders, residual rock fragments) from the finer textured colluvial (gravel) deposit. These late Pleistocene to Holocene aged colluvial deposits are responsible for hillslope instability and deep donga erosion (Richards *et al.*, 2006). The unconsolidated colluvial deposits are restricted to the steep transportational mid-slopes and toe-slopes on the escarpment in Pietermaritzburg, which is often defined by outcropping sandstones of the Vryheid

Formation or dolerite. Richards *et al.* (2006) recognized that the thicknesses of pedogenically-altered colluvium or slope deposits in Pietermaritzburg are highly variable and range in thickness from 1.50 m to greater than 16.50 m. The basal deposits of the colluvium are typically referred to as talus which comprise a poor sorting array of large dolerite boulders (0.20 m to 1.50 m) and shale fragments within a sandy or silty matrix, derived from reworking of talus or finer textured colluvial deposits upslope (Richards *et al.*, 2006).

Soil profiling undertaken according to the South African Institute of Civil Engineering guidelines for soil logging (SAICE, 2002) indicates that the soil texture of the talus material is generally described as a silty sandy clay or silty clayey sand. Gravel to cobble sized shale and dolerite fragments form part of the soil matrix. More notable is the occurrence of boulder sized dolerite fragments in the soil texture which have been noted in various silt and clay matrixes, as illustrated in Figure 2.12.



**Figure 2.12:** Boulders intersected in the talus horizon during trial pitting in the Montrose Park Development.

The high variability in the groundmass to fragment composition has resulted in the occurrence of numerous combinations of matrix supported or clast supported soil structures. The colluvial hillslope material includes talus deposits, which includes residual rock fragments preserved in their soil matrixes. The residual rock fragments and soils are derived from sandstone, siltstone and dolerite. These residual deposits are not seen as true residual soils, formed from *in-situ* weathering of bedrock, but large (> 6.00 m) rock fragments that are deposited as a result of the downslope movement of the soil. Richards *et al.* (2006) pointed out that the colluvium is derived by the erosion of older coarse talus, soils and

weathering profiles in bedrock, which accumulates through two transportational processes, namely mass movement and slope or sheetwash.

Based on the borehole profiles which is discussed in Chapter 5, the talus horizons of the MPD, UNPD, LNPD and Cascades Development generally extend to depths exceeding 21.00 m below NGL. Relatively, thicker talus deposits overlie the Cascades Development which are in the order of 12.00 m in thickness. The talus deposits forming the toe slopes of the Town Bush Valley are generally thicker than the talus soils forming the crest of the slope.

Topography is an important element in hillslope processes. Very steep terrain would result in material accumulating at the slope pediment but not much on the slope itself, and a flat terrain would result in localised talus deposition. The Town Hill Escarpment and slopes provide an initial steep terrain with progressively flatter slopes ideal for deep concentrations of talus (Price, 2006).

# 2.4 Hydrogeology

The hydraulic properties of the underlying soil and bedrock govern the way groundwater flows. It is important to differentiate the various aquifers and their hydraulic properties.

### 2.4.1 Aquifer Types

The nature and distribution of aquifers in a geological environment is controlled by the lithology and structure of the formations (Freeze & Cherry, 1979). The following types of aquifers occur in the study area:

**Unconsolidated aquifer:** The factors affecting the porosity of talus soil include particle size distribution, sorting, grain shape, degree of compaction, solution effects, mineralogical composition, particularly the presence of clay particles (Bell, 2007).

The talus material represents an unconfined aquifer system. The addition of grains of different sizes to such an assemblage lowers its porosity and this is directly proportional to the amount added (Bell, 2007). In a hummocky terrain, the presence of a basal aquifer system creates a highway for flow that infiltrates under the overlying local systems (Freeze & Cherry, 1979). Seepage is common in landslide debris and shallow depressions within hummocky topography are often filled with water (Richards *et al.*, 2006).

**Intergranular fractured aquifer:** The Sandstones of the Vryheid Formation represent a shallow aquifer system in the study area. The most common cementing material in sandstone bedrock is quartz, calcite and clay minerals (Freeze & Cherry, 1979). Freeze & Cherry (1979) suggests that the presence of small scale stratification in sandstone enables the permeability of very large samples to be uniformly anisotropic.

The shales and siltstones of the Vryheid Formation and Pietermaritzburg Formation represent a very low permeability, aquifer system in the study area. At depth, the shale aquifers are generally soft, with less fractures and a low permeability due to confining pressures. Typical values of hydraulic conductivity of intact shale samples tested in the laboratory rarely exceed 10<sup>-9</sup> m/s and are commonly in the range of 10<sup>-12</sup> to 10<sup>-10</sup> m/s (Freeze & Cherry, 1979). Fractures in shale can impart a significant component of secondary porosity and permeability.

In igneous rocks, an appreciable amount of fracture permeability generally occurs within a couple of metres of the ground surface at a shallow depth.

Table 2.2 presents a summary of the various water bearing units present in the Town Bush Valley and their literature based hydraulic characteristics.

Lithology	Typical description	Water bearing unit (thickness)	Permeability range (k, Darcy) (Freeze & Cherry, 1979; Smith, 1990)	Hydraulic conductivity range (K, m.s <sup>-1</sup> ) (Freeze & Cherry, 1979)	Porosity range (n, %) (Freeze & Cherry, 1979)
Colluvial/ Talus deposit	Fine sandy, silty, clay with residual rock fragments and boulders	Aquifer (15-24 m)	10 <sup>2</sup> to 10 <sup>-2</sup>	10 <sup>-1</sup> to 10 <sup>-5</sup>	35-50 (silty, sand)
Dolerite sill	Medium-coarse grained crystals	Aquifer (3-8 m)	$10^{0}$ to $10^{-3}$	10 <sup>-2</sup> to 10 <sup>-6</sup>	0-10
Vryheid Formation	Fine grained sandstone,	Aquifer (20 m)	10 <sup>-1</sup> to 10 <sup>-5</sup>	10 <sup>-4</sup> to 10 <sup>-8</sup>	5-30
	Siltstone, shale	Aquifer (20m)	10 <sup>-4</sup> to 10 <sup>-8</sup>	10 <sup>-7</sup> to 10 <sup>-11</sup>	0-10
Pietermaritzburg Formation	Mudstone, shale, siltstone	Aquifer (200 m)	10 <sup>-4</sup> to 10 <sup>-8</sup>	$10^{-7}$ to $10^{-11}$	0-10

 Table 2.2: General hydrogeological properties of water bearing units.

### 2.4.2 Hillslope hydrological processes and groundwater flow

Groundwater recharge can be defined as the entry into the saturated zone of water made available at the water-table surface, together with the associated flow away from the water table within the saturated zone (Freeze & Cherry, 1979).

Groundwater discharge can be defined as the removal of water from the saturated zone across the watertable surface, together with the associated flow towards the water table within the saturated zone (Freeze & Cherry, 1979). Recharge and discharge areas in the study site is illustrated in Figure 2.13 (insets a, b, c). Groundwater flow is anticipated to flow through the unconsolidated talus material and along the talus and shale bedrock interface, representing an unconfined aquifer system.



Figure 2.13: Town Bush Valley hillslope schematic presentation of groundwater flow.

Using points of measured groundwater levels, recorded mainly during the early spring season, contours were generated using the Surfer (version 8.0) software package. Figure 2.14 shows the interpolated groundwater table presented as depths below natural ground level. Figure 2.15 shows the interpolated groundwater flow directions which is presented as flow vectors.



**Figure 2.14:** Contour map showing the depth to the groundwater table below natural ground level in Town Bush Valley.



Figure 2.15: Vector map showing the localised groundwater flow regime in Town Bush Valley.

# **CHAPTER 3**

### LITERATURE REVIEW

### 3.1 Slope Stability Analysis

Slope stability analysis involves the application of mathematics to conditions of nature such as mass wasting processes (Cornforth, 2005). The process of slope development involves a complex set of interactions between soil and rocks on the one hand and the hydrological regime on the other (Bell & Maud, 1999). The index of slope stability is known as the factor of safety (FOS). This is defined by Duncan & Wright (2005), by Equation 1:

$$FOS = \frac{Shear strength}{Shear stress}$$
[3.1]

The FOS defines the stability of a slope and slope failure occurs if the shearing resistance of a potential failure surface is exceeded by shearing stress imposed on that failure surface (Duncan & Wright, 2005). When FOS = 1.00, a slope is at the point of failing because the resistence is in the exact state of balance with the destabilizing forces (Selby, 1982; Cornforth, 2005). Where FOS < 1.00 the slope is considered to be in a state of failure and where FOS > 1.00, the slope is considered to be stable (Selby, 1982).

Slope stability can be analysed using various methods such as the limit equilibrium method, limit analysis, finite difference method and finite element method (Budhu, 2000). Slope stability calculations need to be performed to ensure that the resisting forces are sufficiently greater than the forces tending to cause a slope to fail (Duncan & Wright, 2005). The calculations usually consist of computing a factor of safety value using one of several limit equilibrium procedures of analysis. These procedures of analysis employ the same definition of the factor of safety and compute the factor of safety using the equations of static equilibrium. The analyses of slope stability considers two nummerical approaches namely a deterministic or probablistic approach. The method of slope stability is linked to the approach taken and the results that are required.

#### 3.1.1 Methods of slope stability analyses

Limit equilibrium procedures employ the FOS definition and compute it using the equations of static equilbrium. Uncertainty about shear strength is often the largest factor involved in slope stability analyses, and it is therefore logical that the factor of safety should be related directly to shear strength parameters (Duncan & Wright, 2005).

The factor of safety is obtained by inputting several parameters such as slope geometry, shear strength parameters, pore water pressure and external loads into an equation. The shear strength of soil is normally given by the Mohr-Coloumb failure criterion as shown in Equation 3.2. A refinement of the
shear strength equation expressed in terms of the FOS defined in terms of total stresses (Equation 3.2) and effective stresses (Equation 3.3) is defined by Duncan & Wright (2005), as:

$$FOS = \frac{c + \sigma \tan\varphi}{\tau}$$
[3.2]

$$FOS = \frac{c' + (\sigma - \mu) \tan\varphi'}{\tau}$$
[3.3]

Where; c and  $\varphi$  are the cohesion and angle of friction respectively for the soil in terms of total stress,  $\tau$  is the shear strength required for equilibrium and  $\sigma$  is the total normal stress on the shear plane. For effective stresses (Equation 3.3),  $\mu$  is the pore water pressure, c' and  $\varphi'$  are the effective cohesion and effective angle of friction respectively for the soil.

The calculation of the factor of safety involves using one or more equations of static equilibrium calculation of the stresses for the analysed slope for which a factor of safety for each surface is determined. The factor of safety is assumed to be constant throughout a particular slip surface under analysis. If failure was to occur, the shear stress would be equal to the shear strength at all points along the failure surface and the assumption that the factor of safety is constant would be valid (Duncan & Wright, 2005).

Essentially there are two approaches in limit equilibrium analyses which statisfy static equilibrium. The first approach which are the single free-body procedures, considers equilibrium for the entire mass of the soil bounded beneath by an assumed slip surface and above the surface of the slope (Duncan & Wright, 2005). Such methods include the Infinite Slope Procedure and the Swedish Slip Circle Method. The second approach is known as the slice procedure, which involves dividing the soil mass into a number of vertical slices and equilibrium is computed for each individual slice (Duncan & Wright, 2005), such as, the Ordinary Method of Slices, the simplified Bishop Procedure and the Morgenstern & Price (1965) procedure.

In static equilbrium procedures, three static equilibrium conditions need to be satisfied which are equilibrium of forces in the vertical direction, equilibrium of forces in the horizontal direction and equilibrium of moments about any point. Different slope stability procedures make different assumptions since some satisfy all equilibrium procedures such as the Morgenstern & Price (1965) procedure, while others satisfy some equilibrium procedures such as the Bishops procedure. The problem of computing FOS is statically indeterminate, since there are more unknowns such as forces and the locations of forces, than the number of equilibrium equations. Thus, assumptions must be made in order to statisfy static equilibrium. For instance, two procedures may even satisfy the same equilibrium conditions but make different assumptions and therefore produce different values for the factor of safety (Duncan & Wright, 2005). Table 3.1 presents the applicability of various slope stability analysis procedures.

	Single free-body procedures
Infinite Slope	This procedure can be used on both homogenous and non-homogenous soil.
Procedure	Also on slopes where the stratigraphy restricts the slip surface to shallow depths
Tioccuire	and parallel to the slope face (Duncan & Wright, 2005).
	Applicable to slopes where the angle of friction is equal to zero and where
Swedish Circle	relatively thick zones of weaker material are present. Also, where the slip
Method	surface can be approximated as a circle (Smith, 1990; Duncan & Wright, 2005;
	Knappet & Craig, 2012).
	Slice procedures
	Circular slip surface procedures
Ordinary	Applicable to non-homogenous slopes, where slip surfaces can be approximated
Method of	by a circle. Convenient method for hand calculations but inaccurate for effective
Slices	stress calculations with high nore water pressures
Shees	Applicable to non-homogenous slongs, where slip surfaces can be approximated
Simplified	hy a sizele. More accurate then the ordinary method of aligns for high nero water
Bishop	by a circle. More accurate than the ordinary method of sinces for high pore water
Procedure	pressures and is a convenient method for hand calculations (Duncan & Wright,
	2005).
	Non-circular slip surface procedures
Spencer's	An accurate procedure applicable to virtually all slope geometries and soil
Procedure	profiles and is one of the simplest complete equilibrium procedures for
(1967)	calculating the factor of safety (Duncan & Wright, 2005).
	A rigorous and well-established procedure which provides added flexibility. It
	allows forces to vary across the slope and formulates equations of equilibrium
Morgenstern &	by resolving equilibrium parallel to and normal to the base of the slice
Price's (1965,	(Cornforth 2005) Duncan & Wright 2005) The procedure is based on limit
1967)	equilibrium in which all boundary and equilibrium conditions are satisfied and
Procedure	in which the surface may be any shape (Knappet & Craig 2012). It is applicable
	to virtually all along geometries and soil mafiles
	to virtuarity an slope geometries and soil profiles.
Simplified	Side forces are horizontal, there is no shear stress between slices. Correction
Janbu (1954,	factors must be applied to adjust the factor of safety value of F to more
1957)	reasonable values (Duncan & Wright, 2005).

**Table 3.1:** Summary of slope stability analyses methods and conditions under which they apply.

FOS determinations for rotational slides in drained soils involve dividing the soil mass into a series of slices. The forces acting on a slice are a combination of the total weight of the slice, total normal forces at the base, shear forces at the base, total normal forces on the sides and the shear forces on the sides of the slice (Knappet & Craig, 2012).

### 3.1.2 Deterministic approach in slope stability analysis

Deterministic models are widely used to understand and predict the occurrences of slope instability (Haneberg, 2000). In the field of engineering geology, the deterministic principle of calculating the stabilizing and driving forces to arrive at a FOS value has been the predominant method of slope stability analyses (Nilsen, 2000). A deterministic model is one in which there is an invariant causal relationship between the independent and dependent variables (Haneberg, 2000). A deterministic

approach in slope stability analysis is undertaken by using single values to represent a variable, such as the material's effective shear strength properties. The outcome of a deterministic analysis is based on the FOS value, if the FOS > 1.00 the slope will not fail, implying stable slope conditions (Nilsen, 2000). Conversely, if a value of FOS  $\leq$  1.00 is obtained the slope will fail, implying unstable slope conditions 3.1.3 Probabilistic approach in slope stability analysis

# 3.1.3 Probabilistic approach in slope stability analysis

It is widely recognised that the initial assessment of geotechnical parameters may not be accurate (Aleotti and Chowdhury, 1999). The ability to measure and simulate real-world variability is often limited in terms of time and money. In geological science, this is further complicated by the fact that the data sets may be fragmentary remains of a past event (Haneberg, 2004). Compared to a deterministic analysis, a probabilistic analysis takes into consideration the inherent variability and uncertainties into account in the analysis parameters (Sharma, 2016). Judgments are quantified within a probabilistic analysis by producing a distribution of outcomes rather than a single fixed value (Sharma, 2016).

Probabilistic methods in geotechnical engineering have been used for over 50 years but are regarded as being mathematical and difficult to learn by determinists who are used to the simple concept of safety factors (Gover, 2014). Analysis of slope stability comprises many uncertainties pertinent to lack of accurate geotechnical parameters, inherent spatial variability of geo-properties, change of environmental conditions, unpredictable mechanisms of failure, simplifications and approximations used in geotechnical models (Nilsen, 2000; Sharma, 2016). Aleotti & Chowhury (1999), distinguished three systematic uncertainties in geotechnical engineering, which a probabilistic analysis is able to account for. Firstly a soil mass can only be investigated by a finite number of points. Secondly, the number of field and laboratory tests conducted to determine soil parameters is limited by financial and time constraints. Lastly, the testing equipment and methods may not be perfect.

A probablistic approach in slope stability analysis recognizes that any earth structure has some probablity of failure, however small, in contrast to a deterministic approach which alludes to the fact that failure cannot occur if FOS > 1.00 (Chowdhury, 1984). The recognition of uncertanities associated with the varibility of geotechnical material parameters such as the cohesion and the angle of internal friction coupled with variable pore water pressures, has led to the development of methods of analysis within a probabilistic framework (Chowdhury, 1984). Other soil parameters used in a slope stability analysis equation include the unit weight, saturated unit weight, submerged unit weight and undrained cohesion (Das, 1994). Variability of some parameters such as the unit weight and geometrical parameters have an insignificant influence on stability and such parameters may be regarded as constant (Chowdhury, 1984). Slope stability of a natural slope is also dependent on fixed attributes such as the slope height and slope angle. The spatial and temporal variability of pore water pressures is important, but it is not reflected in the calculated values of the conventional deterministic FOS calculations (Aleotti & Chowhury, 1999).

It is important to note that due to the uncertainty of input parameters, even if the  $FOS \ge 1$ , this does not imply that the probability of failure is equal to zero (Nilsen, 2000). If the concept of a deterministic approach is not understood it can cause a false impression of safety. In this way one can gain a better insight into aspects of slope stability and a keener appreciation of the risks associated with particular sites (Chowdhury, 1984).

The statistical parameters and calculation methods used during a probabilistic approach are expanded on in the following subsections below.

#### 3.1.3.1 Mean, standard deviation and coefficient of variation

The mean is the average value calculated from a set of values (*N*) divided by the total number of values (*x*) (Montgomery & Runger, 2011). This can be represented by Equation 3.4:

$$\mu = \frac{\sum N}{x}$$
[3.4]

The standard deviation is a quantative measure of the scatter of a variable (Montgomery & Runger, 2011). This can be represented by Equation 3.5:

$$\sigma = \sqrt{\frac{1}{N-1} \sum_{1}^{N} (x - x_{avg})^2}$$
[3.5]

Where;  $\sigma$  is the standard deviation, *N* is the number of measurements and *x* is the number of variables. The standard deviation is of great importance for the evaluation of variability in values (Lacasse & Nadim, 1996). The coefficient of variation is the standard deviation divided by the expected value of a variable (Montgomery & Runger, 2011). This is usually expressed as a percentage and is given by Equation 3.6:

$$COV = \frac{\sigma}{average \ value}$$
[3.6]

Reliability and probability of failure can be determined once the mean factor of safety and the coefficient of variation (COV) of the factor of safety have been determined. The value of the factor of safety can be calculated using convential methods such as spreadsheets and computer software programs, while the value of COV can be determined using the Taylor series method (Gover, 2014). The COV is an indication of the percentage seperation of the expected value of variable from the standard deviation. The COV gives the level of variability in material properties (Huvaj & Oguz, 2018). The higher the COV value the higher the dispersion of values around the mean value, increasing the degree of uncertainity (Huvaj & Oguz, 2018).

#### 3.1.3.2 Probability of failure

The probablity of failure (*Pf*) as defined by Aleotti & Chowhury (1999), is a probablity that the performance function has a value below the threshold value which is FOS = 1.00. Considering the FOS as the performance function, the probability of failure and can be defined by Equation 3.7:

$$Pf = P[FOS < 1.00]$$
 [3.7]

Where; P [FOS < 1.00] is the number of FOS values that have a FOS  $\leq$  1.0 divided by the total number of FOS value obtained, which is expressed as a percentage.

The probability of success (Ps) or the reliability is therefore the complement of Pf (Aleotti & Chowhury, 1999). This can be defined by Equation 3.8:

$$Ps = 1 - Pf$$
 [3.8]

In order to calculate the *Pf*, the probability distribution function (*pdf*) of the performance function is required (Aleotti & Chowhury, 1999). Probability distribution may be characterized using the mean and standard deviation. With reference to Equations 3.4, 3.5 and 3.7, the concept is illustrated in Figure 3.1.



Figure 3.1: Probability distribution function (*pdf*) for the factor of safety (adapted from Gover, 2014).

#### 3.1.3.3 Probability distribution functions

The probability distribution of a random variable x, is a description of the probabilities associated with the possible values of x (Montgomery & Runger, 2011). Distributions of soil properties must be determined based on available data and one can check whether a particular empirical distribution follows any well-known mathematical probability distribution function (Chowdhury, 1984). The most widely used distribution for a random variable is the normal distribution (Montgomery & Runger, 2011). Typical probability distributions functions are presented in Figure 3.2.





Lognormal distributions in which the logarithms of the random variables rather than the random variables themselves are normally distributed, are often used in geologic studies (Haneburg, 2000). Other distributions include the beta distribution which can take on a variety of shapes and the uniform

distribution in which all values have equal values. Haneburg (2000), stated that in many cases implicit assumptions are made that the data is normally distributed by calculating the mean, standard deviation, even when there is no reason to infer that the data were drawn from an underlying normal distribution.

#### 3.1.3.4 Reliability index

The reliability index ( $\beta$ ) is an alternative measure of safety which is linked to the probability of failure (Duncan & Wright, 2005). The value of  $\beta$  indicates the number of standard deviations which separate the mean FOS from the critical FOS = 1 (Duncan & Wright, 2005). The usefulness lies in the fact that the probability of failure and reliability are uniquely related to  $\beta$  (Duncan & Wright, 2005). The reliability index can be calculated assuming either a normal or lognormal distribution of the FOS results. Duncan & Wright, (2005) suggest that if the FOS values have a normal distribution Equation 3.9 can be used, for a lognormal distribution Equation 3.10 can be used.

$$\beta = \frac{\mu_{FOS-1}}{\sigma_{FOS}}$$
[3.9]

$$\beta_{LN} = \frac{ln\left(\mu_{FOS-1}/\sqrt{1+COV_F^2}\right)}{\sqrt{ln\left(\sqrt{1+COV_F^2}\right)}}$$
[3.10]

Where;  $\beta$  = normal reliability index;  $\beta_{LN}$  = lognormal reliability index;  $\mu_{FOS-1}$  = mean FOS;  $\sigma_{FOS}$  = standard deviation of the FOS and COV<sub>F</sub> = coefficient of variation.

The numerator gives the extent to which the average values are above the threshold value and the denominator reflects the dispersion from this average value (Aleotti & Chowhury, 1999). The reliability index combines the mean, standard deviation of the FOS to give an indication of consistency of the data. The reliability index is an alternative measure of stability that considers explicitly the uncertainties involved in stability analyses (Duncan & Wright, 2005).

Values near zero indicate that stability or instability is inferred with little confidence (Haneberg, 2004). The probability of failure computed using a reliability based approach, provides an added risk based dimension to complement the factor of safety. Factors of safety and reliability complement each other, and each has its own advantages and disadvantages, knowing the values of both is more useful than knowing either one by itself (Duncan & Wright, 2005).

#### 3.1.3.5 Random variables

Haneberg (2000) defines a random variable as a variable that can take on a series of outcomes or realizations with a given probability of occurrence. Each parameter affecting slope stability may be regarded as a random variable with an associated *pdf* rather than as a constant (Chowdhury, 1984). The assessment of slopes is difficult because of many uncertainties, such as the variability of material properties over a site (Chowdhury, 1984; Bar & Heweston, 2018). Analysis of slope stability consists

of many uncertainties pertinent to lack of accurate geotechnical parameters, inherent spatial variability of geo-properties, change of environmental conditions, unpredictable mechanisms of failure, simplifications and approximations used in geotechnical models (Sharma, 2016). Soil material properties are highly variable and never well-understood since site investigations such as drilling, mapping and geotechnical testing sample only very small portions of the material (Bar & Heweston, 2018). Variability of some parameters such as unit weight and geometrical parameters have an insignificant influence on stability and such parameters may be regarded as constant (Chowdhury, 1984). Parameters such as shear strength and pore water pressures are desirable to consider as random variables (Chowdhury, 1984). The uncertainty associated with shear strength testing and the parameters derived thereof can be incorporated into a probabilistic model by letting the soil shear strength parameters vary over a realistic range of values (Haneburg, 2004). The reduction of uncertainties is achieved through the knowledge of probability theories and statistical analyses. Such approach to the modelling of uncertainty increases the confidence on the estimation of the corresponding likelihood of certain outcome (Haneburg, 2004).

#### 3.1.3.6 Probablistic approximation methods

Conventional deterministic approaches do not consider many uncertainties in their calculations quantitatively (Sharma, 2016). Decision making under uncertainty can be facilitated by using probabilistic approaches (Chowdhury, 1984). A probabilistic model is one in which one or more of the dependent variables exhibits some degree of random behaviour. The recent advances in computer statistical analyses software have added simplicity to these statistical tools.

Bar & Heweston (2018) have shown that the probability of failure is highly dependent on the method of modelling used. Aleotti & Chowhury (1999) distinguished three commonly used probability calculation methods namely the, First Order Second Moment Method, Point Estimate Method and the Monte Carlo Simulation Method. Table 3.2, presents a summary of known approximation methods.

First Order Second Moment (FOSM)	First Order Reliability Method (FORM) - Suited
Method - Uses the first terms of the Taylor	for complex slope stability analysis. The approach is
series expansion to estimate the mean and variance of the performance function.	based on a geometric interpretation of the reliability index
<b>Second Order Moment Method (SOSM) -</b> Uses the terms in the Taylor series up to the second order. The SOSM method is generally not a favoured method in geotechnical applications due to its honorous computations.	Low and Tang's (1997 & 2007) Approach Requires the normalization of random variables, this approach is generally regarded as being conceptually and computationally difficult.
<b>Rosenblueth's Method</b> – Point estimates are an approximate numerical integration approach. The expected value of any variable F is found by adding several terms (Chowdhury, 1984).	<b>Monte Carlo Simulation</b> – Involves the generation of random numbers and a value for the FOS associated with a set of random values of the basic stochastic variables (Chowdhury, 1984)

 Table 3.2: Summary of various probablistic approximation methods.

#### 3.1.3.7 Monte Carlo Simulation

The Monte Carlo method was developed in 1949 by John von Neumann and Stanislaw Ulam, wherein they designated the use of random sampling procedures for treating deterministic mathematical situations. The foundation of the Monte Carlo Simulation gained significance with the development of computers to automate the laborious calculation (Sharma, 2016). The Monte Carlo simulation involves the generation of random numbers and a FOS value associated with a set of random values of the basic stochastic variables (Chowdhury, 1984). After the generation of many FOS values, the *pdf* of the FOS is calculated. The *Pf* may be estimated from the generated distribution or directly from the relative frequencies with which the FOS was found to be FOS  $\leq 1.00$  during the simulations (Sharma, 2016). During each pass, a random value from the distribution function for each parameter is selected and entered into the calculation, the concept is illustrated in Figure 3.3.



Figure 3.3: Steps involved in a Monte Carlo Simulation (Hutchinson & Bandalos, 1997).

The first step of a Monte Carlo simulation is to identify a deterministic model where multiple input variables are used to estimate a single value outcome. Step two requires that all variables or parameters be identified (Sharma, 2016). Step three requires that the probability distribution for each independent variable is established for the simulation model (Sharma, 2016). Step four requires that random trial processes are initiated to establish the *pdf* for the deterministic situation being modelled (Sharma, 2016). Sharma (2016) reasoned that the appropriate number of steps for an analysis is a function of the number of input parameters, the complexity of the modelled situation, and the desired precision of the output.

The Monte Carlo simulation is a popular method of slope stability risk analysis among engineers because of its simplicity.

# 3.2 Representation of pore water pressures

Depending on the seepage and groundwater conditions, several methods can be used to represent the pore water pressure in slope stability analyses. Several interpolation schemes have been developed to model seepage conditions such as the three and four-point interpolation scheme, spline interpolation and infinite element shape functions (Duncan & Wright, 2005). The spatial and temporal variation of pore water pressures is very important but is not reflected in the conventionally calculated factor of safety values (Aleotti & Chowhury, 1999).

Fast approximations of the pore water pressures can commonly be represented by the phreatic and potentiometric surfaces. Table 3.3 summarizes the various methods of pore water pressure representation.

 Table 3.3: Summary of various pore water pressure representation methods.

Flow Nets - When steady-state seepage conditions exist in a slope a graphical flow net solution can be used to determine the pore water pressures (Duncan & Wright, 2005). It involves determining the uppermost flow line which is the location of the line of seepage, and then constructing equipotential lines in the direction of flow.

**Piezometric surface** - The piezometric surface may be represented by multiplying the pressure head, which is related to the vertical depth (H) Duncan & Wright, (2005). As defined by Equation 3.11:

$$H = z + h_p \tag{3.11}$$

By the unit weight of water  $(\gamma_p)$  the product is defined by Duncan & Wright, (2005) by Equation 3.12:

 $u = H\gamma_p$  [3.12] This representation is considered to be conservative compared to the phreatic surface (Duncan & Wright, 2005). **Phreatic Surface -** The phreatic surface offers a simple method to approximate the groundwater conditions. The phreatic surface represents a line of zero atmospheric pressure.

When the pore water pressures are defined by the phreatic surface. Duncan & Wright (2005), defined that the pore water pressure may be represented by Equation 3.13 :

$$u = h_p \gamma_p \qquad [3.13]$$

Where,  $h_p$  is the pressure head,  $\gamma_p$  the unit weight of water.

# 3.3 Conditions for Analyses

The physical and mechanical properties of soil often dictate the mechanism in which slopes can fail. It is imperative to understand the conditions and forces existing in a soil during dry, partially saturated

and saturated conditions. Furthermore, slope stability analyses are analysed either in terms of total stress or effective stress analyses (Bell, 2007).

## 3.3.1 Drainage conditions

Drainage conditions are considered in terms of the drained or undrained conditions. The definitions used in soil mechanics are related to the ease and speed with which water moves in or out of soil in comparison with the length of time that the soil is subjected to some change in load (Duncan & Wright, 2005). The shear strength of soil under undrained conditions is different to that under drained conditions. Under a given set of applied total stresses, in undrained loading excess pore water pressures are generated in the soil which change the effective stresses in the soil mass (Knappet & Craig, 2012). Under drained conditions excess pore pressures are zero as consolidation has already taken place (Knappet & Craig, 2012).

Therefore, for two identical samples of soil, which are subject to the same changes in the total stress but under different drainage conditions, the samples will have different internal effective stresses and therefore different strengths according to the Mohr-Coulomb criterion (Knappet & Craig, 2012).

The principle consideration in determining which condition is applicable is the rate at which the changes in total stress are applied in relation to the rate of dissipation of excess pore water pressures (Duncan & Wright, 2005; Knappet & Craig, 2012).

# 3.3.1.1 Undrained Conditions

Undrained condition occurs when there is no flow of water into or out of a soil mass in the length of time that the soil is subjected to some change in load (Duncan & Wright, 2005). Changes in the loads on the soil cause changes in the pore water pressures in the voids, as the water cannot move in or out in response to the tendency for the volume of voids to change (Duncan & Wright, 2005). Undrained conditions are representative of short-term conditions (Duncan & Wright, 2005).

The undrained strength can be expressed in terms of total stresses. An undrained slope stability analysis is performed using total shear strength parameters (Duncan & Wright, 2005). The total strength parameters are denoted by  $c_u$  and  $\varphi_u$  (Knappet & Craig, 2012).

# 3.3.1.2 Drained Conditions

Drained conditions occur when water is able to flow into or out of a mass of soil in the length of time that the soil is subjected to some change in load (Duncan & Wright, 2005). Under drained conditions, changes in the loads on the soil do not cause changes in the pore water pressures in the soil (Duncan & Wright, 2005). Water can move in or out of the soil freely when the volume of voids increases or decreases in response to the changing loads. Drained conditions are representative of long-term conditions (Duncan & Wright, 2005). If drainage conditions prevail where pore pressures are

controlled by hydraulic boundaries, or if the conditions at a site can reasonably be approximated by these conditions, an effective stress analysis is appropriate (Duncan & Wright, 2005).

A drained slope stability analysis is performed using, effective stress shear strength parameters (Duncan & Wright, 2005). Loading in the long-term implies conditions will be drained as such effective shear strength parameters (c',  $\varphi'$ ) are used during slope stability analysis (Knappet & Craig, 2012).

# 3.4 Mechanical properties of Talus Material

# 3.4.1 Granular material

Soils such as gravel and sand are collectively referred to as granular soils and normally exhibit only an angle of friction component of strength (Smith, 1990). Granular materials, such as sands and gravels, are similar in terms of their properties (Duncan & Wright, 2005).

Measuring or estimating the drained strengths of granular material involves determining or estimating appropriate values of  $\varphi'$ . Typical friction values for granular soils are provided in Tables 3.4, 3.5 and 3.6.

Туре	Description	$oldsymbol{arphi}'$
	Very loose/loose	30°-34°
Cohasian lass gravals	Medium dense	34°-39°
Collesion-less gravels	Dense	39°-44°
	Very dense	44°-49°
	Very loose/loose	27°-32°
Cohasian lass sands	Medium dense	32°-37°
Collesion-less salids	Dense	37°-42°
	Very dense	42°-47°
	Loose – uniformly graded	27°-30°
Cohasian lass sands	Loose – well graded	30°-32°
Collesion-less salids	Dense – uniformly graded	37°-40°
	Dense – well graded	40°-42°

Table 3.4: Typical friction angles for granular soils (Look, 2007).

Table 3.5: Typical friction	angles for granular sol	ils (Carter & Bentley, 1991).
-----------------------------	-------------------------	-------------------------------

Material	Loose ( $\varphi'$ )	Dense ( $\phi'$ )	
Uniform sand, round grains	27°	34°	
Well-graded sand, angular grains	33°	45°	
Sandy gravels	35°	50°	
Silty sand	27°-33°	30°-34°	
Inorganic silt	27°-30°	30°-35°	

Soil Type	Description	$oldsymbol{arphi}'$
	Loose	27°-30°
Sand – rounded grains	Medium dense	30°-35°
	Dense	35°-38°
	Loose	30°-35°
Sand – angular grains	Medium dense	35°-40°
	Dense	40°-45°
Mixtures of gravel and sand with fine grained soil	-	34°-48°

Table 3.6: Typical friction angles for granular soils (Budhu, 2000; Murthy, 2003; Das, 2006).

The most important factors governing values of  $\varphi'$  for granular soils are density, confining pressure, grain size distribution, strain boundary conditions, and the factors that control the amount of particle breakage during shear, such as the types of mineral and the size and shape of particles (Duncan & Wright, 2005). Particle shape influences the friction angle and can reduce the angle by about 4° (Look, 2007).

### 3.4.2 Silts

Silts display a broad range of material behaviour, non-plastic silts display similar behaviour to that of fine sands, whilst plastic silts display similar behaviour to clays (Duncan & Wright, 2005). Laboratory test procedures for silts can be conducted following the principles that have been established for testing clays (Duncan & Wright, 2005). Silts are moisture sensitive and compaction characteristics are similar to those for clays. Effective angle of internal friction values for non-plastic silts can be approximated based on clean sands. Table 3.7 illustrates typical values prescribed by Duncan & Wright (2005).

**Table 3.7:** Correlation of relative density with the angle of internal friction for clean sands (Duncan & Wright, 2005).

Density	Relative density (%)	$oldsymbol{arphi}'$	
Very loose	< 20	< 32°	
Loose	20-40	32°- 35°	
Medium	40-60	35°- 38°	
Dense	60-80	38°- 41°	
Very dense	> 80	41°- 45°	

It is often difficult to determine whether silts will be drained or undrained under field loading conditions, thus it is beneficial to consider both drained and undrained conditions (Duncan & Wright, 2005).

### 3.4.3 Clays

The complex interactions with water and clays are responsible for a large percentage of slope stability problems. The undrained strengths of clays are important for short-term loading conditions, and drained

strengths are important for long-term conditions (Duncan & Wright, 2005). Depending on the loading and drainage conditions it is possible for a clay soil to exhibit purely frictional shear strength (Smith, 1990; Carter & Bentley, 1991). Index tests can be used with empirical correlations to estimate values of a range of strength properties. Such data be useful when high quality laboratory test data is unavailable and for providing additional data to support the results of such tests (Knappet & Craig, 2012).

Typical effective friction angles based on plasticity indices, are summarized in Tables 3.8 (c' = 0 kPa), 3.9 and 3.10 (c' = 0 kPa).

Plasticity index (%)	$oldsymbol{arphi}'$
10	$33^{\circ} \pm 5$
20	31°±5
30	29° ± 5
40	27°±5
60	$24^{\circ} \pm 5$
80	22°±5

Table 3.8: Effective angle of friction values for normally consolidated clays (Duncan & Wright, 2005).

Plasticity index (%)	<i>c'</i> (kPa)	$oldsymbol{arphi}'$
SM-SC	15	33°
SC	12	31°
ML	9	32°
CL-ML	23	32°
CL	14	28°
MH	21	25°
СН	12	19°

Table 3.9: Typical values for compacted clays (Duncan & Wright, 2005).

**Table 3.10:** Typical values for effective friction angles for normally consolidated clays (Carter & Bentley, 1991).

Unified Soils Classification System	$oldsymbol{arphi}'$
SM	34°
SC	31 °
ML	32°
CL	28°
MH	25°
СН	19°

The strength properties of clays are complex and subject to change over time through geological and geotechnical processes. These processes include consolidation, swelling, weathering, development of slickensides and creep (Duncan & Wright, 2005).

The strength properties of clays are sensitive to laboratory factors some of which are detailed in Table 3.11.

Factor	Problems experiences	Mitigating techniques		
Material disturbance	Reduces shear strengths measured in	The recompression technique by Bjerum (1973) cited in Duncan and Wright (2005), involves consolidating the specimens to the <i>in-situ</i> field pressures.		
	unconsolidated - undrained laboratory tests.	SHANSEP technique described by Ladd and Foots (1974) and Ladd et. al. (1977), cited in Duncan and Wright (2005), involves consolidating the samples to the effective stresses that are higher than the <i>in-situ</i> stresses.		
Anisotropy	<b>Inherent Anisotropy</b> - directional dependent stiffness and strength because of clay particles oriented perpendicular to the major principal strain direction during consolidation.	Laboratory tests to measure the undrained shear strength of clays should ideally be performed on completely undisturbed plane strain		
	<b>Stress system</b> - the magnitudes of the stresses during consolidation vary depending on the orientation of the planes on which they act, and the magnitudes of the pore pressures induced by undrained loading vary with the orientation of the changes in stress.	test specimens, tested under unconsolidated - undrained conditions or alternatively samples should be consolidated and sheared with stress orientations that simulate <i>in-situ</i> conditions		
Strain rate	Laboratory tests involve higher rates of strain than are typical for most field conditions. Slower loading results in lower undrained shear strengths of saturated clays.	Laboratory tests should ideally correct for strain rate effects or disturbance effects.		

**Table 3.11:** Factors influencing clay strength.

# 3.5 Review of the Engineering Geological Conditions at the Town Hill

# Escarpment

The micaceous sandstones of the Vryheid Formation are generally more competent in terms of their strength, durability and permeability in comparison to the shales of the Pietermaritzburg Formation (Price, 2006).

This geological arrangement, coupled with the relatively high rainfall of the area has led to numerous micro-relief structures in the form of slides and slumps, generally originating on the contact of the sequences. This has given rise to the hummocky or stepped topography that is evident on the slopes of the Town Hill Escarpment which was initially recognized by Maurenbrecher and Booth (1975) and later documented by investigations undertaken in the Town Bush Valley by Schreiner (2005a) and Price (2006). In Pietermaritzburg, small translational type slides involving both rock and colluvium generally occurs at the interface between colluvium and dipping shale beds (Richards *et al.*, 2006). The slides normally take the form of shallow, non-circular rotational slides resulting from the over-steepening of the sides with resultant sliding along the bedrock and colluvium interface (Richards *et al.*, 2006).

The thickness of the talus material blanketing the Town Hill Escarpment varies from very shallow (< 1.0 m) to an excess of 50 m in certain areas (Allen, 1981). Slope stability studies have been done in Pietermaritzburg on similar geology by Maurenbrecher (1973), Maurenbrecher and Booth (1975) and Maud (1985). More specifically, the areas of interest include Henly Hill, Town Hill (the Rickivy Landslide, Athlone Landslide, Ferncliffe Water Works), Northdale and the surrounding embankments of the N3 national highway located near World's View.

### 3.5.1 Geomorphological Description of the Town Bush Valley

The escarpment above Pietermaritzburg is about 300 m high and trends in an approximately northwesterly direction. A series of comparative aerial photographs are illustrated in Figure 3.4, spanning from 1967 to 2006.

Mass wasting processes operating in the Town Bush Valley was first recognized by Maurenbrecher and Booth (1975), who reported that the extensive areas of hummocky topography at the foot of the scarp slope represented in the 1939 aerial photograph shown in Figure 3.4, are zones of movement. These are illustrated by dotted lines in the 1939 aerial photograph and movement is anticipated to have taken place in a northerly direction with the colluvium derived from the escarpment itself (Maurenbrecher & Booth, 1975).

Richards *et al.* (2006) states that the mass movement and sheetwash processes contributed to crudely stratified sediment and large dolerite boulders, that infill some depressions preserved within the unconsolidated colluvium.

The 1967 aerial photograph shows distinct changes in the slope geomorphology. It is evident from the aerial photographs that the valley is still actively undergoing colluvial processes. The distinct hummocky topography evident in the 1939 (outlined in the black dotted lines) and the 1967 aerial photographs are less prominent in the 2006 aerial photograph.



Figure 3.4: Comparative aerial photographs of the Town Bush Valley outlined in red spanning 67 years (adapted from Maurenbrecher and

Booth, 1975).

# 3.5.2 Natural disconuities in Town Bush Valley

Large scale fissures in the talus horizon of the Town Bush Valley were initially recognized by Price (2006) during investigations undertaken in the Cascades Development. These fissures were later documented by investigations undertaken by Singh (2015a), during site investigations in the Cascades Development and Montrose Park Development. These natural disconuities are illustrated in Figure 3.5.



Figure 3.5: Fissures intersected in the Cascades Development (Photo 1a & 2) and MPD (Photo 3).

The relatively minor clay component of the talus material results in material behaviour that is less susceptible to shrink and swell cycles, resulting in fissures that appear to have remained open for a few years (Singh, 2015a). These fissures have widened over a period of geological time as a result of groundwater permeating laterally and horizontally over the fissure surfaces (Singh, 2015a).

### 3.5.3 Equilibrium Destabilising Forces

Slope instability is brought about by, either by a decrease in the shear strength of the soil or an increase in the shear stress required for equilibrium conditions (Duncan & Wright, 2005).

Table 3.12 summarizes some destabilizing forces, which are contributing factors in the case studies presented in the following sections.

Table 3.12: Destabilizing equilibrium conditions (Budhu, 2000; Duncan & Wright, 2005).

#### Decrease in shear strength

#### Increase in shear stress

**Increase pore water pressure** - An increase in pore pressure brought about by rainfall reduces the stress shear strength. It is generally agreed that in most landslides, groundwater constitutes the most important single contributory cause.

**Cracking** - Tension cracks develop at the crest of a slope. These cracks are a result of tension in the soil, at the ground surface that exceeds the tensile strength of the soil.

**Shrink and swell cycles** - Highly plastic clays, possess clay minerals that are subject to swell when in contact with water and shrink when dried out. Shrinkage may weaken the clay by developing desiccation cracks within it.

**Development of slickensides** - Slickensides develop in highly plastic clays, in which platelike clay particles tend to align themselves parallel to the direction of shear, resulting in distinct shear planes.

**Creep under sustained loads** - Highly plastic clays deform continuously when subjected to sustained loads. The clays may fail under these loads even if the shear stresses are smaller than the short-term shear strength of the material. **Increase in loads** - An increase in the load applied to a slope in the form of a surcharge load, means that shearing stresses are increased leading to a decrease in the stability of a slope. A surcharge load usual takes the form of a building development or fill. Loads placed at the crest add to the gravitational load.

Increase in soil weight due to an increase in water content - Increased volumes of water infiltration can increase the moisture content of the soil, thereby increasing the soil unit weight or its bulk density.

**Excavation at the bottom of the slope** - Earthworks which increase the steepness of the slope, resulting in an increase in the shear stresses acting on the slope, reducing stability. Similarly, undercutting in form of scouring from a stream at the base of a slope has the same effect.

**Drop in water level at the base of the slope** -External water pressures acting on the lower part of a slope acts as a stabilizing force. If the water level drops, the stabilizing influence is reduced and the shear stresses within the soil increase.

# 3.5.4 Instability in roadworks

During construction of the N3 National Highway between 1957 to 1968, a series of landslides occurred along the section of the road aligned through the Town Hill Escarpment. In many cases, limited information is available about the landslides other than when and where they occurred (Maurenbrecher & Booth, 1975). During roadwork construction in 1957, the Montrose Cutting (Montrose Slide) failed on a deep-seated (2.0 m) talus failure plane (Maurenbrecher & Booth, 1975).

In 1967, further up the N3 near Hilton, a cutting failed after excessive rainfall, resulting in a landslide (Figure 3.6). Maurenbrecher & Booth (1975) emphasised that at the time of failure of the slopes, the

main cause of failure was deemed to be inadequate drainage and the possible contribution from naturally unstable subsoil was not mentioned.





Figure 3.6: Cutting failure near Hilton in 1967 (adapted from Maurenbrecher and Booth, 1975).





Figure 3.7: Sinkhole development in the N3 Highway in 2015.

During a site investigation conducted by the author, the subsurface cavity was deemed to have formed as a result of scouring action by a discontinuous drainage feature the formation of which is well documented by Allen (1981) and Singh (2016). As with the Montrose Slide and Hilton cutting failure, failure is attributed to poor drainage coupled with the talus soil. The latter is often less emphasised though it is a common trend in all case studies.

# 3.5.5 Northdale investigation

A deep auger hole investigation (12.0 m) was undertaken in 1979, in the suburb of Northdale, Pietermaritzburg. An auger hole advanced during the investigation intersected up to 10 m of intact shale, with an observed dip of  $50^{\circ}$ - $70^{\circ}$  into the slope. It was concluded that this seemingly intact shale block was rotated backwards during sliding (Allen, 1981). Maurenbrecher and Booth (1975) pointed out that in some places, shale of the Ecca Group is known to be weathering *in-situ* and moving down slope.

# 3.5.6 Rickivy landslide

Arguable, the most documented historical geohazard problem in the Pietermaritzburg area is the zone of slope instability around Rickivy and Athlone below the World's View escarpment. Mass movement in the area started with failure of the Rickivy fill material during construction in 1957 (Maurenbrecher & Booth, 1975). In 1965, initial slumps resulted in minor damage which was rectified by resurfacing of the road. In 1969, cracking occurred and in early 1970, movement accelerated and continued until the end of the rainy season when movement ceased (Maurenbrecher & Booth, 1975). In 1971, the natural slope to the east of the fill failed resulting in a vertical displacement of about 2 m as shown in Figure 3.8.



Figure 3.8: Rickivy embankment failure in 1970 (adapted from Maurenbrecher and Booth, 1975).

Geotechnical investigations undertaken on the Rickivy Embankment to establish the cause of failure concluded that the slip surface occurred in the *in-situ* talus below the fill material (borrowed talus material) as illustrated in Figure 3.9 (Maurenbrecher & Booth, 1975).



Figure 3.9: Cross-section of the Rickivy embankment (adapted from Maurenbrecher and Booth, 1975).

Allen (1981) pointed out that unless slip planes are specially sampled, unrealistically high shear strengths could result. Back analyses were undertaken on the Rickivy Embankment by Allen (1981), the results of the analyses concluded low effective shear strength values. Allen (1981) pointed out that results of laboratory shear tests can be misleading if the pre-existing slip planes have not been sampled as pre-existing slip planes have significantly low shear strength parameters as the material is in its residual state.

The Rickivy failure was due to failure on an existing slip surface in the subsoil, propagated further by the superimposition of fill material and high rainfall events (Maurenbrecher & Booth, 1975). It was suggested by Allen (1981) that initially the slip planes were discontinuous, but under the changed stress conditions caused by the embankment, progressive failure resulted in the slip planes becoming continuous (Allen, 1981).

### 3.5.6.1 Influence of pore water pressures

The Rickivy Embankment failed 12 years after construction. As pointed out in in Table 3.12, an increase in pore water pressures can result in an appreciable decrease in the shear strength of the soil.

Maurenbrecher and Booth (1975) suggested that the shear zones were originally discontinuous and that the new stress conditions following the imposition of the embankment loading caused progressive weakening between the zones. Once a continuous failure surface has developed, movement would have been controlled by changes in the pore-water pressures, since a relatively small increase in pore water pressure would be sufficient to reduce the factor of safety to unity (Maurenbrecher & Booth, 1975). Chowdhury (1984) pointed out that in clays excess negative pore water pressures are developed due to excavation and many years even several decades, before the pressures are fully dissipated. As positive pore water pressures increase to long-term equilibrium values, shear strength decreases in accordance with the principle of effective stress. Chowdhury (1984) reasoned that this may result in slope failure many years after the completion of an excavation.

### 3.5.7 Athlone slope failure

Following a heavy period of rainfall in 1971, vertical tension cracks marked the initiation of the Athlone slope failure as illustrated in Figure 3.10.



Figure 3.10: Cross-section of the Athlone slope failure (adapted from Maurenbrecher and Booth, 1975).

During the reconstruction phase of the failed slope multiple shear planes were observed by contractors as illustrated in Figure 3.11.



Figure 3.11: A shear plane on the Athlone Slope (adapted from Maurenbrecher & Booth, 1975).

# 3.6 Review of subsurface drilling, augering and trial pitting in Town Bush Valley

As mentioned in Chapter 2 the study area has been split into five village developments namely the World's View Development, Cascades Development, Upper National Park, Lower National Park and the Montrose Park Development.

The World's View Development was first investigated in October 2004 by Hadlow (2004) of Drennan Maud and Partners, in which six boreholes denoted BHD1 to BHD6 were drilled. Other geotechnical drilling investigations relevant to this study were conducted in 1993 by Hadlow (1993) of Drennan Maud and Partners, as part of the N3/Athlone circle to Hilton National Freeway upgrade during which four boreholes, denoted as BH1 to BH4 were drilled. Notable BH4 was inclined at 45° south in order to optimize data coverage. During the investigation, boreholes were drilled to depths ranging from 15.11 m (BHD2) to 36.58 m (BH1) below natural ground level (NGL).

The Upper National Park was originally investigated in June 2005 by Schreiner (2005e) of Jeffares and Green, in which six boreholes denoted BH1 to BH6 were drilled. Boreholes were drilled to depths ranging from 9.70 m (BH3) to 25.2 m (BH1) below NGL.

The Cascades Development was investigated in November 2005 by Schreiner (2005b) of Terratest, in which five boreholes, denoted BHV3/1 to BHV3/5 were drilled. Boreholes were drilled to depths ranging from 15.22 m (BHV3/4) to 26.62 m (BHV3/1) below NGL.

The Lower National Park was also investigated in November 2005 by Schreiner (2005a) of Jeffares and Green, in which two boreholes denoted BH4/1 and BHV4/2 were drilled. The rotary-core boreholes were drilled to depths ranging from 18.41 m (BHV4/1) to 23.95 m (BHV4/2). An air-percussion drilled borehole, was advanced to 132.0 m below NGL in May 2016 for groundwater abstraction. The data derived from the groundwater abstraction borehole provided bedrock levels.

The Montrose Park Development was investigated in September 2005 by Kujawa (2005) of Drennan, Maud and Partners, in which nine boreholes denoted D9 to D17 were drilled. In addition, nine auger holes were advanced during site investigations undertaken in 2006 by Schreiner (2006m), (2006n) of Terratest. Boreholes were drilled to depths ranging from 9.09 m (D11) to 23.25 m (D15) below NGL. The positions of the various boreholes, auger holes and trial pits excavated as part of this study are shown in Figure 3.12.



Figure 3.12: Location of the boreholes, auger holes and trial pits (from various sources).

#### 3.6.1 Previous soil laboratory test results in the Town Bush Valley

A total of sixty-two consultant reports undertaken by Terratest Pty (Ltd) Consultants in the Town Bush Valley study area have been reviewed. From the review, a total of 119 laboratory tests were undertaken on the talus material and the average particle size distribution results are presented in Figure 3.13.



#### Sources:

Isherwood (2013); Ndela (2012); Schreiner, (2005c) to Schreiner, (2005d); Schreiner, (2006a) to Schreiner, (2006l); Schreiner, (2007a) to Schreiner, (2007e); Singh (2007a) to Singh (2007k); Singh (2008a) to Singh (2008e); Singh (2009a) to Singh (2009f); Singh (2010a) to Singh (2010e); Singh (2015b); Subrayen, (2013), Subrayen, (2014); Viviers, (2006), Viviers, (2007a) to Viviers, (2007c), Viviers, (2008a), Viviers, (2008b), Viviers, (2009), Viviers, (2011) & Vukea (2013).

Figure 3.13: Average particle size distribution curve for the Town Bush Valley talus material.

The test results indicate that the talus material comprises majority of sand sized particles, with a minor silt component. The results of previous shear strength tests conducted in the Town Bush Valley are summarized in Table 3.13.

Location	x	Type of test	Depth	Material	<i>c'</i> (kPa)	<b>φ</b> ′ (°)	Source
WVD	1	CD	2.00 m	Talus - silty clay	0	22	Hadlow (2004)
WVD	1	CD	2.50 m	Talus - silty sandy clay	0	29	Hadlow (2004)
MPD	1	CD	2.50 m	Talus - sandy clay	8	28	Kujawa (2005)
MPD	1	CD	2.00 m	Talus - sandy clay	10	28	Kujawa (2005)
Where; $x =$ number of samples; CD = Consolidated-drained shear box test							

Table 3.13: Previous shear strength test results obtained in the Town Bush Valley.

The shear strength test results indicate that the sampled talus material displays low c' values and high  $\varphi'$  values. The test results further indicate that the talus soils exhibit a high component of frictional strength. It is possible for a clay soil to exhibit purely frictional shear strength during shearing, due to the interparticle forces acting on each other (Smith, 1990; Carter & Bentley, 1991).

# CHAPTER 4 METHODOLOGY

# 4.1 Scientific framework

The methodology applied and the analytical procedures used are critical to the intended outcomes of any study. This particular study involved desktop and fieldwork components in order to holistically evaluate the study site. The desktop component involved the collection, extraction and verification of data concluded from case studies and technical reports by various consultants, over the period from 1975 to 2016. Furthermore, previous geotechnical drilling and auger investigations conducted over the period from 2004 to 2015 are reviewed. In order to identify critical areas of slope instability, a digital elevation model was constructed and a review of available topographic maps, historic aerial imagery, geological maps and geotechnical maps was undertaken.

The fieldwork component for this study involved mapping geological, hydrogeological and drainage features. Trial pits were excavated in the study area and talus samples were retrieved for laboratory testing. A summary of the type of laboratory tests undertaken on the talus material and the test standards are presented in subsequent sections.

Understanding the factors which control the stability of slopes requires a sound knowledge of the shearing resistance of earth materials forming the slope (Chowdhury, 1984). The basic procedures used during shear strength testing is detailed with emphasis on the effective shear strength parameters which are representative of long-term slope stability. Cross-sections were constructed of various slopes using data collected from elevation data, subsoil profiles and groundwater levels. Cross-sections were orientated in order to optimally intersect data points.

Traditional slope stability analysis within a deterministic framework is limited by the use of single valued variables to assess the stability of a slope. The inherent variability and uncertainty of the parameters such as material properties and the groundwater table, which affect slope stability mean that slope stability analysis is best quantified using a probabilistic approach (Huvaj & Oguz, 2018). By adopting a probabilistic approach to deterministic models, the element of uncertainty and variability can be accounted for.

The general scientific processes followed in this study is presented in Figure 4.1.



Figure 4.1: General flow chart indicating the scientific steps followed during the study.

# 4.2 Soil sampling

As part of this study, fourteen trial pits were advanced in the study area, from which thirteen samples were retrieved. Trial pits were profiled according to the guidelines for soil logging by the South African Institution of Civil Engineering (SAICE) (2002). Soil samples were taken from representative horizon and prepared according to Part 1 of the BS 1377 (1990a). The trial pits were excavated in areas were access was permissible. The positions wherein soil samples were taken are illustrated in Figure.2.



Figure 4.2: Soil sample positions in the Town Bush Valley.

# 4.2.1 Undisturbed sampling and *in-situ* density determination

Density determination involved pushing a metal cylinder of known dimensions into the *in-situ* soil and retrieving a column of soil, as illustrated in Figure 4.3. Samples were retrieved from sample positions MPD3 and LNPD3.



Figure 4.3: In-situ density retrieval from an undisturbed block at trial pit MPD3.

Two undisturbed block samples (LNPD3 and MPD3) were taken from the talus material for density determination and triaxial testing (Figure 4.3). Undisturbed soil sampling was undertaken according to Part 1 of the BS 1377 (1990a), detailed soil sampling methodologies are provided in Appendix A1.

Density calculations involved determining the mass of the soil column in the cylinder. The equations used to determine the density, moisture content and other geotechnical parameters derived from moisture-density relationships are given in Appendix A1.

Undisturbed sampling involved the cutting of a block sample and the application of wax to the *in-situ* soil block in order to create a rigid mould and to preserve moisture at the *in-situ* condition as illustrated in Figure 4.4. The coated block was carefully extracted from the soil and transported to the laboratory for further testing.



Figure 4.4: Waxed soil block at trial pit MPD3.

# 4.3 Laboratory testing

During soil sampling, thirteen sample consignments were retrieved from trial pits for index testing and two carefully prepared undisturbed samples were submitted to the eThekwini Soils Laboratory for triaxial testing. Index testing was undertaken according to the South African Technical Methods for Highways (TMH), developed by the Council for Scientific Research (CSIR, 1986). The following test methods were applied:

- *i.* Grading Analysis: TMH method A1 Wet Preparation and sieve analysis of gravel, sand and soil samples;
- *ii. Hydrometer Analysis: American Society for Testing Materials (ASTM)-D422-63 (1998)* – *Standard test method for Particle-size analysis of soils;*
- *iii.* Liquid Limit: TMH method A2 Determination of the liquid limit of soils by means of the flow curve method;
- *iv. Plastic Limit: TMH method A3 Determination of the plastic limit and plasticity index of soils;*
- v. Linear Shrinkage: TMH method A4 Determination of linear shrinkage of soils; and
- vi. Triaxial Testing: British Standards 1377: Part 8: 1990b Consolidated Drained Triaxial Test

#### 4.3.1 Particle size analysis

The distribution of particle sizes or average grain diameter of coarse-grained soils (gravels and sands) is obtained by screening a known weight of the soil through a stack of sieves of progressively finer mesh size (Budhu, 2000). The screening process cannot be used for fine grained soils such as silts and clays, because of their small size (Budhu, 2000). A hydrometer analysis was undertaken to determine the distribution of the fine grained soil particles. The hydrometer test involves mixing a small amount of soil into a suspension and observing how the suspension settles over time (Budhu, 2000). The method uses the relationship between the velocity of the fall of a sphere in a dispersive fluid and viscosity of the fluid to classify the particles under different diameter categories (ASTM, 1998; Budhu, 2000). The grading curves obtained from particle size analysis can be used for a textural classification of the soil (Budhu, 2000; Murthy, 2003). The Unified Classification System (USCS) is one such classification system which separates the soil into two main categories. The first category is the coarse grained soils which is delineated if more than 50 % of the soil is finer than the 0.075 mm sieve aperture size. The second category is the fine grained soils which is delineated if more than 50 % of the soil is finer than the 0.075 mm.

#### 4.3.1.1 Grading analysis

The sieve analysis procedure firstly involved, quartering the sample by using a riffler. The material was then dry sieved through various sieve apertures. A known weight of dry soil is placed on the largest sieve and the stacked sieves are placed on a sieve shaker (Budhu, 2000). Calculations involved determining the percentages retained on each sieve which was then converted to a percentage passing the sieve. The grading analysis test culminated in the presentation of a particle-size distribution curve, which graphically illustrates the major soil particle sizes. Engineers have found it convenient to use a logarithm scale for representing the particle size distribution (Budhu, 2000; Knappet & Craig, 2012)

#### 4.3.1.2 Hydrometer analysis

The hydrometer analysis firstly involved the dispersion of the soil fines passing the 2.00 mm sieve by using a dispersive agent. After several processes of soaking and dispersion, the soil slurry was transferred into a sedimentation cylinder. The sedimentation cylinder was inverted 30 times for 1 minute after which, the cylinder was laid to rest. Readings were taken by observing the top of the meniscus formed by the suspension and the hydrometer at various time intervals.

Calculations involved determining the equivalent particle diameter using Stoke's Law and the percentage of soil remaining in suspension. The grain size curve of the diameters of the particles and percentages smaller than the corresponding diameters were established (ASTM, 1998). The results of the test is the percentage of silt and clay in each sample.

### 4.3.2 Atterberg Limits Determination

The physical and mechanical behaviour of fine grained soils is linked to three states: brittle, plastic and fluid behaviour, the concept of which is shown in Figure 4.5 (Knappet & Craig, 2012).



Figure 4.5: Changes in the soil state when water is added (adapted from Knappet & Craig, 2012).

The liquid limit is defined as the boundary between the liquid and plastic state which is dependent on the moisture content (TMH, 1986; Smith, 1990). The plastic limit is defined as the boundary between the plastic and semi-solid state which is dependent on the moisture content. The plasticity index of a soil is the numerical difference between the liquid limit and plastic limit of the soil and indicates the magnitude of the range of the moisture contents over which the soil is in a plastic condition (TMH, 1986). The water content at which the soil changes from a semi-solid to a solid is called the shrinkage limit (Budhu, 2000; Knappet & Craig, 2012).

#### 4.3.2.1 Liquid limit

The liquid limit is the boundary at which soil behaviour changes from a plastic state to a liquid state (Knappet & Craig, 2012). The purpose of the test was to determine the number of taps taken for the faces of two soil portions to flow together over various moisture contents. Calculations involved plotting the moisture content verse number of taps and determining the moisture content at 25 taps, corresponding to the liquid limit of the soil.

#### 4.3.2.2 Plastic limit

The purpose of the test was to establish the moisture content at which crumbling of soil threads of approximately 3 mm in diameter occurs (TMH, 1986; Budhu, 2000). Calculations involved establishing the percentage moisture content of the oven dried soil which corresponded to the plastic limit. The plasticity index was obtained by subtracting the plastic limit from the liquid limit.

The plasticity index is the range of water content within which a soil is plastic (Smith, 1990). Establishing the plastic index of soils, enables an understanding of the shrink and swell behaviour of the soil fines.

### 4.3.2.3 Linear shrinkage

The test involved oven drying a soil specimen in a shrinkage trough of known dimensions. Calculations involved measuring the percentage difference in the original wet length and dried length, to which a correction factor was applied.

## 4.3.3 Triaxial test

Consolidated-drained tests are carried out by consolidating the specimen under a confining pressure and allowing drainage during the compression stage (Head, 1998). The test has the advantage that drainage conditions can be controlled, enabling saturated soils of low permeability to be consolidated and pore water measurements to be made (Knappet & Craig, 2012). The rate of shearing must be slow enough to allow the complete dissipation of the resulting pore water pressure and to ensure that no excess pore water pressure develops (Head, 1998). A routine consolidated-drained triaxial test consists of three stages namely saturation, consolidation and compression. The typical layout of a triaxial pressure system with the ancillary apparatus is illustrated in Figure 4.6.



Figure 4.6: Typical triaxial system setup in a laboratory.

During the compression stage of a consolidated-drained triaxial test, the cell pressure is maintained constant while the specimen is sheared at a constant rate of axial deformation until failure occurs (Head, 1998). A detailed methodology is presented in Appendix A2, a summary of which is discussed below.

#### 4.3.3.1 Saturation

The term saturation as a stage of the test which refers to way by which pore pressure in the specimen is increased so that air in the void spaces are eliminated (BS1377, 1990b; Head, 1998). The pore water pressure is increased in a controlled manner through the application of a back-pressure system and an increase in the cell pressure. The magnitude of the cell pressure increments must not exceed 50 kPa or the consolidation pressure during compression (Head, 1998). The time required for saturation depends on the type of soil and size of specimen as well as the initial degree of saturation (Head, 1998). Side drains were used during the saturation of the samples. The use of side drains in soils of low permeability can reduce the time required for saturation, but the pore water pressure response should be analysed with care (BS 1377, 1990b).

The pore water pressures were recorded using an automated transducer and the difference in pore water pressures were automatically calculated. The basic requirements for saturation is when the value of B  $\geq 0.95$ , then only is the specimen is considered saturated and consolidation can commence (BS 1377, 1990b).

#### 4.3.3.2 Consolidation

During the consolidation stage of the triaxial test the specimen is consolidated under a confining cell pressure by allowing water to drain out into the back-pressure system (Budhu, 2000), so that pore water pressures gradually falls until it nearly equals the back pressure. Consolidation must be allowed to continue until at least 95 % of the excess pore pressure has dissipated (BS 1377, 1990b; Head, 1998). The use of side drains also shortens the consolidation time required for soils of low permeability.

Calculations involved determining the significant testing time and the rate of axial displacement. The data obtained during the consolidation phase was used to calculate a suitable rate of strain for the compression stage (BS 1377, 1990b). The rate of strain used during compression for this particular test was calculated to be 0.045 mm/min for the LNPD3 sample and 0.045 mm/min for the MPD3 sample.

#### 4.3.3.3 Compression

When equilibrium is achieved under the confining pressure shearing can commence. During the compression stage of a triaxial test the axial force is gradually increased until failure occurs, while the total confining pressure remains constant. During compression the rate of shearing is done at a slow rate to allow dissipation of the pore water pressures, so that the excess pore water pressures cannot build up and are kept at zero. During compression the deviator stress ( $\sigma_1 - \sigma_3$ ) values and pore water pressure

values were plotted against the corresponding axial strains. Calculations involved plotting Mohr-circles and constructing a line representing the Mohr-Coulomb failure criterion for effective stresses. The results of which are presented in detail in Chapter 5.

# 4.4 Slope stability analyses

Slope stability analyses requires a sequence of input procedures, the basic phases used during slope stability analyses are presented in Figure 4.7.



**Figure 4.7**: Flowchart illustrating the phases used during the probabilistic approach of slope stability analysis.

# 4.4.1 Selection of the method of analyses

The method chosen for the slope stability analysis was the Morgenstern and Price (1965) procedure. A rigorous and well-established procedure which provides added flexibility. It allows forces to vary across the slope and formulates equations of equilibrium by resolving equilibrium parallel to and normal to the base of the slice (Cornforth, 2005; Duncan & Wright, 2005). It is applicable to virtually all slope

geometries and soil profiles. The procedure is based on a limit equilibrium analysis in which all boundary and equilibrium conditions are satisfied and in which the geometry of the failure surface may be of any shape (Knappet & Craig, 2012). Long-term slope stability formed the basis for this study. This implies drained conditions are appropriate and as such the effective shear strength parameters (c',  $\varphi'$ ) were used in the analyses.

Slope stability analyses were conducted using a limit equilibrium software package, Rocscience Inc. SLIDE (version 6.0). Rocscience SLIDE is a comprehensive two-dimensional (2D) slope stability program for soil or rock slopes. Material shear strengths, external loading, groundwater and support can be modelled in a variety of ways. Rocscience is a limit equilibrium software package in which automated search methods can determine the critical failure surface. The advancements in software allow for fast results and for statistical information to be incorporated into slope stability analyses (Bar & Heweston, 2018).

#### 4.4.2 Selection of the cross-sections for analyses

Various lines of cross-section were considered and are presented in Figure 4.8. Cross-sections F-F' and G-G', were the slopes selected for slope stability analyses. A review of the various geological and aerial imagery suggest that these cross sections correspond to inclined slopes in which slope gradients exceed 18°. Furthermore, cross-sections F-F' and G-G' are aligned through closely spaced, heavily loaded structures that are proposed for development.



Figure 4.8: Lines of cross-section covering the WVD, MPD, UNPD, LNPD and Cascades Development.



Cross-section F-F' is presented in Figure 4.9 and cross-section G-G' is presented in Figure 4.10.

Figure 4.9: Cross-section F-F' of the LNPD used for the slope stability analyses.



Figure 4.10: Cross-section G-G' of the MPD used for the slope stability analyses.

#### 4.4.3 Representation of values

In this study, the effective shear strength parameters ( $c', \varphi'$ ) of the talus material were the chosen random variables in the case of the probabilistic analysis. Variability of some parameters such as the unit weight and geometrical parameters has an insignificant influence on slope stability such parameters may be regarded as constants, parameters such as shear strength and pore water pressures are desirable to consider as random variables (Chowdhury, 1984).

The effective shear strength parameters were based on results from published and unpublished geotechnical reports, published geotechnical soil relationships, supplemented by soil survey data and laboratory testing done as part of this study. The data sets used can be found in Appendix A3.

Each parameter must be represented by a probability distribution function defined by its mean and standard deviation (Chowdhury, 1984; Lacasse & Nadim, 1996; Huvaj & Oguz, 2018). The effective shear strength parameters were defined by the mean and standard deviation and truncated at realistic minimum and maximum values as prescribed by Nilsen (2000) and Duncan & Wright (2005), that accurately represent the material properties and account for the variability in the effective shear strength parameters. Outlier values were removed in order to improve data quality and boost confidence. Lacasse & Nadim (1996) emphasised the importance of lumping together only consistent data sets during statistical analyses.

A histogram was used to determine the probability distribution function (pdf) of the random variables. A histogram relative frequency distribution is a compact summary of the data, in which the data is divided into a few class intervals or bins (Montgomery & Runger, 2011).

A lognormal distribution was selected for the effective shear strength parameters and was used during slope stability analyses. According to Huvaj & Oguz, (2018), a lognormal distribution is widely used and has been shown to perform well in probabilistic analyses.

The mean c' was calculated to be 0.5 kPa and a standard deviation of 0.9 kPa with a lognormal distribution as summarized in Table 4.1. The mean  $\varphi'$  was calculated to be 28.2° and a standard deviation of 1.8° with a lognormal distribution as summarized in Table 4.1.

<b>Random Variables - x = 38</b>	<i>c'</i> (kPa)	φ′(°)
μ	0.5	28.2
σ	0.9	1.8
Min	0.0	22
Max	10	32
Probability Distribution Function	Lognormal	Lognormal
Where; x is the number of samples, $\mu$ is the mean, $\sigma$ is the standard deviation.		

**Table 4.1**: Statistical distribution of the random variables.

The unit weight and the groundwater table were not considered as random variables and were held constant. Limited shear strength data was available on the residual sedimentary horizons due to the lack of geotechnical tests conducted on the horizons. As a result, the effective shear strength parameters of the residual sedimentary horizons were held constant during slope stability analyses.

Lacasse & Nadim (1996), pointed out that unfortunately one is never able to gather enough subsurface data to get an exact picture of the variation of soil properties for an an engineering structure. The shear strength parameters for the residual sedimentary and residual dolerite horizons were based on the profile descriptions, which are discussed in Chapter 5, combined with theoretical values presented in the
various tables presented in Chapter 3. Table 4.2 summarizes the shear strength parameters used during analyses of the residual horizons.

Lithology	<i>c'</i> (kPa)	<b>¢′</b> (°)
Residual siltstone intercalated with residual sandstone	0	28
Residual Dolerite	0	31
Residual shale intercalated with residual siltstone	0	28

**Table 4.2:** Effective shear strength parameters of the residual horizons.

#### 4.4.4 Representation of pore water pressures

Groundwater measurements concluded from investigations undertaken by consultants and presented in the course of this study provided a base map to construct a groundwater table contour map (Chapter 2, Figure 2.14). Due to limited records on temporal groundwater data, a realistic range of groundwater levels were incorporated during slope stability analysis. The measured groundwater table was defined using a slope-parallel phreatic surface during the analysis.

During slope stability analyses the phreatic surface was initially held constant at the measured groundwater table, the depth which corresponds to the measured groundwater table was defined in slope stability analyses as being 0.00 metres. The phreatic surface was then varied in order to simulate seasonal groundwater changes and determine its influence on the FOS. Increases (+ values) and decreases (- values) were made with reference to the measured groundwater table (0.00 m).

#### 4.4.5 Probabilistic slope stability analyses

For a probabilistic approach in slope stability analyses, two types of analysis can be carried out namely, global minimum and overall slope stability analysis (Huvaj & Oguz, 2018). During this study the global minimum analysis method was used, for which a global minimum slip surface was generated. The global minimum slip surface is automatically generated by SLIDE and is the slip surface that has the lowest FOS value. Prior to slope stability analyses a sensitivity analysis was conducted on the effective shear strength parameters and is discussed in the following subsections.

Two conditions were considered during the slope stability analysis for each slope. Firstly, the stability of the natural slope (analysis 1) and the stability of the slope loaded (analysis 2). These two conditions were analysed under various scenarios. The slopes were analysed both deterministically and probabilistically which is discussed in the following subsections.

#### 4.4.5.1 Sensitivity analysis

A sensitivity analysis was undertaken prior to slope stability analyses. A suite of carefully selected sensitivity analyses should be carried out in relation to the key input parameters that are expected to

influence slope stability analyses results (Bar & Heweston, 2018). As such, a sensitivity analysis was carried out to see the effect of the effective shear strength parameters on the FOS. The effective shear strength parameters were varied over their minimum and maximum range of values in order determine the input parameters sensitivity on the FOS. The results of the sensitivity analysis plot for the effective cohesion and effective angle of friction is discussed in Chapter 5.

#### 4.4.5.2 Selection of scenarios and scientific procedures used during analyses

The procedure followed during slope stability analyses of the LNPD and MPD slopes entailed simulating various scenarios using a deterministic and a probabilistic approach. As mentioned previously two main conditions were analysed, the stability of the natural slope and the stability of the slope when it is loaded. Table 4.3 presents a detailed summary of the various analyses and scenarios considered.

	LNPD SLOPE						
	ANALYS	SIS 1 – Global mi	nimum search m	ethod			
Natural Slope Conditions	Deterministic	Deterministic	Deterministic	Deterministic and	Probabilistic		
	Scenario 1	Scenario 2	Scenario 3	Scenario 4			
Phreatic Surface changes: -2.0 to +3.56 m	<i>Mean c' &amp; φ'</i>	Minimum c' Maximum φ'	Maximum c' Minimum φ'	Minimum range of c' & φ'			
	ANALYS	SIS 2 – Global mi	nimum search m	nethod			
Loaded Slope	Deterministic						
Conditions	and						
(150 kPa)	Probabilistic						
Phreatic Surface							
changes: -2.0 to +1.50 m	Mean c' & $\varphi'$						
		MPD SL	<b>OPE</b>				
	ANALYS	SIS 1 – Global mi	nimum search m	ethod			
Natural Slope Conditions	Deterministic	Deterministic	Deterministic	Deterministic	Deterministic		
	Scenario 1	Scenario 2	Scenario 3	Scenario 4	Scenario 5		
Phreatic Surface changes: -2.0 to +1.50 m	<i>Mean c' &amp; φ'</i>	Minimum c' Maximum φ'	Maximum c' Minimum φ'	Minimum range of c' & φ'	Minimum c' Reduced φ'		
	ANALYS	IS 2 – Global mi	nimum search m	ethod			
Loaded Slope	Deterministic						
Conditions	and						
(200 kPa)	Probabilistic						
Phreatic Surface changes: -2.0 to +1.50 m	<i>Mean c' &amp; φ'</i>						

**Table 4.3:** Baseline analyses and scenarios considered during slope stability analyses.

During analysis 1, the LNPD and MPD slopes were analysed deterministically at the natural slope conditions for scenario's 1 to 4. Various combinations of the effective shear strength parameters were analysed. The phreatic surface was lowered and then raised in 0.5 m increments in order to simulate seasonal groundwater changes. The negative value indicates the maximum depth the phreatic surface was lowered to, with 0.0 m being the measured groundwater level. The positive value indicates the maximum depth the phreatic surface was increased to, again with 0.0 m being the measured groundwater level. The scenarios were chosen in order to determine which conditions will produce a FOS = 1.00, under different phreatic surface heights.

Firstly, the mean effective shear strength parameters were used during scenario 1 which represents the average effective shear strength behaviour of the talus material. Haneberg (2000) pointed out that soils are best represented by their average values as it accounts for parameter uncertainty. Scenario 2 (minimum c' and maximum  $\varphi'$ ) and scenario 3 (maximum c' and minimum  $\varphi'$ ) were then run during slope analyses in order to determine the effective shear strength parameter's influence on the variability of the FOS results. Under the range of phreatic surface heights and effective shear strength parameter combinations, scenario's 1 to 3 did not attain a global minimum failure surface with a FOS = 1.00.

Scenario 4, was then undertaken using the minimum range of the effective shear strength parameters, which resulted in successfully identifying the global minimum failure surface which attained a FOS = 1.00. Once the critical phreatic surface height that gave a FOS = 1.00 was identified in scenario 4, a probabilistic analysis was then undertaken on the natural LNPD slope using the minimum effective shear strength parameters, at the critical phreatic surface, in order to determine the probability of failure of the slope at the worst-case scenario. The global minimum failure surface, is the surface on which a probabilistic analysis should be carried out (Huvaj & Oguz, 2018).

For the natural MPD slope, an additional deterministic scenario was required (scenario 5) as scenario's 1 to 4, did not attain a global minimum failure surface with a FOS = 1.00. This was achieved by systematically reducing the  $\varphi'$  value under various phreatic surfaces, until a FOS = 1.00 was obtained for the global minimum failure surface. Subsequently, following critical evaluation of scenario 5, a probabilistic analysis was not undertaken on the natural MPD using the corresponding effective shear strength parameters for the MPD slope. This was due to the low effective shear strength parameters obtained 5, which is discussed in detail in Chapter 5.

During analysis 2, the LNPD and MPD slopes were analysed probabilistically by applying a surcharge load to the slopes. The anticipated loads on the slopes are based on the size of the structures. For a double story structure a load of 150 kPa was used and for a triple storey configuration structure, a load of 200 kPa was used during slope stability analysis (Isherwood, C., pers. comm., 2015). The calculated loads are based on the deck sizes and the number of columns (Lotter, C., pers. comm., 2017). Only one

scenario was undertaken using the mean effective shear strength parameters. During analysis 2, the phreatic surface was lowered and then raised in order to determine which phreatic surface height produced a FOS = 1.00. The results culminated in determining amongst other parameters which is discussed below, the reliability index and probability of failure for the LNPD and MPD slopes under loaded conditions.

The Monte Carlo Simulation was adopted during probabilistic analyses. Due to the long computational times of the Monte Carlo method a series of slope stability runs were undertaken to optimize the number of samples. This entailed ensuring that the results are converging to a conclusive result by varying the number of samples. The required number (N) of Monte Carlo runs was determined to be 10 000. At this number, the results were not influenced by the number of simulations. During slope stability analysis, 1 000 iterations were considered for each failure surface during convergence. A tolerance of 0.005 was set during convergence, which is the difference in factor of safety values between two successive iterations.

The parameters from a probabilistic slope stability analyses are the mean FOS( $\mu_{FOS-1}$ ), the lognormal reliability index ( $\beta_{LN}$ ) and the probability of failure (*Pf*). The mean factor of safety, obtained from the probabilistic analysis, is the average FOS of all of the FOS values calculated for the global minimum failure surfaces. The reliability index is an indication of the number of standard deviations which separates the mean FOS( $\mu_{FOS-1}$ ) values from the critical FOS value which is a FOS= 1. The reliability index is calculated assuming either a normal or lognormal distribution for the FOS values.

In slope stability the probability of failure is the number of runs providing results of FOS < 1.00 divided by the total number of runs to find the probability of occurrence (Bar & Heweston, 2018). Important to note that the probability of failure gives a quantification of the likelihood of slope failure which is expressed as a percentage.

## CHAPTER 5 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

## 5.1 Introduction

This chapter presents the results from the geotechnical characterization of the study site and discusses the results obtained from the slope stability analyses.

Data in the form of engineering geological material descriptions from borehole, auger hole and trial pit records enables an understanding of the material and groundwater conditions prevailing on site. This chapter presents the results from subsurface investigations which includes borehole drilling and trial pitting. Cross-sections are presented of various slopes in the Town Bush Valley. Furthermore, the results of the various laboratory tests such as the index and shear strength tests is presented.

The results obtained from the deterministic and probabilistic slope stability analyses are presented and evaluated. The results of the probabilistic slope stability analyses along with the generated output functions are critically evaluated. The chapter culminates in an assessment of the probability of failure of selected slopes.

## 5.2 Geotechnical characterization of the Town Bush Valley

The geotechnical characterization of the Town Bush Valley involved the collection, assimilation and analysis of various data in order to understand the engineering properties of the material in the study area. Data in the form of engineering geological material descriptions from borehole, auger hole and trial pit records enable an understanding of the geotechnical properties of the material and the groundwater conditions prevailing on site.

# 5.2.1 Engineering geology descriptions of the material from boreholes, auger hole records and trial pitting

A detailed review of previous boreholes and auger holes undertaken by various consultants has been presented and discussed in Chapter 3 Section 3.6. Using the available subsurface information (borehole, auger hole, trial pit data) combined with the groundwater table contour map which is based on measured groundwater levels, eight geological cross-sections corresponding to lines A-A' to H-H' were constructed.

The lines of cross-section were chosen to intercept as many boreholes, auger holes and trial pit positions as illustrated in Figure 5.1.

In context of this chapter and for ease of reference, Figure 5.1 essentially combines the earlier Figure 3.12 and 4.8.



Figure 5.1: Location of lines of cross-section.

The cross-sections numbered A-A' to H-H', are presented in Figures 5.2 to 5.9. During reviewing of the borehole logs in some instances, due to the scarcity of data, the depth to bedrock was not proved. In the absence of bedrock levels, depths to bedrock were based on a combination of regional levels, the author's experience in the study site and conclusions and inferences drawn by previous consultants cited in Figure 3.13, Chapter 3. In the case of cross-section F-F', borehole BHV4/2 was extrapolated along the contour line in order to supplement subsurface data in the LNPD.



Figure 5.2: Geological cross-section A-A' of the WVD.









Figure 5.6: Geological cross-section E-E' of the LNPD.





Figure 5.9: Geological cross-section H-H' of the MPD.

A summarized version of the logs is included in Appendix B1 with the complete logs presented in digital Appendix B1 (B1.1 to B1.5). A summary of the engineering geological descriptions of the material corresponding to the cross-sections in the Town Bush Valley is presented in Table 5.1, in accordance with the SAICE (2002). Furthermore, trial pitting was undertaken in the Cascades Development, LNPD and MPD as part of this study in order to establish, assess and verify the geological and geotechnical properties of the talus material. The description of the trial pit profiles is presented in the subsequent sections.

Depth Range (metres below ground level)		Material	Generalized Engineering Descriptions		
0	23.7	Talus	Slightly moist to moist, dark reddish brown, loose to medium dense, fissured and shattered, various proportions of boulder sized dolerite, shale and sandstone rock fragments in a silty clayey sand matrix.		
6.9	18.4	Residual dolerite	Moist, reddish brown, soft to firm, fissured, sandy silty clay in a cobble to boulder sized dolerite fragment matrix.		
0.9	17.8	Residual sandstone (intercalated with residual siltstone and shale). Vryheid Formation	Moist to very moist, yellowish-orange and light grey, soft to firm, intact to fissured, weathered sandstone fragments, sandy clay (residual sandstone). Intercalated with moist, grey mottled light brown, firm, fissured, silststone fragments in a silty clay matrix (residual silstone) and moist, dark olive and grey, firm, fissured, shale fragments in a silty clay matrix (residual shale).		
8.2	10.6	Residual siltstone (intercalated with residual sandstone). Pietermaritzburg Formation.	Slightly moist, yellowish brown, streaked orange brown, firm, fissured, slightly silty clay (residual siltstone). Intercalated with slightly moist, yellowish orange, soft to firm, intact, fine grained sandy, silty clay (residual sandstone).		
5	18.4	Residual shale (intercalated with residual siltstone). Pietermaritzburg Formation.	Slightly moist, reddish-brown mottled grey, firm to very stiff, intact, fine gravelly shale fragments in a sandy clayey, silt matrix (residual shale). Intercalated with slightly moist, greyish brown mottled orange brown, firm, fissured, occassional siltstone fragments in a fine grained sandy, clayey silt matrix (residual siltstone).		
9.25	23	Dolerite	Orange brown mottled green grey and dark grey, moderately to slightly weathered, fine to medium grained, medium to widely jointed with clay and silt infill, hard rock strength.		
7.76	36.6	Sandstone (intercalated with siltstone and shale). Vryheid Formation	Dark orangey brown, highly to completely weathered, medium to coarse grained, widely jointed, very soft to soft rock strength (sandstone bedrock). Intercalated with greyish, reddish brown, completely to highly weathered, fine grained, widely jointed, soft to medium rock strength (siltstone) and dark grey, slightly to highly weathered, very fine grained, thinly bedded, soft to medium rock strength (shale).		
6.2	23.3	Shale (intercalated with siltstone). Pietermaritzburg Formation.	Dark grey to black, unweathered, fine grained, thinly bedded, widely fractured, soft to medium rock strength (shale). Intercalated with light greyish brown mottled orange brown, moderately to highly weathered, very fine grained, thinly bedded, widely fractured, soft rock strength (siltstone).		

## Table 5.1: Generalized engineering geological descriptions.

The World's View Development is underlain by weathered sandstone of the Vryheid Formation. Various bedrock units of siltstone and shale are noted in an intercalated sequence within the sandstone bedrock. The bedrock in-turn is overlain by Quaternary-aged residual soils and transported soils. The Cascades Development, UNPD, LNPD and MPD is underlain by shales of the Pietermaritzburg Formation (intercalated with minor siltstone sequences). The bedrock is conformably overlain by residual sedimentary horizons of the Pietermaritzburg Formation. These residual sedimentary horizons are in-turn overlain by talus material. Schreiner (2005b) observed that during drilling investigations, a dolerite sill was intersected at BHV3/2 at a depth of 23.1 m below NGL, near the western boundary of the Cascades Development. Quaternary-aged talus deposits overlie the residual and bedrock sedimentary sequences. It is important to note that the borehole drilling data indicates that the talus soils on the toe slopes of the Town Bush Valley extend to depths in excess of 23.00 m below NGL (BHV3/2).

Schreiner (2005a) pointed out that a large amount of water loss was noted during rotary-core drilling investigations in the LNPD. This was interpreted to indicate highly fissured soils, possibly due to relict joints in the residual sedimentary soils (Schreiner, 2005a).

The MPD is underlain by two residual sedimentary sequences; the upper sequence preserved on the higher slopes of the MPD consists of coarser residual siltstone with sandstone intercalations (sandy lenses) while the lower slopes are underlain by finer residual shale with siltstone intercalations. The transition between the two residual sequences (residual siltstone containing sandy lenses and residual shale with siltstone intercalation) lies near auger holes AH9 and AH10. However, the lithological boundary is covered by deep, talus deposits.

Three trial pits were excavated in the Cascades Development to depths ranging between 3.00 m (CD5) to 3.60 m (CD1), the profiles were logged according to SAICE (2002). A summary of the materials in the trial pit profiles are presented Table 5.2, with the complete set of logs presented in Appendix B1.

Lithology	Depth	Generalised descriptions from trial pits CD1-CD3
Colluvium (upper Talus)	0.00-1.00m	Moist, light reddish brown, loose, matrix supported, fine gravelly to cobble sized fragments, in a clayey fine sand matrix.
Talus	1.00-3.60m	Slightly moist, dark reddish-brown, soft to firm, matrix supported, completely weathered dolerite boulders, with residual sandstone rock fragments in a fine grained sandy, clayey, silt matrix. Dolerite boulders were noted to make 2 % by volume of the matrix

 Table 5.2: Engineering geological descriptions, Cascades Development.

Six trial pits were advanced in the LNPD to maximum excavation depths ranging between 3.00 m (LNPD5/6) to 3.30 m (LNPD2/4). A summary of the materials in the trial pit profiles is presented in Table 5.3 with the complete set of logs presented in Appendix B1.

Lithology	Depth	Generalised descriptions from trial pits LNPD1-LNPD6
Colluvium (Unner Talus)	0.00- 0.90m	Slightly moist, khaki and light yellow occasionally blotched grey, soft to slightly firm, intact, clayey, sandy, silt with occasional
(Opper Talus)		boulders.
Talus	0.90- 3.10m	Slightly moist, orangey reddish-brown, soft to firm, fissured, completely weathered sandstone and dolerite boulders, with residual sandstone rock fragments in a fine to medium sandy, clay matrix. Dolerite boulders were noted to make 5 % by volume of the matrix.

 Table 5.3: Engineering geological descriptions, LNPD.

Trial pitting in the LNPD generally intersected similar profiles to the borehole logs presented in digital Appendix B1.4. In trial pit LNPD1, residual siltstone and sandstone rock fragments were observed to form part of the matrix composition as illustrated in Figure 5.10 and 5.11.



Figure 5.10: Matrix supported talus profile intersected in trial pit LNPD1.



Figure 5.11: Residual sandstone rock fragment preserved in the talus matrix (trial pit LNPD2).

These residual rock fragments profiled in the talus deposits have been deposited as a result of mass wasting processes. The residual bedrock pieces are preserved as large fragments in the talus soils of the Town Bush Valley and are often mistaken as true residual soils.

Three trial pits were advanced in the MPD as part of this study. Trial pits were excavated to depths ranging between 4.40 m (MPD2) to 5.50 m (MPD3) and the profiles are summarized in Table 5.4 with the complete set of logs presented in Appendix B1. Photos taken during the site investigation are presented as Figure 5.12.

Lithology	Depth	Generalised descriptions from trial pits MPD1-MPD3
Topsoil (Upper Talus)	0.00-1.00m	Slightly moist, dark reddish brown, soft, intact, silty, clayey, fine grained sand.
Talus	0.60-8.90m	Slightly moist, reddish brown, medium dense, matrix supported, fine gravelly to boulder sized fragments in a clayey, fine to medium sand matrix. Boulders were noted to make 10 % by volume of the matrix.

 Table 5.4: Engineering geological descriptions, MPD.



**Figure 5.12:** Excavator used during trial pitting (Photo 1), talus material intersected in trial pit MPD2 (Photo 2).

## 5.3 Results from laboratory testing

## 5.3.1 Grain Size Analysis and Atterberg Limits Determination

The grading of the particles has been classified according to the Unified Soils Classification method which grades the soil according to the following sieve apertures: gravel (75.00 mm - 4.75 mm), sand (4.75 mm - 0.075 mm), silt (0.075 mm - 0.002 mm) and clay (< 0.002 mm) (Carter & Bentley, 1991).

The particle size distribution (PSD) results are presented in Figure 5.13, with the full set of results presented in Appendix B2.



Figure 5.13: Particle size distribution curves for the talus material.

The PSD test results indicate that the talus material has a majority of sand component. Table 5.5 presents a summary of the index test results and calculated geotechnical parameters, the full set of results can be found Appendix B2.

Sample Donth (m)		Description	Atterberg Limits (%)				USCS
Number	Deptn (m)	Description	WL	WP	IP	LS	USCS
CD1	1.00-3.00	silty sand	45	33	12	8	SM- silty, sand
CD2	1.00-3.00	clayey sand	49	30	19	10	CL- sandy, lean clay
CD3	2.00-3.00	silty sand	48	32	16	8.5	SM- silty, sand
CD4	0.30-3.30	silty sand	47	32	15	8	CL- sandy, lean clay
CD5	0.30-3.30	sandy clay	48	33	15	8	CL- sandy, lean clay
LNPD1	1.00-3.00	sandy clay	43	27	16	8.5	CL- sandy, lean clay
LNPD2	1.50-3.30	sandy clay	37	24	13	7	CL- sandy, lean clay
LNPD3	0.90-1.10	sandy clay	48	27	21	11	CL- sandy, lean clay
LNPD4	1.60-3.30	silty sand	37	19	18	9	SC- clayey sand
LNPD5	0.50-1.40	silty sand	45	27	18	7	SM- silty sand
MPD1	0.50-1.50	sandy clay	55	38	17	9	MH- sandy elastic silt
MPD2	0.50-1.50	silty clay	60	42	18	11	MH- elastic silt with sand
MPD3	4.30-4.50	clayey sand	46	29	17	9	CL- sandy lean clay
Geotechnic	al Parameter	Symbol	LNPD3				MPD3
Mo	oisture content	W	8.34 %	6			7.67 %
	Bulk density	$ ho_b$	1.23 g	y/cm <sup>3</sup>			$1.59 \text{ g/cm}^3$
	Dry density	$ ho_d$	$1.14 \text{ g/cm}^3$			$1.48 \text{ g/cm}^3$	
	Void ratio	е	0.073				0.069
Bu	ılk unit weight	$\gamma_{ m b}$	24 kN	$/m^3$			24 kN/m <sup>3</sup>
Saturated unit weight		$\gamma_{ m sat}$	25 kN	$/m^3$			25 kN/m <sup>3</sup>
Dry unit weight		$\gamma_{\rm d}$	24 kN/m <sup>3</sup>			24 kN/m <sup>3</sup>	
Effective unit weight		γ'	15 kN/m <sup>3</sup>			15 kN/m <sup>3</sup>	
Where; W <sub>L</sub> is	s the liquid limit	, $W_P$ is the plast	ic limit,	I <sub>P</sub> is th	e plasticity	v index	$(I_P=W_L-W_P)$ , LS is the linear
shrinkage and USCS is the Unified Soils Classification System							

Table 5.5: Summary of index properties for the talus material.

Dry densities values for both samples observed varied values for the talus material from the MPD and LNPD.

From Table 5.5, the Cascades Development PSD and index test results generally indicate that the talus soil has a majority of sand component with minor clay and silt portions. From historical PSD test results undertaken on the talus material which was obtained from Terratest and is presented in Chapter 3 Section 3.6, the Cascades Development grades as a silty, sand with mean particle sizes of 26 % and 53 % respectively. The tested Cascades Development samples (CD1- CD5) noted higher clay percentages, while the I<sub>P</sub>'s values were consistent with the range obtained during historical investigations (historical IP values averaged 21 %).

The LNPD, PSD test results indicate that the talus soils have a majority of sand sized particles with minor clay and silt portions. However, sample LNPD3 graded as a sandy, clay which suggests the localized occurrence of a marginally higher clay concentrations in the upper metres of the talus horizon. The samples tested on the upper slopes of the LNPD (samples LNPD4 and LNPD5) noted a higher sand portion in comparison to the lower slopes of the LNPD (samples LNPD1 and LNPD2). The LNPD samples generally noted higher clay portions in comparison with the historical data which was obtained from Terratest (historically the talus material graded as a silty, sand with average particle sizes of 24 % and 55 % respectively). The LNPD sample's I<sub>P</sub> and LS values are consistent with historical investigation results the latter noting average values of I<sub>P</sub> =15 % and LS = 8 %.

The MPD, PSD test results indicate that the talus soils have nearly equal portions of sand, clay and silt. From historical test results which was obtained from Terratest, the MPD talus material grades as a silty, sand with mean particle sizes of 26 % and 47 % respectively. However, the MPD samples noted a higher silt and clay percentage. The average I<sub>P</sub> of 21 % and LS of 10 % from previous MPD test results suggests that the samples are consistent with historical data.

In general, the samples tested are generally consistent with the historical laboratory data presented in Chapter 3 Section 3.6.

#### 5.3.2 Triaxial test

A consolidated-drained triaxial test culminates in the compression stage Figure 5.14 and Figure 5.15 show the deviatoric stress and porewater pressure measurements plotted against axial strain for the three confining pressures ( $\sigma_3$ ) corresponding to 100 kPa, 200 kPa and 300 kPa respectively for both samples tested.



**Figure 5.14:** Sample LNPD3 - Deviator stress (kPa) vs Axial strain (%) (left) and Pore water pressure (kPa) vs Axial strain (%) (right).



**Figure 5.15:** Sample MPD3 - Deviator stress (kPa) vs Axial strain (%) (left) and Pore water pressure (kPa) vs Axial strain (%) (right).

The deviator stress vs axial strain curves for the 100 kPa and 200 kPa cell pressures respectively show no pronounced peak even at high axial strain rates (17-20 %). Head (1998) reasoned that in soils in which the axial stress does not readily reach a maximum value, failure is deemed to have occurred when a 20 % axial strain has been reached. In the case of the talus test specimens, the maximum deviator stresses were taken at the maximum strains tested. Figure 5.16 illustrates barreling failure of the MPD and LNPD specimens. In a sample that fails completely by barrelling failure there is no definite failure point as the deviator stress slightly with strain (Smith, 1990).



**Figure 5.16:** Barreling failure of specimens (Photo 1 - sample LNPD3; Photo 2 - LNPD specimen sets; Photo 3 - sample MPD3).

From the maximum deviator stress at failure, the major principal stress  $\sigma_1$  was obtained and based on the pore water pressure at failure, the effective stress parameters for the major and minor principle stresses,  $\sigma_1$ ' and  $\sigma_3$ ' were obtained. The complete set of the raw data obtained during triaxial testing is presented in Appendix B3, a summary of these parameters are shown in Table 5.6.

Sample	Confining pressure (kPa)	Deviatoric stress at failure (kPa)	Major principal stress (kPa)	Axial strain	Pore water pressure at failure (kPa)	Effective stress		
LNPD3	σ3	<b>σ</b> 1 <b>-σ</b> 3	σ1	%	и	σ3'	σ1'	
Specimen 1	100	164.8	264.8	18.85	0.16	99.84	264.64	
Specimen 2	200	294.3	494.3	18.48	70.28	129.72	424.02	
Specimen 3	300	419.5	719.5	8.83	132.65	167.35	586.85	
MPD3	σ3	σ1-σ3	σ1	%	и	σ3'	σ1'	
Specimen 1	100	154.7	254.7	18.5	71.87	28.13	182.83	
Specimen 2	200	249.2	449.2	11.6	152.1	47.9	297.1	
Specimen 3	300	373	673	8.24	207.76	92.24	465.24	

 Table 5.6: Triaxial test results of various samples for the talus material.

The effective stress parameters ( $\sigma_1$ ' and  $\sigma_3$ ') were used to construct Mohr-circle diagrams using the Rockscience Inc. software package RocData (version 3.0). Mohr-circles were constructed for the tested LNPD3 and MPD3 samples and tangents were drawn to the Mohr-circles from which the effective shear strength parameters, c' and  $\phi'$  were obtained. The diagrams are illustrated in Figure 5.17 and 5.18 respectively. The tangent intersection with the Y-axis represents the effective cohesion value and the acute angle formed with the tangent and the effective cohesion value intercept, represents the effective angle of internal friction.



**Figure 5.17:** Mohr circles used to define the effective cohesion and effective angle of friction for sample LNPD3.



**Figure 5.18:** Mohr circles used to define the effective cohesion and effective angle of friction for sample MPD3.

Sample LNPD3 grades as a sandy clay and recorded a  $\varphi'$  of 30° and c' of 0 kPa. Index parameter correlations and unpublished shear strength parameters presented in Chapter 3 Section 3.4, indicates that the tested LNPD3 specimen falls within the upper limits of previous shear strength parameters obtained for talus material of the Town Bush Valley.

Sample MPD3 grades as clayey sand as the PSD results indicate the sample has nearly equal portions of clay, silt and sand. The values obtained for  $\varphi'$  and c' are 37° and 13 kPa respectively.

The high c' value can possibly be attributed to the presence of a clay lense in the talus material. The PSD test results indicate that the MPD3 sample has a 31 % clay fraction. The clay portion will display cohesive behaviour upon shearing, which has possibly resulted in the observed high c' value for the sample.

Based on previous test results presented in Table 3.13 (Chapter 3) and effective shear strength data in Appendix A3, on similar material. The MPD3 sample obtained very high  $\varphi'$  and c' values and was subsequently removed during the data truncation phase. Lacasse & Nadim (1996), emphasised that major uncertainties can arise relating to soil properties using statistical methods, as a result of inconsistent data populations.

## 5.4 Slope stability analyses of selected slopes in the Town Bush Valley

The LNPD and MPD slopes were analysed during slope stability analyses. The selection of the method of analyses, the representation of random variables and pore water pressures is discussed in Chapter 4 Sections 4.4.1 to 4.4.5.

The results of the slope stability analyses are sequentially presented and discussed in the following subsections. The results of the sensitivity analysis are firstly presented, leading to the results of the deterministic analyses which formed the basis for a probabilistic analysis.

The functions derived from a probabilistic analysis and the nomenclature used for the functions is detailed in Chapter 4 Section 4.4.5.2. It is important to note that the probabilistic framework for reliability analyses can offer much more than the replacement of the conventional FOS, by the probability of failure and the reliability index (Aleotti & Chowdhury, 1999).

Table 5.7 summarizes the values of the effective shear strength parameters and conditions used during deterministic and probabilistic slope stability analyses.

	LNPD ANALYSIS 1 – Global minimum search method							
Natural Slope Conditions	Deterministic	Deterministic	Deterministic	Deterministic and Probabilistic				
Phreatic Surface	Scenario 1	Scenario 2	Scenario 3	Scenario 4 Minimum				
changes: -2.0 to +3.56 m	<i>Mean:</i> $c' = 0.5$ <i>kPa,</i> $\varphi' = 28.2^{\circ}$	$c' = 0 \ kPa,$ $\varphi' = 32^{\circ}$	$c' = 10 \ kPa,$ $\varphi' = 22^{\circ}$	$c' = 0 \ kPa$ , $\varphi' = 22^{\circ}$				
	LNPD ANALYSIS 2 – Global minimum search method							
Loaded Slope Conditions (150 kPa)	Deterministic and Probabilistic							
Phreatic Surface changes: -2.0 to +1.50 m	<i>Mean: c'</i> = 0.5 <i>kPa, φ'</i> = 28.2°							
	MPD ANA	LYSIS 1 – Globa	l minimum searc	h method				
Natural Slope Conditions	Deterministic	Deterministic	Deterministic	Deterministic	Deterministic			
	Scenario 1	Scenario 2	Scenario 3	Scenario 4	Scenario 5			
Phreatic Surface changes: -2.0 to +1.50 m	<i>Mean:</i> $c' = 0.5$ <i>kPa</i> , $\varphi' = 28.2^{\circ}$	$c' = 0 \ kPa,$ $\varphi' = 32^{\circ}$	$c' = 10 \ kPa,$ $\varphi' = 22^{\circ}$	Minimum: $c' = 0 \ kPa$ , $\varphi' = 22^{\circ}$	Minimum: $c' = 0 \ kPa$ , $\varphi' = 16^{\circ}$			
	MPD ANA	LYSIS 2 – Globa	l minimum searc	h method				
Loaded Slope Conditions (200 kPa)	Deterministic and Probabilistic							
Phreatic Surface changes: -2.0 to +1.50 m	Mean: c' = 0.5 kPa, φ' = 28.2°							

**Table 5.7:** Summarized analyses and scenarios considered for the LNPD and MPD slopes.

#### 5.4.1 Sensitivity Analysis

The results of the sensitivity analyses for the effective cohesion and effective angle of friction is shown in Figure 5.19.





From Figure 5.19, the  $\varphi'$  displays a steeper slope gradient in comparison to the *c'* values, over the 0-50 % range. The  $\varphi'$  slope continues its steep gradient over the 50-100 % range, which indicates greater FOS sensitivity to  $\varphi'$  values. The resultant output information from a sensitivity analysis contains information about both the FOS values and the sensitivity to change or reliability of the FOS results (Bar & Heweston, 2018).

The ranges used during a sensitivity analysis are very subject and conditioned by the experience of the practitioner (Haneberg, 2000). The use of meaningful sensitivity analyses is a key parameter which affects FOS results. The results of a sensitivity analysis are a proven solution for effectively calculating the probability of failure (Bar & Heweston, 2018).

#### 5.4.2 Deterministic and probabilistic slope stability analyses for the LNPD slope

#### 5.4.2.1 LNPD - analysis 1

As explained in Chapter 4 Section 4.4.5.2, the effective shear strength parameters were varied under different scenarios. The results of the four scenarios considered for analysis 1, is presented in Table 5.8.

LNPD Analysis 1		Scenario 1	Scenario 2	Scenario 3	Scenario 4
		<i>Mean:</i> $c' = 0.5$ <i>kPa,</i> $\varphi' = 28.2^{\circ}$	<i>Min:</i> c' = 0 kPa, <i>Max:</i> φ' = 32°	Max: $c' = 10 \text{ kPa}$ , Min: $\varphi' = 22^{\circ}$	Both Min: $c' = 0 \ kPa$ , $\varphi' = 22^{\circ}$
Season Phreatic (m)		Deterministic FOS	Deterministic FOS	Deterministic FOS	Deterministic FOS
	- 2.00	2.39	2.64	2.30	1.71
Dry Season	- 1.50	2.39	2.64	2.25	1.71
Dry Season	- 1.00	2.37	2.59	2.2	1.71
	- 0.50	2.30	2.52	2.15	1.71
Measured groundwater table	0.00	2.26	2.45	2.09	1.71
	+ 0.50	2.16	2.39	2.04	1.65
	+ 1.00	2.08	2.32	1.98	1.58
Wet Season	+ 1.50	2.00	2.24	1.91	1.51
	+ 2.00	1.91	2.16	1.85	1.44
	+ 2.50	1.84	2.08	1.78	1.36
(extreme increases	+ 3.00	1.69	1.94	1.71	1.25
in the phreatic	+ 3.50	1.48	1.66	1.63	1.06
surface)	+ 3.56	1.42	1.55	1.62	1.00

**Table 5.8:** LNPD analysis 1, deterministic slope stability results.

At the measured groundwater table (0.0 m increase in the phreatic surface) using the average shear strength parameters the global minimum slip surface recorded a deterministic FOS of 2.26. Figure 5.20, illustrates the location of the global minimum failure surface.



Figure 5.20: LNPD analysis 1 scenario 1, at the measured groundwater table.

The global minimum slip surface is primarily orientated through the talus material with the residual sedimentary horizon forming the base of the slip surface. The relatively high FOS = 2.23, implies stable slope conditions. A probabilistic slope stability analysis was then run on scenario 4, in order to determine the behaviour of the slope at the worst case scenario. The position of the global minimum failure surface is shown in Figure 5.21. The various functions related to the FOS is summarized in Table 5.9 and presented in Figure 5.22.



**Figure 5.21**: LNPD analysis 1 probabilistic analysis, at the maximum increase in the groundwater table using the minimum range of effective shear strength parameters.

Table 5.9: LNPD analysis 1 scenario 4, FOS functions at the maximum increase in the phreatic surface.

µ <sub>FOS-1</sub>	σ	Min	Max	β	pdf	Pf	
1.00	0.84	0.73	1.20	-0.01	Normal distribution	50.76 %	
Where; $\mu_{FOS-1}$ is the mean factor of safety, $\sigma$ is the standard deviation, Min is the minimum FOS, Max is the							
maximum FOS, $\beta$ is the reliability index, <i>pdf</i> is the probability distribution function & <i>Pf</i> is the probability of							
failure.							



**Figure 5.22**: LNPD analysis 1 scenario 4, histogram of the relative frequencies for the FOS, at the maximum increase in the groundwater level.

From Table 5.8, scenarios 1 to 3 all indicate values for the FOS > 1.40, which lie above a FOS = 1.00. FOS values sharply decrease from the dry season to the wet season. The FOS of natural slopes may fluctuate widely from one season to another, being high in the dry season and low after rainfall (Chowdhury, 1984). Using the minimum effective shear strength parameters (c' = 0 kPa,  $\varphi' = 22^{\circ}$ ) scenario 4 was modelled, during which a FOS = 1.00 was obtained at a 3.56 m increase in the phreatic surface.

Using the average effective shear strength parameters (scenario 1) the results show that the slope is stable in its present form (FOS = 2.26 at a 0.0 m increase in the phreatic surface) under the range of phreatic surface conditions considered. An explanation for the observed high FOS values, can be attributed to the present geometry of the LNPD slope. As a localized convex feature is present on the lower section of the LNPD slope. The naturally occurring bulge on the toe has a possible stabilizing influence on the slope. The increased talus soil volume on the toe, can be a mitigating factor and resisting the formation of deep slip planes in the talus material.

Under conditions where a reduction in the effective shear strength parameters is brought about and the talus material is represented by the minimum recorded effective shear strength parameters (scenario 4), a value of FOS = 1.00 is obtained at a 3.56 m increase in the phreatic surface, which implies failure.

As shown in Table 5.9, a mean  $FOS(\mu_{FOS-1}) = 1.00$  was obtained with a standard deviation of 0.84. The mean recorded FOS value obtained a small standard deviation with minimum and maximum FOS values recorded over a narrow range, implying a low variability in the FOS results.

The negative reliability index value indicates the number of standard deviations the mean FOS( $\mu_{FOS-1}$ ) lies below the critical value of FOS = 1.00. A value of  $\beta$  = -2.0, for example, would indicate that the calculated mean FOS( $\mu_{FOS-1}$ ) lies 2 standard deviations below the critical value of FOS = 1.00. The low  $\beta$  value ( $\beta$  = -0.01) correlates with the high *Pf* value which is discussed below however, the value indicates low reliability in the FOS value. The lower the reliability index the higher the degree of

uncertainty in the results obtained. The reliability index is an alternative measure of stability that considers explicitly the uncertainties involved in stability analyses (Duncan & Wright, 2005).

The histogram plot (Figure 5.22) for the simulations obtained for the FOS indicates a normal distribution.

Probabilistic slope stability analysis indicates a 50.8 % probability of failure for the global minimum slip surface at 3.56 m increase in the groundwater table. This implies that the slope has a 51 % of failure.

In concluding, under intense rainfall conditions where the phreatic surface rises to 3.56 m and where the talus material behaves in the minimum range of the recorded effective shear strength parameters, deterministic analyses indicate that the natural LNPD slope is unstable (FOS = 1.00) and probabilistic analyses indicates a 50.8 % possibility of failure occurring. The low reliability index value ( $\beta = -0.01$ ) however, lowers the confidence in the Pf value (50.8 %) obtained.

5.4.2.2 LNPD - analysis 2

Slope stability modelling for analysis 2 was undertaken by applying two 150 kPa surcharge loads simulating double-storey structures on the slope using the average effective shear strength parameters.

The results obtained from the probabilistic slope stability analyses are presented in Table 5.10.

LNPD Analysis	Mean: $c' = 0.5 \ kPa$ , $\varphi' = 28.2^{\circ}$							
Season	Phreatic Surface (m)	Deterministic FOS	µ <sub>FOS-1</sub>	β	$\beta_{LN}$	Pf (%)		
Dry Season	- 2.00	1.00	0.99	-0.23	-0.23	64.61		
	- 1.50	1.00	0.99	-0.20	-0.23	64.61		
	- 1.00	1.00	0.99	-0.20	-0.23	64.61		
	- 0.50	1.00	0.99	-0.20	-0.23	64.61		
Measured groundwater table	0.00	1.00	0.99	-0.20	-0.23	64.61		
	+ 0.50	1.00	0.99	-0.20	-0.23	64.61		
Wet Season	+ 1.00	1.00	0.99	-0.20	-0.23	64.61		
	+ 1.50	0.99	0.99	-0.20	-0.23	64.61		
Where; $\mu_{FOS-1}$ is the mean factor of safety, $\beta$ is the reliability index, $\beta_{LN}$ is the lognormal reliability								

index & Pf is the probability of failure.

Figure 5.23, illustrates the location of the global minimum failure surface, at the measured groundwater level.



**Figure 5.23**: LNPD analysis 2 probabilistic analysis, at the measured groundwater level using the mean effective shear strength parameters.

The global minimum slip surface is positioned in the talus material, located beneath load 1 at a shallow depth. The various parameters obtained from the probabilistic analyses are summarized in Table 5.11 and the distribution of the FOS is presented in Figure 5.24.

$\mu_{FOS-1}$	σ	Min	Max	$\beta_{LN}$	pdf	Pf	
0.99	0.07	0.81	1.67	-0.23	Lognormal distribution	64.61 %	
Where; $\mu_{FOS-1}$ is the mean factor of safety, $\sigma$ is the standard deviation, Min is the minimum FOS, Max is the maximum FOS, $\beta_{LN}$ is the lognormal reliability index, <i>pdf</i> is the probability distribution function & <i>Pf</i> is the							
probability of failure.							

Table 5.11: LNPD analysis 2, FOS functions at the measured phreatic surface.



**Figure 5.24**: LNPD analysis 2, histogram plot of the relative frequencies for the FOS, at the measured groundwater table.

From Table 5.10, the slope consistently obtained a mean  $FOS(\mu_{FOS-1}) = 0.99$  under the range of phreatic surface conditions considered which implies failure. The results show that the application of a load to the LNPD slope will result in the formation of localized slip surfaces at the present groundwater table,

implying that the slope will fail. This highlights the influence of the application of surcharge loads to the LNPD slope, which is causative to slope failure.

From Table 5.11, a mean  $FOS(\mu_{FOS-1}) = 0.99$  was obtained with a standard deviation of 0.07. The minimum recorded FOS value lies approximately 2 standard deviations below the mean value, implying a low variability in the minimum FOS value.

From Table 5.10, FOS values attaining a FOS = 1.00 also attained lognormal reliability index values of  $\beta_{LN} < 1.0$ . This implies a low degree of reliability in the results obtained over the corresponding phreatic surface heights analysed. The reliability index gives an indication of the degree of confidence one can afford to the FOS values. While, the FOS may be low a high reliability index value will increase the reliability in the FOS value obtained. Conversely, while the FOS value may be high a low reliability index will decrease the reliability in the FOS value.

From Table 5.11, although the negative  $\beta_{LN}$  value ( $\beta_{LN} = -0.23$ ) correlates with the high *Pf* value, the very low  $\beta_{LN}$  value indicates low reliability in the FOS value. Chowdhury (1984), pointed out that a low reliability index values indicates less confidence in the FOS values obtained.

The histogram plot (Figure 5.24), indicates a lognormal distribution, with high relative frequencies recorded for FOS values over a narrow range between  $0.9 \le FOS \le 1.10$ , correlating with the low standard deviation value.

Probabilistic slope stability analysis indicates a 64.8 % probability of failure for the global minimum slip surface at the measured groundwater table (0.0 m).

In concluding, slope instability can be expected when the LNPD slope is loaded at the measured groundwater table. The problem of slope failure will be further exacerbated when the groundwater table rises, increasing the probability of slope failure. At the measured groundwater table, probabilistic analyses indicate a 64.8 % probability of slope failure occurring. The low reliability index value ( $\beta = -0.23$ ) obtained however, lowers the confidence in the *Pf* value (64.8 %) obtained.

Our ability to simulate real world variability is limited by time and money, even if we could measure the value of variables with infinite precision the costs will be excessive (Haneberg, 2000). Analysis 2 of the LNPD slope has highlighted the benefits of a probabilistic approach. In which various probabilistic output functions have been obtained, to which a degree of reliability and confidence has been afforded.

As the analysis has shown a probabilistic approach is a useful tool in accounting for real world variability of parameters and uncertainty. The option to include the probabilistic approach as to supplement routine deterministic analyses should always be considered (Nilsen, 2000).

#### 5.4.3 Deterministic and probabilistic slope stability analyses for the MPD slope

#### 5.4.3.1 MPD - analysis 1

As discussed in Chapter 4 Section 4.4.5.2, five scenarios were considered for analysis 1 for the MPD slope and are presented in Table 5.12.

		Scenario 1	Scenario 2	Scenario 3	Scenario 4	Scenario 5
MPD Analysis 1		$Mean:$ $c' = 0.5 kPa,$ $\varphi' = 28.2^{\circ}$	Min: $c' = 0$ kPa, Max: $\varphi' = 32^{\circ}$	Max: $c' = 10 \text{ kPa}$ , Min: $\varphi' = 22^{\circ}$	Both Min: $c' = 0 \ kPa$ , $\varphi' = 22^{\circ}$	$c^{\prime}=0~kPa$ , $arphi^{\prime}=16^{\circ}$
Season	Phreatic Surface (m)	Deterministic FOS	Deterministic FOS	Deterministic FOS	Deterministic FOS	Deterministic FOS
Dry Season	- 2.00	2.69	2.93	2.64	1.89	1.35
	- 1.50	2.61	2.92	2.57	1.89	1.35
	- 1.00	2.51	2.82	2.50	1.89	1.35
	- 0.50	2.41	2.72	2.42	1.85	1.30
Measured groundwater table	0.00	2.32	2.60	2.33	1.74	1.24
Wet Season	+ 0.50	2.18	2.47	2.24	1.67	1.17
	+ 1.00	2.05	2.33	2.15	1.58	1.11
(extreme increase)	+ 1.50	1.91	2.19	2.05	1.40	1.00

Table 5.12: MPD analysis 1 deterministic slope stability results.

Figure 5.25, illustrates the location of the global minimum failure surface obtained at the measured phreatic surface using the average shear strength parameters.



Figure 5.25: MPD scenario 1 analysis 1, at the measured groundwater table.

The global minimum slip surface is primarily orientated through the talus material with the residual sedimentary horizon and shale bedrock forming the base of the slip surface. The relatively high FOS = 2.32, implies stability. As explained in Chapter 4 Section 4.4.52, scenario 5 was conducted to establish the critical effective shear strength parameters that will result in slope failure. Figure 5.26, illustrates the location of the global minimum failure surface.



Figure 5.26: MPD analysis 1 scenario 5, at the maximum groundwater table.

From Table 5.12, scenarios 1 to 4 indicate values for the FOS > 1.00, over the range of phreatic surface heights considered. The FOS values gradually decreased from the dry to the wet season over the range of scenarios considered, highlighting the profound influence that an increase in pore water pressure has in reducing the shear strength of the talus material in the slope. Using the minimum effective shear strength parameters, a FOS = 1.40 was obtained at a 1.50 m increase in the phreatic surface. The use of average values has their own short-comings when conditions may be far from average (Haneberg, 2000). This situation can be mitigated by using conservative values to calculate the worst case FOS values (Haneberg, 2000). As such, scenario 5 was undertaken which concluded that a FOS = 1.00 was obtained at a 1.50 m increase in the phreatic height, using values of c' = 0 kPa and  $\varphi' = 16^{\circ}$  for the effective shear strength parameters.

The calculated  $\varphi'$  value lies approximately 3 standard deviations below the minimum  $\varphi'$  value defined in the study. A value of c' = 0 kPa,  $\varphi' = 16^\circ$ , will only prevail under two conditions. Firstly, the value implies that the talus material of the MPD will have a majority of clay and will display shearing behaviour of a clay soil. Secondly, the low value possibly implies residual shear strength. If pre-existing disconuities (shear planes) are present in the talus, this will result in a reduction of the peak shear strength to residual shear strength. Observations of distinct slickensided faces in the soil structure and residual shear strength test results would support these conditions which are shared by Allen (1981). However, limited records are available on these observations. Using the average shear strength parameters, the analyses indicated that the slope is stable at the measured groundwater conditions (FOS = 2.32) even at a 1.50 m increase in the phreatic surface (FOS = 1.91). The observed high FOS value can be attributed to the present geometry of the slope and the uneven bedrock morphology. The latter of which has a convex curvature in the mid-slope region which can act as a stabilizing influence on the talus material. Minor geological details may remain undetected and thus the actual mode of failure may be different from the one assumed in the analysis (Chowdhury, 1984).

Based on the author's geological knowledge and engineering judgement a probabilistic slope stability analysis was not undertaken on scenario 5 for the following reasons. The  $\varphi'$  lies in the order of 3 standard deviations below the minimum range value (22°) of the  $\varphi'$ , considered during truncation of the random variables. As such the shear strength parameter values of c' = 0 kPa and  $\varphi' = 16^{\circ}$  concluded for scenario 5, were not deemed representative to conduct a probabilistic analysis. Engineering and significant judgement must be applied to representative scenarios before conducting a probabilistic approach (Bar & Heweston, 2018).

In concluding, under extremely wet conditions at a 1.50 m increase in the phreatic surface and where the talus effective shear strength parameters are reduced to values of c' = 0 and  $\varphi' = 16^\circ$ , deterministic analyses indicate that the natural MPD slope will fail as a FOS = 1.00 is obtained.

#### 5.4.3.2 MPD – analysis 2

Slope stability modelling for analysis 2 was undertaken by applying four 200 kPa surcharge loads simulating triple-storey structures on the slope. The results obtained from probabilistic slope stability analyses is presented in Table 5.13.

MPD Analys	<i>Mean:</i> $c' = 0.5 \ kPa$ , $\varphi' = 28.2^{\circ}$					
Season	Phreatic Surface (m)	Deterministic FOS	µFOS-1	β	$\beta_{LN}$	Pf (%)
	- 2.00	1.19	1.24	2.23	2.24	0.30
Dry Season	- 1.50	1.19	1.24	2.23	2.24	0.30
Dry Season	- 1.00	1.19	1.24	2.23	2.24	0.30
	- 0.50	1.19	1.24	2.23	2.44	0.30
Measured groundwater table	0.00	1.19	1.24	2.23	2.44	0.30
	+ 0.50	1.19	1.24	2.23	2.24	0.30
Wat Sansan	+ 1.00	1.11	1.16	1.57	1.65	3.15
wet Season	+ 1.49	1.00	1.05	0.47	0.43	33.57
	+ 1.50	0.96	1.02	0.17	0.12	48.05
Where; $\mu_{\text{FOS-1}}$ is the mean factor of safety, $\beta$ is the reliability index, $\beta_{\text{LN}}$ is the lognormal reliability index & <i>Pf</i> is the probability of failure.						

 Table 5.13: MPD analysis 2, summarized probabilistic slope stability analyses results.

A deterministic FOS of 1.19 was recorded for the global minimum slip surface at the measured groundwater table. Figure 5.27, illustrates the location of the global minimum failure surface.



**Figure 5.27**: MPD analysis 2 probabilistic analysis, at the measured groundwater table using the mean effective shear strength parameters.

Probabilistic slope stability analyses were then undertaken by sequentially increasing the phreatic surface until a deterministic FOS of 1.00 was attained. At a 1.49 m increase in the phreatic surface the global minimum slip surface recorded a FOS = 1.00. Figure 5.28 illustrates the location of the global minimum failure surface.



**Figure 5.28**: MPD analysis 2 probabilistic analysis, at the maximum increase in the groundwater table using the mean effective shear strength parameters.

The various parameters obtained from the probabilistic analyses are summarized in Table 5.14. Figure 5.29, illustrates the histogram plot obtained.

Table 5.14: MPD scenario 2 probabilistic parameters at a 1.49 m increase in the groundwater table.

µFOS-1	σ	Min	Max	$\beta_{LN}$	pdf	Pf	
1.05	0.10	0.78	1.71	0.43	Lognormal	33.57 %	
Where; $\mu_{FOS-1}$ is the mean factor of safety, $\sigma$ is the standard deviation, Min is the minimum FOS, Max is the							
maximum FOS, $\beta$ is the reliability index, $\beta_{LN}$ is the lognormal reliability index, <i>pdf</i> is the probability distribution							
function & <i>Pf</i> is the probability of failure.							



**Figure 5.29**: MPD analysis 2, histogram plot of the relative frequencies for the FOS, at the maximum increase in the groundwater table.

From Table 5.13, a deterministic FOS = 1.00 was obtained at a 1.49 m increase in the phreatic surface using the average shear strength parameters, implying slope instability. The slope obtained a mean FOS( $\mu_{FOS-1}$ ) = 1.05 at a 1.49 m increase in the phreatic surface. In cases where the mean FOS( $\mu_{FOS-1}$ )  $\geq$  1.00, values from the *Pf* show some element of failure. The high  $\beta$  values ( $\beta > 2$ ) indicate reliability in the *Pf* values obtained.

The results show that the application of a load to the MPD slope will result in the formation of localized slip surfaces at a 1.49 m increase in the groundwater table, implying slope instability and an appreciable reduction in the FOS value with a degree of reliability. As with the LNPD slope this highlights the influence of the application of surcharge loads to the MPD slope, which is causative to slope failure.

From Table 5.14, a mean FOS( $\mu_{FOS-1}$ ) = 1.05 was obtained with a standard deviation of 0.10. The minimum recorded FOS values lies approximately 3 standard deviations below the mean FOS value, implying a low variability in the minimum FOS values. Although the maximum FOS value is representative of the results, it lies more than 5 standard deviations above the mean FOS value. This indicates very high variability in the upper range of FOS values. Lacasse & Nadim (1996), pointed out that if the variability is high it is important to consider whether the standard deviation arrived at a representative value given the range of values.

From Table 5.13, reliability indices decreased as the probability of failure and the phreatic surface increased. Higher probability of failure values correspond to lower reliability index values (Lacasse & Nadim, 1996). Notably, lognormal reliability index values of  $\beta_{LN} > 1.5$  were attained for FOS > 1.00.

This implies a high degree of reliability in the *Pf* results obtained over the corresponding phreatic surface heights.

From Table 5.14, the lognormal reliability index value ( $\beta_{LN} = 0.43$ ), indicates a low degree in confidence in the FOS value obtained. Studies by Chowdhury & Xu (1992), have shown that the reliability index value decreases as variation increases.

The histogram plot (Figure 5.29), indicates a lognormal distribution, with relatively high relative frequencies recorded over a broad range of FOS values between  $0.9 \le FOS \le 1.1$ . This variability is reflected in the minimum, maximum and standard deviation obtained for the FOS values in Table 5.14.

Probabilistic slope stability analysis indicates a 0.30 % probability of failure at the measured phreatic surface. A probabilistic approach recognizes that any earth structure has some probability of failure however small (Chowdhury, 1984). Furthermore, probabilistic slope stability analysis indicates a probability of failure of 33.6 % at a 1.49 m increase in the phreatic surface. The *Pf* values obtained are within the predicted range prescribed in the literature by Harr (1987) and Duncan & Wright (2005).

Thus, slope instability can be expected when the MPD slope is loaded and when the groundwater table rises by 1.49 m above the measured groundwater table. At a 1.49 m increase in the groundwater table probabilistic analyses indicates a probability of failure of 33.6 %. The reliability index value ( $\beta = 0.43$ ) obtained however, indicates reduced confidence in the *Pf* value (33.6 %). In comparison to the higher reliability index values obtained during dry season slope stability analyses, for the corresponding *Pf* values obtained.

Analysis 2 of the MPD slope has highlighted the strengths and limitations of using a deterministic approach. Furthermore, the study indicates that a probabilistic approach is able to account for the element of uncertainty. For instance, by using the average effective shear strength parameters the effect of spatial variability is reduced. This is because the variability is averaged over a volume and only the averaged contribution to the uncertainty is of importance (Lacasse & Nadim, 1996). The study highlights the importance of probabilistic slope stability concepts to deterministic slope stability analysis. It gave a better insight into the performance of slopes in the Town Bush Valley. A probabilistic approach enables a study of reliability to be made under conditions of uncertainty, which enables decisions to be made about alternative designs (Chowdhury, 1984).

## **CHAPTER 6**

## **CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS**

#### 6.1 Conclusions

The main findings and conclusions drawn from the research on the geotechnical characterization and stability of the slopes of the Town Bush Valley, located around the greater Pietermaritzburg region of South Africa is presented. The purpose of the study was to evaluate the geotechnical properties and stability of critical sections of the Town Bush Valley and define factors that may compromise the stability of slopes. The study aimed at establishing the geological, hydrogeological and geotechnical conditions prevailing in the Town Bush Valley, an area in which limited scientific research has been undertaken.

The elevation in the study area ranges from 790 to 950 metres above mean sea level. The study area is situated on heterogeneous talus material, which is underlain at depth by shales of the Pietermaritzburg Formation and sandstones of the Vryheid Formation. The presence of deep talus horizons and residual sedimentary material were profiled in boreholes, auger and trial pit logs. Talus horizons at the MPD, UNPD, LNPD and Cascades Development extend to depths of 21.00 m below NGL.

A literature review of the critical geotechnical factors indicated that the study area has active mass movement and unstable slopes. The digital elevation model highlighted slopes in the Town Bush Valley which exceed 18°. The talus material appears to be formed from erosion of the Pietermaritzburg Formation. The talus accumulated and continues to accumulate over a period of geological time, promoted by the process of natural features in the Town Bush Valley such as incised palaeo-drainage channels, dolerite intrusions and slope geometry. The talus horizon is deepest at the toe of the slopes of the Town Bush Valley where the Cascades Development is located. The Town Hill Escarpment is actively undergoing large-scale geomorphological processes which were recognized as far back as 1939. Aerial photographic analysis indicated the presence of hummocky topography in the Town Hill Escarpment, indicating potential slope instability.

The hydrogeology of the study site indicates an unconfined aquifer system that is recharge along the high slopes of the Town Hill Escarpment. Groundwater circulates primarily through the unconsolidated talus horizon bounded by impermeable shale bedrock along the base.

The geotechnical characterization of the study area concluded that the talus material generally grades as a clayey sand. Two consolidated-drained triaxial tests were undertaken, which yielded a c' = 0 kPa,  $\varphi' = 30^{\circ}$  and c' = 13 kPa,  $\varphi' = 37^{\circ}$ .

The Morgenstern and Price procedure was used during slope stability analyses. A deterministic and probabilistic approach was used during slope stability analyses. Two conditions were considered during the slope stability analysis of the LNPD and MPD slope. Firstly, the stability of the natural slope (analysis 1) and the stability of the slope with the application of a surcharge load (analysis 2). The effective shear strength parameters of the talus material were chosen as the random variables for the study, during probabilistic slope stability analyses. Monte Carlo Simulation method was the chosen probabilistic method. Various scenarios and groundwater conditions were considered during the analyses. Various functions were derived during probabilistic slope stability analyses, which allowed for an assessment of the values obtained. The results of the sensitivity analysis had indicated that the FOS values are sensitive to  $\varphi'$  values.

Analysis 1 of the LNPD slope indicated that at the measured phreatic surface and using the mean effective shear strength parameters, the slope is stable (FOS = 2.23) and continued to be stable under the range of phreatic surface conditions considered. Under conditions where the talus material behaves in the range of the minimum recorded effective shear strength parameters and at a 3.56 m increase in the phreatic surface, the natural LNPD slope is unstable (FOS = 1.00). Probabilistic analyses indicated a 50.8 % probability of failure, which is inferred with a low degree of confidence based on the reliability index. Analysis 2 of the LNPD slope indicated that under loaded (150 kPa) conditions, using the average shear strength parameters at the measured phreatic surface, the slope has a probability of failure of 64.6 %, which is inferred with a low degree of confidence based on the reliability modelling highlighted that a reduction in the FOS value will be brought about by loading the slope irrespective of seasonal changes in the groundwater table, which will result in slope failure.

Analysis 1 of the MPD slope indicated that at the measured phreatic surface and using the mean effective shear strength parameters, the slope is stable (FOS = 2.32) and continues to be stable even at the maximum increase in the phreatic surface (FOS=1.19). Under conditions where the effective shear strength parameters of the talus material are reduced to values of c' = 0 and  $\varphi' = 16^{\circ}$ , the natural slope attains a FOS = 1.00 at the maximum phreatic surface. Analysis 2 of the MPD slope indicated that under loaded (200 kPa) conditions, using the average shear strength parameters at the measured phreatic surface the slope has probability of failure of 0.30 %, which is inferred with a high degree of confidence, based on the reliability index. At a 1.49 m increase in the phreatic surface (FOS = 1.00), a probability of failure of 33.6 % is obtained, which is inferred with a low degree of confidence based on the reliability index. MPD slope stability modelling highlighted the compounding influence of surcharge loads and a rise in the phreatic surface, which will result in a reduction in the FOS to unity and slope failure.

Thus, the slope stability analyses results have indicated that the application of surcharge loads in the form of structures to the LNPD and MPD slope, have a profound influence in reducing the FOS value

and this results in unstable slope conditions. The study indicated the importance of adopting a scenario based approach during deterministic and probabilistic slope stability modelling in order to identify initiating factors. The study has defined critical conditions that will initiate slope instability in the Lower National Park Development and the Montrose Park Development. The probabilistic approach to slope stability analyses was able to account for the uncertainty in soil properties. The study has highlighted the advantages of using probabilistic slope stability concepts to deterministic slope stability analysis. The probabilistic approach has given a better insight and understanding into the performance of the slopes in the Town Bush Valley.

## 6.2 Recommendations for further research

The study has highlighted the slope stability problems that will arise from applying structural loads to deep talus soils in the Town Bush Valley. In areas demarcated as having deep talus soils in the Town Hill Escarpment, it is recommended that a comprehensive geotechnical investigation be carried out. In order to assess the feasibility of the development prior to construction. It is further recommended that development restrictions be considered by the local Municipality, based on the outcomes of the pertaining geotechnical investigation.

The rate and scale at which mass wasting processes are operating on the Town Bush Valley is largely unknown. Furthermore, the degree of risk associated with founding on the talus material is an area of limited research. The first further area of research is to conduct a landslide hazard zonation map of the Town Hill Escarpment, focusing on areas of deep talus accumulation.

The construction of structures over zones of active talus soils is exponentially increasing in peripheral areas of Pietermaritzburg. Therefore, the second further area of research, is the design and performance of advanced geotechnical foundations that account for active earth pressures.

## REFERENCES

- Allen, P. (1981). Slope stability problems in the Pietermaritzburg area. In: Symposium on the Engineering Geology of cities in South African. Symposium on the Engineering Geology of Cities in South Africa. Pretoria, South Africa, September 1981. Pretoria: Association of Engineering Geologists.
- Aleotti, P. & Chowdhury, R. (1999). Landslide hazard assessment: summary review and new perspectives, *Bulletin of Engineering Geology and the Environment*, **58**, pp 21-44.
- American Society for Testing and Materials, (1998). *ASTM D422-63 Standard test method for Particle-Size Analysis of Soils. ASTM*, West Conshohocken.
- Bar, N. and Heweston, A. (2018). Considerations for effectively using probability of failure as a means of slope design appraisal for homogenous and heterogeneous rock masses. *International Journal of Geological and Environmental Engineering*, **12**(2), pp 66-72.
- Bell, F.G. and Maud, R.R. (1999). Landslides associated with the colluvial soils overlying the Natal Group in the greater Durban region of Natal, South Africa. *Environmental Geology*, **39**(9), pp 1029-1038.
- Bell. F.G. (2007). Engineering Geology, 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition. Elsevier. Oxford, Great Britain.
- Botha. G.A. and Partridge, T.C. (2000). Colluvial deposits. In: Partridge T.C. and Maud, R.R. (Eds.), The Cenozoic of Southern Africa. Oxford University Press, New York, 88-99.
- Brink, A.B.A. (1983). *The Geology of South Africa: The Karoo Sequence Volume 3*, Building Publications: Cape Town.
- British Standards Institution, (1990a). BS 1377 British Standard Methods of test for soils for civil engineering purposes, Part 1: General requirements and sample preparation. B.S.I., London.
- British Standards Institution, (1990b). BS 1377 British Standard Methods of test for soils for civil engineering purposes, Part 8: Shear strength test. B.S.I., London.

Budhu, M. (2000). Soil Mechanics and Foundations, 1st Edition. John Wiley & Sons Inc.: New York.

- Carter, M., and Bentley, S.P. (1991). Correlations of Soil Properties. Pentech Press Limited: London.
- Chevallier, L. and Woodford, A.C. (1999). Morpho-tectonics and mechanism of emplacement of the dolerite rings and sills of the western Karoo, South Africa. *S. Afr. J. Geol.*, **102**, pp 43-54.

- Chowdhury, R. N. (1984). Recent developments in landslide studies: Probabilistic methods, State of the art report–Session VII (a). *International symposium on landslides*, pp 209–228.
- Chowdhury, R. N. and Xu, D.W. (1992). Reliability index for slope stability assessment two methods compared. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety*, **37**, pp 99-108.
- Cornforth, D.H. (2005). Landslides in practice: investigation, analysis and remedial/preventative options in soils. John Wiley & Sons Ltd.: Hoboken.
- Council for Geoscience. (2002). 2930CB Pietermaritzburg. *Geological Series*, 2930CB, 1:50 000, Pietermaritzburg: Council for Geoscience.
- Council for Geoscience. (2008). 2930CB Pietermaritzburg. *Geotechnical Series*, 2930CB, 1:50 000, Pretoria: Council for Geoscience.
- Council for Scientific and Industrial Research, (1986). *Standard Methods of Testing Road Construction Materials, Technical Methods for Highways*. CSIR, Pretoria.
- Courtillot, V. (1994). Mass extinctions in the last 300 million years: one impact and seven flood basalt?, *Israel J. Earth Sci.*, **43**, pp 255-266.
- Das, B.M. (1994). Principles of Geotechnical Engineering, PWS Publishing: Boston.
- Das, B.M. (2006). Principles of Geotechnical Engineering, 5th Edition, Thomson: Toronta.
- Department of Water and Sanitation. (2015). Department of Water and Sanitation site for spatial information. [online] Available at: http://www.dwa.gov.za/iwqs/gis\_data/\_[Accessed 10 June 2015].
- Du Toit, A.L. (1954). The Geology of South Africa. Oliver and Boyd, Edinburgh, 366.
- Duncan. J.M. and Wright, S.G. (2005). Soil strength and slope stability. Wiley & Sons: London.
- Duncan, A.R. and Marsh, J.S. (2006). The Karoo Igneous Province, South Africa. S. Afr. J. Geol., 1, pp 501-518.
- Fitch, F.J. and Miller, J.A. (1984). Dating Karoo igneous rocks by the conventional K-Ar and 40Ar/39Ar age spectrum methods. In: Erlank, A.J. (Ed.), Petrogenesis of the Volcanic Rocks of the Karoo Province. Special Publication Geological Society South Africa, 13, pp 247-266.
- Freeze, R.A. and Cherry, J.A. (1979). Groundwater, 1st Edition. Prentice Hall Inc.: London.
- Gover, S.M. (2014). *A Review of Reliability-Based Slope Stability Analysis*. In: Proceedings of the 8<sup>th</sup> South African Young Geotechnical Engineers Conference, 8<sup>th</sup> South African Young
*Geotechnical Engineers Conference*. Stellenbosch, South Africa, 17, 18 & 19 September 2014. Pretoria: SAICE.

- Hadlow, M.J. (1993). *Upgrading the N3/3 between Athlone and Hilton*, Ref no: 7456. Drennan Maud and Partners, Durban.
- Hadlow, M.J. (2004). Report to BCP Engineers on a Geotechnical Investigation of the Proposed Village I Development, Victoria Country Club, Pietermaritzburg, Ref no: 16050. Drennan Maud and Partners, Durban.
- Haneberg, W.C. (2000). Deterministic and Probabilistic Approaches to Geologic Hazard Assessment. *Environmental and Engineering Geoscience*, **6**(3), pp 209-226.
- Haneberg, W.C. (2004). A Rational Probabilistic Method for Spatially Distributed Landslide Hazard Assessment. *Environmental and Engineering Geoscience*, **10**(1), pp 27-43.
- Harr, M.E. (1987). Reliability-based design in civil engineering. McGraw-Hill: New York.
- Head, K.H. (1998). Manual of soil laboratory testing, 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition. John Wiley & Sons Ltd.: Chichester.
- Hunter, D.R., Johnson, M.R., Anhaeusser, C.R., and Thomas, R.J. (2006). Introduction. In: Johnson, M.R., Anhaeusser, C.R., and Thomas, R.J. (Eds.), *The Geology of South Africa*, Geological Society of South Africa, Johannesburg/ Council for Geoscience, Pretoria, pp 1-7.
- Hutchinson, S. and Bandalos, D. (1997). A Guide to Monte Carlo Simulation Research for Applied Researchers. *Journal of Vocational Education Research*, **22**, pp 233-245.
- Huvaj, N. and Oguz, E.H. (2018). Probabilistic Slope Stability Analysis: A Case Study. *Sakarya University Journal of Science*, **22**(5), pp 1458-1465.
- Isherwood, C. (2013). Victoria Country Club Estate, Plot 9527 and Plot 9528 consolidated, Geotechnical Investigation Report, Ref no:4000006/9527-9528. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Isherwood, C. (2015). A detailed analysis of the loading conditions at the Town Bush Valley. [conversation] (Personal communication, January-September 2015).
- Jennings J.E., Brink, A.B.A., Williams A.A.B. (1973). Revised Guide to Soil Profiling for Civil Engineering Purposes in South Africa, 15. Pretoria: SAICE (1973).
- Johnson. M.R. (1991). Sandstone petrography, provenance and plate tectonic setting in Gondwana context of the south eastern Karoo-basin, *South African Journal of Geology*, **94**, pp 137-154.

- Johnson, M.R., Hunter, D.R., Anhaeusser, C.R., and Thomas, R.J. (2006). Sedimentary rocks in the Karoo Supergroup. In: Johnson, M.R., Anhaeusser, C.R., and Thomas, R.J. (Eds.), *The Geology* of South Africa, Geological Society of South Africa, Johannesburg/ Council for Geoscience, Pretoria, pp 461-499.
- Knappet, J.N. and Craig, R.F. (2012). Craig's Soil Mechanics, 8th Edition, Spon Press: London.
- Kujawa, T. (2005). Report to Riel Associates on a Geotechnical Investigation of the Proposed Village 5 Development, Victoria Country Club, Pietermaritzburg, Ref no: 16050. Drennan Maud and Partners, Durban.
- Lacasse, S. and Nadim, F. (1996). Uncertainties in characterising soil properties. In: Geotechnical Special Publication. Uncertainty in the geological environment: from theory to practice. Madison: ASCE.
- Landman, K. (2002). Gated communities in South Africa: building bridges or barriers. In: Sustainable Development Network. International Conference on Private Urban Governance. Maiz, Germany, 6-9 June 2012, Pretoria: CSIR.
- Le Blanc Smith, G. (1980). *Genetic stratigraphy and palaeoenvironmental control on coal distribution in the Witbank Basin coalfield.* Ph.D. thesis (unpublished), University of Witwatersrand, Johannesburg.
- Look. BG. (2007). *Handbook of Geotechnical Investigation and Design Tables*. Taylor & Francis: London.
- Lotter, C. (2017). *A review of the of the loading conditions at the Town Bush Valley*. [conversation] (Personal communication, January-September 2015).
- Low, B.K. and Tang, W.H. (1997). Efficient reliability evaluation using spreadsheet. *Journal of Engineering Mechanics*, **123**(7), pp 749-752.
- Low, B.K. and Tang, W.H. (2007). Efficient spreadsheet algorithm for First-order Reliability Method. *Journal of Engineering Mechanics*, **133**(12), pp 1378-1387.
- Maud, R.R. (1981). The engineering geology of the city of Pietermaritzburg. In: Symposium on the Engineering Geology of cities in South African. Symposium on the Engineering Geology of Cities in South Africa. Pretoria, South Africa, September 1981. Pretoria: Association of Engineering Geologists.

- Maud, R.R. (1985). Talus on Pietermaritzburg Shale Formation. *In:* Brink, A.B.A. Engineering Geology of Southern Africa, Post-Gondwana Deposits, Building Publications, Pretoria, pp 167-170.
- Maurenbrecher, P.M. (1973). Instability of a Road Embankment at Rickivy, Pietermaritzburg. *The Civil Engineer in South Africa*, **15**, pp 218-224.
- Maurenbrecher, P.M. and Booth, A.R., (1975). Some Slope Stability Problems in Soils Derived From the Eccas Shales of Natal, South Africa. *Engineering Geology*, **10**, pp 99-121.
- Montgomery, D.C. and Runger, G.C (2011). *Applied Statistics and Probability for Engineers*. John Wiley & Sons, Inc: Asia.
- Morgenstern, N.R. and Price, V. (1965). The analysis of the stability of general slip surfaces. *Geotechnique*, **15** (1), pp 79–93.
- Murthy, V.N.S. (2003). *Geotechnical Engineering: Principles and Practices of Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering*. Marcel Dekker, Inc.: Basel.
- Ndela, G. (2012). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plots 9984 & 9985, Village 4 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:400006/9984-9985. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Nilsen, B. (2000). New trends in rock slope stability analysis. *Bulletin of Engineering Geology and Environment*, **5**, pp 173-178.
- Partridge, T.C., Botha. G.A. and Haddon I.G. (2006). Cenozoic Deposits of the Interior, South Africa. *S. Afr. J. Geol.*, **1**, pp 591-602.
- Price, G.V. (2006). Victoria Country Club Estate: Village 3 Independent Engineering Geological Appraisal, Ref no: Terreco\_Tgt122\_gvp. Terreco, Gonubie.
- Chevallier, L. and Woodford, A.C. (1999). Morpho-tectonics and mechanism of emplacement of the dolerite rings and sills of the western Karoo, South Africa. *S. Afr. J. Geol.*, **102**, pp 43-54.
- Richards, N.P., Botha, G.A., Schoeman, P., Clarke, B.M., Kota, M.W. and Ngcobo, F.W. (2006). Engineering geological mapping in Pietermaritzburg, South Africa: Constraints on development. *IAEG 2006*, **407**, pp 1-11.
- Rosenfeld, C.L. (1994). The Geomorphological Dimensions of Natural Disasters. *Geomorphology*, **10**, pp 27-26.
- SA Explorer. (2015). Pietermaritzburg Climate. [online] Available at: <u>http://www.saexplorer.co.za/</u> south-africa/climate/pietermaritzburgclimate.asp [Accessed 10 October 2015).

- SAICE (South African Institute of Civil Engineering). (2002). *Guidelines for Soil and Rock Logging in South Africa*, **2**. Pretoria: AEG, SAICE and SAIEG (1990).
- Schreiner, H.D. (2005a). Report to Riel Associates Project Development and Management, Victoria Country Club, Village 4, Geotechnical Investigation Report, Ref no:16-1055. Jeffares and Green, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2005b). *Geotechnical Investigation Report, Village 3 at the Victoria Country Club Estate.* Jeffares & Green, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2005c). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9205, Village 2 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/3/HDS. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2005d). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9212, Village 2 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/5/HDS. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2005e). *Geotechnical Investigation Report, Village 2 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1055/HDS. Jeffares & Green, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2006a). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9216, Village 2 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/22. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2006b). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9217, Village 2 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/24. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2006c). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9219, Village 2 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/21. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2006d). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9222, Village 2 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/23. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2006e). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9335, Village 3 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/15. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2006f). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9344, Village 3 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/15a. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2006g). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9365, Village 3 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/10. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2006h). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9355, Village 5 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/17. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2006i). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9554, Village 5 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/18. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.

- Schreiner, H.D. (2006j). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9583, Village 5 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/18. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2006k). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9474, Village 3 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/16. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2006l). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9879, Village 3 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/10. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2006m). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9555, Village 5 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/17. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2006n). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9561, Village 5 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/19. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2007a). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9358, Village 3 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/28. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2007b). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9298, Village 4 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/43. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2007c). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9566, Village 5 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/35. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2007d). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9572, Village 5 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/32. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Schreiner, H.D. (2007e). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9576, Village 5 at the Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/30. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Selby, M.J. (1982). Hillslope Materials & Processes. Oxford University Press: New York.
- Sharma, R.K. (2016). Reliability Analysis of Slope Stability using Monte Carlo Simulation and Comparison with Deterministic Analysis. In: Proceedings of the International Conference on Computational Methods, 7<sup>th</sup> International Conference on Computational Methods. Berkeley, USA, 1-4 August 2016, USA: Scientech Publisher Ilc.
- Singh, K. (2015a). *VCCE Plot 9366 & Plot 9367*, Ref no:400006 (VCCE)\_9366/9367. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, K. (2015b). Victoria Country Club Estate Plot 94770, Village 3, Pietermaritzburg, Ref no: 400006(VCCE)9470. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.

- Singh, K. (2016). Victoria Country Club Estate Groundwater Flow at Plot 9284 and Plot 9285, Ref no:400006 (VCCE) 9284/9285. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2006a). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9342, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/26. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2006b). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9372, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/20. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg
- Singh, R. (2007a). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9201, Village 2, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:400006/66. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2007b). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9324, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230-53. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2007c). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9355, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230-36. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2007d). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9360, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230-28. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2007e). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9362, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230-28a. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2007f). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9562, Village 5, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230-42. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2007g). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9375, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230-44. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2007h). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9383, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230-9383. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2007i). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9388, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230-45. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2007j). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9405, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230-9405. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2007k). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9523, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230-9523. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.

- Singh, R. (2008a). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9345, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230-47. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2008b). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9352, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230-51. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2008c). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9563, Village 5, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230-52. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2008d). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9568, Village 5, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230-50. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2008e). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9858, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230-60. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2009a). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9201, Village 2, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:400006/66. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2009b). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9263, Village 4, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:400006/69. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2009c). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9976, Village 4, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:400006/68. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2009d). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9976, Village 4, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:400006/70. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2009e). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9385, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230-67. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2009f). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9533, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:4000006-65. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2010a). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9214, Village 2, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:400006/72. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2010b). Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9231, Village 2, Victoria Country Club Estate, Ref no:400006/77. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2010c). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9333, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:400006/71. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.

- Singh, R. (2010d). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9281, Village 4, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:400006/73. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Singh, R. (2010e). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9864, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:400006/74. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Subrayen, P. (2013). *Victoria Country Club Estate, Plot 9363, Geotechnical Investigation Report,* Ref no:400006/9363. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Subrayen, P. (2014). *Victoria Country Club Estate, Plot 9473, Geotechnical Investigation Report,* Ref no:400006/9473. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Smith, G.N. (1990). *Elements of Soil Mechanics*, 6th Edition. BSP Professional Books: London.
- South African Weather Service (SAWS). (2015). *Rainfall and climatic data for Cedara weather station* (02394820) [spreadsheet]. SAWS, Ref no: CLS-Disclosure-001898. Cedara weather station, Pietermaritzburg.
- Stark, T. D., and Eid, H. T. (1993). Modified Bromhead ring shear apparatus, ASTM. Geotechnical Testing Journal, 16(1), pp 100–107.
- Storey, B.C., Alabaster, T. and Pankhurst, R.J. (Eds.) (1992). Magmatism and the causes of Continental Break-up. Spec. Publ. Geol. Soc. Lond., 68, 404.
- TMH (Technical Methods for Highways). (1986). Standard Methods for Road Construction Materials. Technical Methods for Highways, 2. Pretoria: National Transport Commission. Committee of State Road Authorities.
- Viviers, K. (2006). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9205, Village 2, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/27. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Viviers, K. (2007a). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9325, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/36. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Viviers, K. (2007b). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9291, Village 4, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/31. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Viviers, K. (2007c). Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9577, Village 5, Victoria Country Club Estate, Ref no:16-1230/30. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Viviers, K. (2008a). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9205, Village 2, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/54. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.

- Viviers, K. (2008b). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9855, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/9855. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Viviers, K. (2009). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9374, Village 2, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:16-1230/63. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Viviers, K. (2011). *Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9382, Village 3, Victoria Country Club Estate,* Ref no:4000006/80. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Vukea, N. (2013). Geotechnical Investigation Report for Plot 9983, Village 4, Victoria Country Club Estate, Ref no:400006/9983. Terratest, Pietermaritzburg.
- Watkeys, M.K. (2006). Gondwana Break-up: A South African Perspective, South Africa. In: Johnson, M.R., Anhaeusser, C.R., and Thomas, R.J. (Eds.), *The Geology of South Africa*, Geological Society of South Africa, Johannesburg/ Council for Geoscience, pp 531-539.
- Weinert, H.H. (1980). *The natural road construction materials of Southern Africa*. National Institute for Transport and Road Research: Pretoria.

# APPENDICES

### **SOIL SAMPLING**

#### Undisturbed sampling and *in-situ* density determination

An undisturbed block was retrieved from the subsoil for triaxial testing and for the determination of *insitu* density. Two soil blocks (30cm x 30cm x 30cm), were prepared.

#### Apparatus

- Candle wax and matches
- Gas burner
- Soil lathe
- Brush
- Steel pot
- Cling wrap
- Aluminium foil
- Two metal cylinders of known dimensions

#### Methodology

#### Procedure in-situ density

- Push the metal cylinder into the undisturbed block, until the cylinder is fully embedded.
- Carefully cut the soil away from the metal cylinder using a soil lathe, so the cylinder can be removed.
- The metal cylinder containing the soil, is then wrapped in cling wrap for the determination of moisture content and *in-situ* density

#### Procedure undisturbed sampling

- Melt pieces of wax candle in a steel pot using a gas burner.
- The molten wax is applied to all walls of the soil block until evenly coated.
- A soil lathe is used to cut the waxed block from the *in-situ* bottom soil, until a clean removal by hand is possible.
- The newly exposed underside should be levelled, prior to the application of molten wax.
- After the wax has cooled to a hard coating, the orientation of the sample should be annotated on the block walls.
- The block is then wrapped in cling wrap and foil.

### **GEOTECHNICAL EQUATIONS**

**Moisture Content (%)** 
$$w = \left(\frac{m_2 - m_3}{m_3 - m_1}\right) 100\%$$

Where;  $m_1 = mass$  of container,  $m_2 = mass$  of wet soil + container,  $m_3 = mass$  of dry soil + container

**Bulk Density (g/cm<sup>3</sup>)**  $\rho b = \frac{mass(g)}{(length)(breadth)(height)(mm)} = \frac{(1000)m}{(l)(b)(h)(mm)}$ 

**Dry density (g/cm<sup>3</sup>)** 
$$\rho d = \frac{100\rho b}{100+w}$$

**Specific Gravity (Gs)** 
$$Gs = \frac{\rho s}{P_W}$$

Where;  $\rho_s$  is the density of solid particle is assumed to be 2.65,  $\rho_w$  is the density of water 1g/cm<sup>3</sup>

**Void ratio (e)** 
$$e = \frac{\rho s - \rho d}{\rho d}$$

**Degree of saturation (Sr)** 
$$Sr = \frac{w.Gs}{r}$$

**Bulk unit weight (**
$$\gamma$$
**b**)  $\gamma b = \frac{Gs+Sr.e}{e+1} \cdot \gamma w$ 

Where;  $\gamma_w$  is the unit weight of water 9.81 kN/m<sup>3</sup>

**Saturated unit weight (**
$$\gamma$$
**sat**)  $\gamma$ *sat* =  $\frac{GS+e}{e+1}$ . $\gamma w$ 

**Dry unit weight (**
$$\gamma$$
**d**)  $\gamma d = \frac{GS}{e+1} \cdot \gamma W = \frac{\gamma}{1+w}$ 

**Effective unit weight (
$$\gamma$$
')**  $\gamma' = \gamma sat - \gamma w = \frac{Gs-1}{e+1} \cdot \gamma w$ 

### **APPENDIX A2**

### TRIAXIAL TESTING

#### Triaxial Testing – BS 1377: Part 8:1990

#### Apparatus

- Undisturbed specimen prepared according to BS 1377: Part 1: 1990
- Triaxial cell
- Loading piston
- Cylindrical cell body
- Cell base of corrosion-resistant rigid material
- Specimen top cap of light weight impermeable corrosion-resistant material
- On-off values
- Tubular material
- 4No. rubber o-rings
- Membrane stretcher
- O-ring stretcher
- Rigid porous discs
- Side drains

#### Pressure systems and ancillary apparatus

- Cell pressure system and a back pressure system
- Calibrated pressure gauge
- Calibrated pore water pressure measuring device
- Glass burette
- Timing device
- Compression test apparatus
- Machine capable of applying axial deformation with calibrated displacement transducer
- Calibrated force-measuring device

#### Saturation

**Requirements** 

- Water applied from the back-pressure must be de-aerated.
- Magnitude of cell pressure increments must not exceed 50 kPa or the consolidation pressure during compression.
- The difference between the cell pressure and back pressure shall not be greater than the desired effective test pressure or 20 kPa whichever is less.

#### <u>Procedure</u>

- Ensure that the back pressure valve is closed and then apply the first increment of cell pressure, allow pore water pressures to reach equilibrium.
- Increase the cell pressure by 50 kPa and then allow the pore water pressure to steady before recording the value.
- Calculate the change in pore water pressure  $(\Delta u)$  resulting from the increase in cell pressure, calculate the value of the pore pressure coefficient *B* by the following equation:

$$B = \frac{\Delta u}{50}$$

• If  $B \ge 0.95$ , the specimen is considered saturated and consolidation can commence.

#### Consolidation

<u>Procedure</u>

- Increase the confining pressure  $(\sigma_3)$  and adjust the back pressure as required, to give a difference equal to the required effective consolidation pressure  $(\sigma_3' = \sigma_3 u)$ .
- Allow the pore water pressure to steady before recording the value.
- Record the reading of the volume-change indicator at time zero, start the consolidation process by opening the back pressure valve.
- Record readings of the volume-change indicator at suitable time intervals, readings may be taken at other time intervals as long as the square-root time/compression curve can be plotted.
- Allow consolidation to continue until there is no significant volume change and at least 95% of the excess pore pressures have been dissipated.
- When consolidation is complete, the volume-change indicator and pore pressure readings are recorded and the total volume change is calculated ( $\Delta V_c$ ) during consolidation.

#### Calculation and Plotting

• Calculate the dimension of the specimen after consolidation using the following equations:

Volume:	$V_c = V_0 - \Delta V_c$
Area:	$A_c = A_0 \left[1 - \frac{2}{3} \frac{\Delta V c}{V 0}\right]$
Length:	$L_{c} = L_{0} \left[ 1 - \frac{1}{3} \frac{\Delta V c}{V 0} \right]$

Where;  $V_c$  (cm<sup>3</sup>) is the consolidated volume,  $V_o$  (cm<sup>3</sup>) is the original specimen volume,  $\Delta V_c$  (cm<sup>3</sup>) is the change in volume as a result of water draining out,  $A_c$  (mm<sup>3</sup>) is the consolidated area of cross-section,  $A_o$  (mm<sup>2</sup>) is the original area of cross-section,  $L_c$  (mm) is the consolidated length,  $L_o$  (mm) is the original specimen length.

- The measured volume change is plotted against the square-root time
- A line is drawn which best fits the early portion of the graph, after which a horizontal line is drawn through the final point on the graph. The point where these lines intersect is read off and the value of square-root time, denoted by  $\sqrt{t_{100}}$ , and calculate the time intercept of this point  $t_{100}$ .
- The significant testing time in the compression test is calculated from equation:

$$t_{f} = F t_{100}$$

Where; F = 1.8 based on 95% dissipation of excess pore pressure induced by shear

• The rate of axial displacement to be applied to the specimen is calculated from equation:

$$d_r = \frac{\epsilon_f \, x \, L_o}{t_f}$$

Where;  $\epsilon_f$  is the estimated significant strain interval (assumed to be 20%), L<sub>c</sub> (mm) is the consolidated length and t<sub>f</sub> (min) is the significant testing time.

#### Compression

<u>Requirements</u>

- The triaxial cell should be seated on the compression machine, with the loading piston brought within a short distance of the specimen top cap.
- The compression machine should be set to but not exceeding the axial displacement rate.
- The axial deformation gauge should be adjusted so it can measure deformation of at least 25% of the specimen length thereafter zeroed.

- Ensure the back pressure valve is closed and the cell pressure valve and valve to the pore pressure measuring device are open.
- Record initial readings for the compression stage (deformation gauge, proving ring, pore pressure, cell pressure, time).
- The soil specimens were consolidated under confining pressures of 100 kPa, 200 kPa and 300 kPa.

#### <u>Procedure</u>

- Apply compression to the specimen and start the timer.
- Record sets of readings for the deformation gauge, force device and pore pressure at intervals during the test.
- The deviator stress  $(\sigma_1 \sigma_3)$  is plotted against axial strain and the pore pressure is plotted against axial strain.
- Continue the test until one of the following occurs: maximum deviator stress; maximum effective principal stress ratio; constant shear stress and constant pore pressure.
- At the end of the test stop the compression, close the pore pressure valve and then systematically dismantle the triaxial machine.

#### **Calculations**

• For each set of readings the axial strain ( $\epsilon$ ) is calculated by:

$$\epsilon = \frac{\Delta L}{L_c}$$

Where;  $L_c$  (mm) is the consolidated length,  $\Delta L_o$  (mm) is the change in length during compression as per the deformation gauge.

• Area (mm<sup>2</sup>) of cross-section of the specimen is given by:

$$A = \frac{A_c}{1-\epsilon}$$

Where; Ac is the initial area of the specimen normal to the axis at the start of compression.

• Applied axial stress  $(\sigma_1 - \sigma_3)$  in kPa is given by:

$$(\sigma_1 - \sigma_3) = \frac{(R - R_0)c_r}{A} 1000$$

Where; R = proving ring reading,  $R_0 =$  initial proving ring reading,  $C_r =$  calibration factor

• A membrane correction factor and a drain correction factor should be factored to the deviator stress, the corrected deviator stress is given by equation:

$$(\sigma_1 - \sigma_3) = (\sigma_1 - \sigma_3)_m - \sigma_{mb} - \sigma_{dr}$$

While the major principal stress is given by equation:

$$\sigma_1 = (\sigma_1 - \sigma_3) + \sigma_3$$

Where;  $\sigma_{mb}$  = membrane correction factor,  $\sigma_{dr}$  = side drain correction factor,  $\sigma_3$  = cell confining pressure.

### **APPENDIX A3**

### **EFFECTIVE SHEAR STRENGTH PARAMETER DATA SETS**

<i>x</i> =	= 38					
c'	φ'	Source	С	'	φ'	Source
0	27	Carter and Bentley (1991)	0		30	LNPD
0	28	Carter and Bentley (1991)	0		22	Hadlow (2004)
0	29	Carter and Bentley (1991)	0		29	Hadlow (2004)
0	30	Carter and Bentley (1991)	8		28	Kujawa (2005)
0	31	Carter and Bentley (1991)	1	0	28	Kujawa (2005)
0	32	Carter and Bentley (1991)	0		24	Allen (1981)
0	28	Carter and Bentley (1991)	0		25	Allen (1981)
0	28	Carter and Bentley (1991)	0		26	Allen (1981)
0	28	Carter and Bentley (1991)	0		27	Allen (1981)
0	28	Carter and Bentley (1991)	0		28	Allen (1981)
0	28	Carter and Bentley (1991)	0		29	Allen (1981)
0	28	Carter and Bentley (1991)	0		30	Allen (1981)
0	31	Carter and Bentley (1991)	0		31	Allen (1981)
0	25	Carter and Bentley (1991)	0		32	Allen (1981)
0	28	Carter and Bentley (1991)				
0	24	Duncan and Wright (2005)				
0	25	Duncan and Wright (2005)				
0	26	Duncan and Wright (2005)				
0	27	Duncan and Wright (2005)				
0	28	Duncan and Wright (2005)				
0	29	Duncan and Wright (2005)				
0	30	Duncan and Wright (2005)				
0	31	Duncan and Wright (2005)				
0	32	Duncan and Wright (2005)				

### **ABBREVIATED BOREHOLE AND AUGER HOLES**

### **COMPLETE TRIAL PIT LOGS**











HOLE No: CD2 Sheet 1 of 1 JOB NUMBER: 000	sured, SILTY, fine grained medium dense, matrix residual sandstone rock um SAND matrix. Boulders X. Talus. medium dense, matrix residual sandstone rock residual sandstone rock	x. Talus.	етемитом: x.coorp.:29d34'02.6"S y.coorp.:30d20'11.3"E HOLE №: CD2
Cascades Development - Trial Pits	Slightly moist, dark orangey-brown, loose, fits SAND. Colluvium. Slightly moist, dark pinkish-reddish brown, supported, sparse dolerite boulders with tragments in a sligy, CLAYEY, fine to mediu were noted to make 2% by volume of the matrix Slightly moist, dark pinkish-reddish brown, supported, sparse dolerite boulders brown, fromono is sparse dolerite boulders brown,	were noted to make 2% by volume of the matrix NOTES 1) E.O.H at 3.30m - no refusal. 2) No groundwater seepage encountered. 3) SAMPLE taken: 1.003.30m. 4) No sidewall collapse.	INCLINATION : DIAM : DIAM : DATE : 2013 to 2015 DATE : 30/06/2016 20:16 TEXT :cossIANNEXBICDICDTPs.ixt
dot   PLOT	Scale 1:100 1:100 1:100 1:100 1:100 0:80 SAMPLE		CONTRACTOR : MACHINE : VOLVO TLB DRILED BY : K, SINGH TYPE SET BY : K, SINGH SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET
CD1 of 1 ER: 000	ited, fine ity, SILT pported, ne rock Dolerite	Le noted	2011.7"E CD1 CD1

HOLE No: CD1 Sheet 1 of 1	JOB NUMBER: 000	to firm, matrix supported, fine ained SANDY, CLAYEY, SILT	1 to firm, matrix supported, with residual sandstone rock AYEV, SILT matrix. Dolerite e of the matrix. <u>Talus.</u>	t to firm, intact, completely sandstone rock fragments in a x. Dolerite boulders were noted						ELEVATION: v rooppi : 29d/34'01 8"S	Y-COORD : 30d20'11.7"E	HOLE No: CD1	xt dotPLOT 7005 PBpH6
Cascades Development - Trial Pit		Slightly moist, reddish dark brown, <u>soft</u> gravelly fragments in a fine to coarse g matrix. <u>COLLUVIUM</u> .	Slightly moist, dark reddish-brown, <u>so</u> completely weathered dolerite boulders, fragments in a fine grained SANDY, Cl boulders were noted to make 2% by volum	Slightly moist, dark reddish-brown, <u>so</u> weathered dolerite boulders, with residual fine grained SANDY, CLAYEY, SILT matri to make 2% by volume of the matrix. <u>Talus</u>	NOTES	1) E.O.H at 3.60m- no refusal.	2) No groundwater seepage encountered.	3) SAMPLE taken: 1.003.00m.	<ol> <li>No sidewall collapse.</li> </ol>	INCLINATION :	DATE: DATE: DATE: 2013 to 2015	DATE: 30/06/2016 20:16	TEXT :ices\AMNEXB\CD\CDTPs.
dot PLOT		Scale 1.100 0.00	SAMPLE							CONTRACTOR : MACHINE - VOL VO TLR		TYPE SET BY : K. SINGH	SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET E002 University of Kwa-zulu Natal

HOLE No: CD4 Sheet 1 of 1	JOB NUMBER: 000	silty, SAND with rootlets.	ellow-brown, <u>soft</u> to f <u>irm</u> .	ellow-brown, <u>soft</u> to f <u>irm.</u>						ELEVATION : X-COORD : 29 34'06.9"S	P-CUURD : 30 20 00:3 E HOLE No: CD4	
Cascades Development - Trial Pits		Slightly moist, dark brown, l <u>oose</u> intact, clayey, Colluvium.	Slightly moist, reddish orange-brown blotched y intact, sandy, CLAY with rootlets. Talus.	Slightly moist, reddish orangebrown blotched y intact, sandy, CLAY with rootlets. Talus.	NOTES	1) E.O.H at 3.30m - no refusal.	2) No groundwater seepage encountered.	3) SAMPLE taken: 0.303.30m.	4) No sidewall collapse.	INCLINATION : DAM:	Date: Date: 2013 to 2015	DATE : 30/06/2016 20:16 TEXT :/ices/ANNEXB/CD/CDTPs.txt
dot   PLOT		Scale 1.7.1.6	SAMPLE	330	× /./.				_	CONTRACTOR : MACHINE : VOLVO TLB	DHILLED BY : K. SINGH	TYPE SET BY : K. SINGH SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET
		٥	p> ×		·.					38"S	⊔ +	

	Cascades Development - I rial Pits	Sheet 1 of 1 JOB NUMBER: 000
Scale 0 00	Moist, light reddish brown, l <u>oose</u> , matrix supportec sized fragments, in a CLAYEY fine SAND matrix.	, fine gravelly to cobble Colluvium.
SAMPLE	Moist, reddish-brown, <u>soft</u> to <u>firm</u> , fissured, sp dolerite boulders, in a fine to medium grained matrix. Dolerite boulders were noted to make 5% Talus.	arse highly weathered SANDY, SILTY CLAY y volume of the matrix.
	Moist, reddish-brown, <u>soff</u> to <u>firm</u> fissured, sp dolerite boulders, in a fine to medium grained matrix. Dolerite boulders were noted to make 5% Talus.	arse highly weathered SANDY, SILTY CLAY y volume of the matrix.
	NOTES	
	1) E.O.H at 3.10m - no refusal.	
	2) No groundwater seepage encountered.	
	3) SAMPLE taken: 2.003.00m.	
	4) No sidewall collapse.	
CONTRACTOR : MACHINE : VOLVO TLB	INCLINATION : DAM :	ELEVATION : X-COORD : 29d33'58.08"S
PROFILED BY : K. SINGH	DATE : 2013 to 2015	T-UUUHD: 30420 0.34 E
TYPE SET BY : K. SINGH SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET	DATE : 30/06/2016 20:16 TEXT :ices\ANNEXB\CD\CDTPs.txt	
E002 University of Kwa-zulu Natal		dotPLOT 7005 PBpH67

LEGEND Sheet 1 of 1 JOB NUMBER: 000	{SA03}	{SA04}	{SA05}	{SA06}	{SA07}	{SA08}	{SA09}	{SA38}	ELEVATION :	X-COORD : Y-COORD :	LEGEND	dotPLOT 7005 PBpH67
Cascades Development - Trial Pits	GRAVELLY	SAND	SANDY	SILT	SILTY	CLAY	CLAYEY	DISTURBED SAMPLE	INCLINATION :	DIAM : DATE :	DATE: DATE:30/06/2016_20:16	TEXT : ices\ANNEXB\CD\CDTPs.txt
dot	000					-		Name	CONTRACTOR :	MACHINE : DRILLED BY :	PHOFILED BY : TYPE SET BY : K. SINGH	SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET F002 University of Kwa-zulu Matal

HOLE No: CD5 Sheet 1 of 1 JOB NUMBER: 000	v, silty SAND with rootlets. I yellow-brown, <u>soft</u> to f <u>irm</u> .	l yellow-brown, <u>soft</u> to f <u>irm</u> .				ELEVATION :	X-COORD: 29 34'07.6"S Y-COORD: 30 20'06.6"E	HOLE No: CD5	
Cascades Development - Trial Pits	Slightly moist, dark brown, l <u>oose</u> intact, claye, Colluvium. Slightly moist, reddish orange-brown blotched intact, sandy, SILT. Talus.	Slightly moist, reddish orange-brown blotched intact, sandy, SILT. Talus.	NOTES ) E.O.H at 3.00m - no refusal.	) No groundwater seepage encountered.	t) SAMPLE taken: 0.303.30m. ) No sidewall collapse.	INCLINATION :	DIAM : DATE :	DATE:2013 to 2015	DATE : 30/06/2016 20:16 TEXT :/ces/ANNEXB/CD/CDTPs.txt
dot	Scale 200 1:100 0.00 5AMPLE 0	300				CONTRACTOR :	MACHINE : VOLVO TLB	PROFILED BY : K. SINGH	TYPE SET BY : K. SINGH SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET Ernor 11:0:000000 of Kuno multi Manal

A Pits HOLE No: LNPD2 Sheet 1 of 1 JOB NUMBER: 000	dense, clast supported, o coarse GRAVEL matrix. medium dense, matrix ssidual sandstone rock m SAND matrix. Boulders	r aus. residual sandstone rock atrix. Talus. r residual sandstone rock atrix. Talus.		ELEVATION : <i>x.coone</i> : 29334100,7"S <i>y.coone</i> : 30d19'24,0"E HOLE No: LNPD2 dotPLOT 7005 PB9467
Lower National Park Development -Tri	Slightly moist, dark grey/sh-brown, <u>medium</u> clayey, fine to medium SAND in a medium t Colluvium. Slightly moist, orangey yellowish-brown, supported, sparse dolerite boulders with re fragments in a sligh, OLAYEY, fine to mediur	were noted to make 5% by volume of the matrix. Slightly moist, light olivish grey, <u>loose</u> , intact, fragments in CLAYEY, fine to medium SAND ma Slightly moist, light olivish grey, <u>loose</u> , intact, fragments in CLAYEY, fine to medium SAND ma	NOTES ) E.O.H at 3.30m- no refusal. ) No groundwater seepage encountered. )) SAMPLE taken: FND IND 1.503.30m. )) No sidewall collapse.	INCLIMATION : DAM : DAM : DATE : 20/04/2015 DATE : 20/06/2016 DATE : 20/06/2016 DATE : 20/06/2016 DATE : 20/06/2016
dot   PLOT	Scale 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	330		CONTRACTOR MACHINE: VOLVO TLB MACHINE: VOLVO TLB PRILED BY: K.SINGH PROFILED BY: K.SINGH PROFILED BY: K.SINGH SETUP FILE: STANDARD.SET EOUZ. University of Kwa-zulu Matal
	EY, bock ers	tely ers		S"7,7 3.6 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10

	off. fissured, fine SANDY, CLAYEY, n, <u>soft</u> to firm, fissured, completely ulders, with residual sandstone rock by CLAY matrix. Dolerite boulders	n, <u>soft</u> to <u>firm</u> fissured, completely Jiders, with residual sandstone rock DY, CLAY matrix. Dolerite boulders the matrix. Talus.		cj.		ELEVATION :	X-COURD : 29033 30.1 3 Y-COORD : 30d19'24.3"E	HOLE No: LNPD1	LNPD.txt	dotPLOT 7005 PBpH6
Lower National Park Develop	Slightly moist, light reddish-brown, <u>s</u> SILT. Colluvium. Sightly moist, orangey reddish-brow weathered sandsione and dolerite boi fragments in a fine to medium SAN	Slightly moist, orangey reddish-brow weathered sandstone and dolerite boi fragments in a fine to medium SAN were noted to make 5% by volume of	NOTES 1) E.O.H at 3.10m- no refusal.	2) No groundwater seepage encountere	3) No sidewall collapse.	INCLINATION :	DIAM : DATE : 		DATE : 30/06/2016 20:30 TEXT :ces\ANNEXB\LNPD'	
	Scale # 0 00	3:10				CONTRACTOR :	MACHINE : VOLVO I LB DRILLED BY :		I YPE SE I BY : K. SINGH SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET	E002 University of Kwa-zulu Natal

								 			٦
HOLE No: LNPD4 al Pits Sheet 1 of 1	JOB NUMBER: 000	TY, fine SAND with roots.	andy, CLAYEY, SILT with is.	yey, fine grained SANDY,				ELEVATION : X-COORD :	Y-COORD :	HOLE NO: LINFUT	dotPLOT 7005 PBpH67
Lower National Park Development -Tri		Slightly moist, dark brown, loose, intact, SIL1 Colluvium.	Slightly moist, khaki brown, soft, intact, slightly s rock pieces of khaki stained black on joints. Talu	Slightly moist, red brown, soft, intact, slightly clay SILT. Talus.	NOTES	) No ground water seepage.	) No Refusal.	INCLINATION : DIAM :	DATE : DATE : 20/04/2015	DATE : 30/06/2016 20:30 TEXT :cesIANNEXBILNPDILNPD.txt	
dot PLOT		Scale 1: 2: 2: 0: 00 1:100			330		N	CONTRACTOR : MACHINE : VOLVO TLB	DRILLED BY : PROFILED BY : K.SINGH	TYPE SET BY : K. SINGH SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET	E002 Illniversity of Kwa-zulu Natal
LNPD3	3ER: 000	CLAYEY,	ompletely tone rock		ompletely tone rock boulders			 133'58.7"S	019'24.3"E	LINFUS	7005 PBpH67

own, <u>soft</u> to f <u>irm</u> fissured, completely boulders, with residual sandstone rock ANDY, CLAY matrix. Dolerite boulders of the matrix. Talus. own, <u>soft</u> to f <u>irm</u> , fissured, completely boulders, with residual sandstone rock ANDY, CLAY matrix. Dolerite boulders of the matrix. Talus.	of the matrix. Talus.		sred.	ЕLEVATION : X-COORD : 29d33'58,7", V-COORD : 30d1 9'24 3"		PDILNPD.txt	dotPLOT 7005 PBpH
Slightly moist, light reddish brown SILT. Colluvium.	Slightly moist, orangey reddish-br weathered sandstone and dolerite fragments in a fine to medium S were noted to make 5% by volume Slightly moist, orangey reddish-br eventhered sandstone and dolerite	NOTES In a mike 5% by volume Mere noted to make 5% by volume NOTES 1) E.O.H at 3.10m- no refusal.	<ol> <li>No groundwater seepage encount</li> <li>No sidewall collapse.</li> </ol>	INCLINATION : DIAM : DATE :	DATE : 20/04/2015	DATE: 30/06/2016 20:30 TEXT:ces\ANNEXB\LN	
5cale 0.00 1:100	310			CONTRACTOR : MACHINE : VOLVO TLB	PROFILED BY : K.SINGH	TYPE SET BY : K. SINGH SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET	E002 University of Kwa-zulu Natal

al Pits Sheet 1 of 1 JOB NUMBER: 000	TY, fine SAND with roots. sandy, CLAYEY, SILT with Js. clayey, fine SANDY, SILT.		ELEVATION: X-COORD : Y-COORD : HOLE No: LNPD6	dotPLOT 7005 PBnH67
Lower National Park Development - Tr	Silghtly moist, dark brown, loose, intact, SIL Solluvium. Silghtly moist, khaki brown, soft, intact, slightly i ock pieces of khaki stained black on joints. Tall Silghtly moist, red brown, soft, intact, slightly Falus.	vOTES No ground water seepage. No Refusal.	INCLINATION : DIAM : DATE : DATE : 20104/2015 DATE : 20104/2015 DATE : 20104/2015	IEXI::COSIMINIEXBILINI'ULINUUX
dot   PLOT	Scale 1.100 1.100 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0		CONTRACTOR: MACHINE: VOLVO TLB DRILLED BY: PROFILED BY: K.SINGH TYPE SET BY: K.SINGH	SETUPFILE: STANUARU.SET E000 Thinareity of Kwa-zulu Natal
[				

A Pits Sheet 1 of 1	JOB NUMBER: 000	o medium dense, intact,	ally blotched grey, soft to with occasional boulders.	to medium dense, intact,				ELEVATION :	X-COORD : Y-COORD :	HOLE No: LNPD5		dotPLOT 7005 PBpH67
Lower National Park Development -Tri		Slightly moist, grey and light brown, loose the SILTY, SAND. Alluvium.	Slightly moist, khaki and light yellow occasior slightly firm, intact, CLAYEY, fine SANDY, SILT Colluvium.	Slightly moist, light yellow and beige, loose slightly clayey fine SANDY SILT. Talus.	NOTES	) No ground water seepage.	:) No Refusal.	INCLINATION :	DIAM : DATE :	DATE : 20/04/2015	DATE : 30/06/2016_20:30 TEXT :ces\ANNEXB\LNPD\LNPD.txt	
dot  PLOT		Scale 1::100 1::100 1::000		3.00				CONTRACTOR :	MACHINE : VOLVO TLB DRILLED BY :	PROFILED BY : K.SINGH	TYPE SET BY : K. SINGH SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET	E002 University of Kwa-zulu Natal

al Pits Sheet 1 of 1	JOB NUMBER: 000	{SA02}	{SA04}	{SA05}	{SA06}	{SA07}	{SA08}	{SA09}	{SA38}	ELEVATION :	X-COORD : Y-COORD :	LEGEND SUMMARY OF SYMBOLS	dotPLOT 7005 PBpH67
Lower National Park Development -Tri		GRAVEL	SAND	SANDY	SILT	SILTY	CLAY	CLAYEY	DISTURBED SAMPLE	INCLINATION :	DIAM : DATE : DATE :	DATE : 20/06/2016 20:30 DATE : 20/06/2016 20:30 TEVT : 2001/MINITYPII MIPN 104	IEAT :CBS/MNNEABILINFULUEUTU
lot PLOT		000	<b>0</b>				-		Name	CONTRACTOR :	MACHINE : DRILLED BY : DROFILED RY :	TYPE SET BY : K. SINGH SETTID EII E : STANDADD SET	SETUR FILE : STANDARU SET E002 University of Kwa-zulu Natal

HOLE No: MPD2 Sheet 1 of 1	JOB NUMBER: 000	lty, CLAYEY, fine grained	becoming firm with depth, LAY. Talus.					ELEVATION : X-COORD : 29 34'24.71"S Y-COORD : 30 20'03.12"E	HOLE No: MPD2	dotPLOT 7005 PBpH67
Montrose Park Development-Trial Pits		Slightly moist, dark reddish-brown, <u>soft</u> intact, si SAND. Topsoil.	Slightly moist, dark orangey reddish brown, <u>soft</u> f fissured, silty, fine to medium grained SANDY, C		NOTES ) E.O.H at 4.40m- no refusal.	<ol> <li>No groundwater seepage encountered.</li> <li>SAMPLE taken 0.501.50m.</li> </ol>	) No sidewall collapse.	INCLINATION : -7/ 21t Exc. DIAM : DATE :	DATE:10/03/2015 DATE:30/06/2016 20:38	TEXT :es\ANNEXB\MPD\MPDTPS.txt
dot  PLOT		Scale Scale 1:00 1:100 SAMPLE		4.40	÷	~~ ~~	4	CONTRACTOR : MACHINE : Hyundi Rolex 305LC DRILLED BY :	PROFILED BY : K.SINGH TYPE SET BY : K. SINGH	SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET E002 University of Kwa-zulu Natal
HOLE No: MPD1 Sheet 1 of 1	JOB NUMBER: 000	ained SANDY, CLAY.	numerous weathered zed fragments in a fine noted to make 10% by					LEVATION : X-COORD : Y-COORD :	HOLE No: MPD1	dotPLOT 7005 PBpH67
Construction of the second se Second second sec		orown, <u>soft</u> intact, fine gra	r-red, soff to firm, pinholed, a boulder to fine GRAVEL si: LAY matrix. Boulders were u alus. Adish-ninkish hrown soff tr	adusir-pilikisii browii, <u>suit</u> ri alus.		ge encountered.	Ë	LŪ.	//03/2015 /06/2016 20:38	s\ANNEXB\MPD\MPDTPS.txt

Montrose Park Development-Trial Pi	<ul> <li>2.00 Slightly moist, dark brown, <u>soft</u> intact, fin Topsoil.</li> <li>0.60 Slightly moist, orangey-red, <u>soft</u> to firm pinh dolerite and sandstone boulder to fine GRAV grained sandy, SILTY CLAY matrix. Boulders.</li> <li>2.40 Slightly moist, light reddish-pinkish brown, a medium sandy CLAY. Talus.</li> </ul>	NOTES 1) E.O.H at 5.00m - no refusal. 2) No groundwater seepage encountered. 3) SAMPLE taken: 0.53.00m. 4) No sidewall collapse.	(305LC-7/ 21t Exc. DIAM: DATE: 10/03/2015 DATE: 30062016 2038 DATE: 30062016 2038 DATE: 30062016 2038	atal
dot PLO1	Scale 7:100 SAMPLE		CONTRACTOR : MACHINE : Hyundi Role. DRILED BY : PROFILED BY : PROFILED BY : RSINGH TYPE SET BY : K. SINGH SETUP FILE : STANAARD.SE	E002 University of Kwa-zulu N

LEGEND Sheet 1 of 1 JOB NUMBER: 000	{SA02}	{SA03}	{SA04}	{SA05}	{SA07}	{SA08}	{SA09}	{SA37}	{SA38}	ELEVATION :	х-соони : Y-соони :	LEGEND SI MMARY OF SYMPOLS
Montrose Park Development-Trial Pits	GRAVEL	GRAVELLY	SAND	SANDY	SILTY	CLAY	CLAYEY	UNDISTURBED SAMPLE	DISTURBED SAMPLE	INCLINATION :	DATE: DATE: DATE:	DATE: 30/06/2016 20:38
dot PLU	000	000			 	-		Name	Name 🛖	CONTRACTOR :	MACHINE : DRILLED BY : DBOTELLED RY :	TYPE SET BY : K. SINGH

HOLE No: MPD3 Sheet 1 of 1 JOB NUMBER: 000	matrix supported, fine LAYEY, fine to medium	matrix supported, fine LAYEY, fine to medium	ELEVATON :	<i>х-соон</i> D: 29 34'33.60"S <i>ү-соон</i> D: 30 20'9.50"E	HOLE No: MPD3	dotPLOT 7005 PBpH67
Montrose Park Development-Trial Pits	Slightly moist, reddish brown, <u>medium dense.</u> GRAVELLY to boulder sized fragments in a C grained SAND matrix. Talus.	Slightly moist, reddish brown, <u>medium dense</u> . GRAVELLY to boulder sized fragments in a C SAND matrix. Talus.	NOTES I) Cutting Exposure. 2) No groundwater seepage encountered. 3) Undisturbed SAMPLE taken: 4.30-4.50m. 4) No sidewall collapse. () No sidewall collapse.	-7/ 21t Exc. DIAM: DATE: DATE:	DATE : TOLOGICA 20:38 DATE : 30/06/2016 20:38 TEXT · scIANNEYRIMPDIMPDTPS M	
dot   PLOT	Scale 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0.0.1	CONTRACTOR	DRILLED BY: DRILLED BY: DRILLED BY: K SINCH	THUTHEU BT THUMAN TYPE SET BY : K. SINGH SETTIP FILF : STANDARD SET	E002 University of Kwa-zulu Natal

### **DIGITAL APPENDIX B1.1 TO B1.5**

## COMPLETE BOREHOLE AND AUGER HOLE LOGS COMPACT DISC FORMAT

DISC APPENDED TO BACK COVER

	MOISTURE	ONTENT	AND DENSI	TY C/	<b>NLCULA</b>	SNOL						_		
	Point Sample	De pth (m)	Mass of wet + container (	soil dı (m2) cc	Mass of ry soil + ontainer	Mass containe r (m1)	Mass of moisture (m2-m3)	Mass or dry soil (g)	f Moistur content (%)	e Bulk density (g/cm <sup>3</sup>	Dry densit			
	LNPD3	1.00	1104.88		(m <sub>3</sub> ) 1058.23	499.14	46.65	599.09	8.34	1.23	1.14	、		
	MPD3	4.30	1345.64		285.36	499.69	60.28	785.67	7.67	1.59	1.48	1 1		
												i		
SIEVE,	HYDROMETER ANALYSIS, AT	TERBERG	LIMITS TES	ST RESI	OLTS					Ĺ	est results e	obtaine d fro Pieterma	m S oilco. La ritzburg	boratories
	TRIAL PIT NUMBER:	CD1	CD2	CD3	CD4	CD5	LNPD1	LNPD2	LNPD3 I	NPD4 I	NPD5	MPD1	MPD2	MPD3
	DEPTH (m):	1.00-3.00	1.00-3.00	2.00- 3.00	0.30- 3.30	0.30- 3.00	1.0-3.0	0.15- 3.30	0.90- 1.10	1.60- 3.30	0.50- 1.40	0.50- 1.50	0.50- 1.50	4.30- 4.50
	20.0m	в	-											100
	14.0m	E		100								100		76
(	4.75m	<b>n</b>	100	66			100	100	100	100	100	98	100	96
ÐN	2.00m	m 99	66	76	100	100	98	94	66	66	66	96	66	95
ISS	0.425m	<b>n</b>	93	83	94	42	91	85	93	85	86	93	98	85
∀d	0.075m	<b>n</b> 47	54	47	51	2	99	61	69	39	43	69	71	58
%	HYDROMETER ANALYSIS	Г												
E (	0.060m	<u>е</u>	48	43	49	62	64	58	63	36	41	65	69	54
ชก	0.050m	<u>е</u>	45	40	47	58	62	56	09	34	38	63	67	51
TЯ	0.026m	36 1	41	37	41	55	60	54	58	26	31	58	65	49
ЬE	0.015m	<u>n</u> 33	37	35	38	53	56	53	54	20	24	56	63	48
V	0.010m	31 31	35	30	34	49	53	49	50	19	22	52	09	46
ΗΛ.	0.0074m	<u>n</u> 29	34	23	30	47	49	4	47	17	21	50	54	41
IIS	0.002m	<b>n</b> 27	32	20	28	45	4	39	45	17	19	48	48	37
	0.0036m	<b>n</b> 22	30	17	26	43	38	34	43	15	17	43	42	34
	0.0020m	<b>n</b> 20	28	15	25	40	36	31	42	14	16	41	40	31
	0.0015m	n 18	26	13	24	38	35	29	41	12	14	39	38	28
Ð	Liquid Limit (W <sub>L</sub> ) %	<b>6</b> 45	49	48	47	48	48	37	48	37	45	55	60	46
S. EBG	Plastic Limit (W <sub>P</sub> ) %	<b>6</b> 33	30	32	32	33	32	24	27	19	27	38	42	29
AIT AIT	Plasticity Index (I <sub>P</sub> ) %	<b>6</b> 12	19	16	15	15	16	13	21	18	18	17	18	17
LIN TE	Linear Shrinkage (LS) %	<b>6</b> 8	10	8.5	8	8	8.5	7	11	9	7	9	11	6
TA	Equivalent PI %	<b>6</b> 10.9	17.7	13.3	14.1	14.1	14	11.1	19.5	15.3	15.5	15.8	17.3	14.4
	Class ification (Group Index	() A-7.5(3)	A-7-5(9)	A-7-5(4)	) A-7-5(5)	A-7-5(8)	A-7-6(9)	A-6(6)	A-7-6(9)	A-6(3) A	A-7-6(3)	A-7-5(12)	A-7-5(13)	A-7-6(9)

### LABORATORY TESTING DATA

### TRIAXIAL TESTING DATA

		23.3	36	1449	1175		-		_							_																_		-	
		e fore (%	fter (%)	3)			61/G3	0	1.62	1.63	1.80	2.17	2.29	2.32	2.33	2.34	2.36	2.36	2.38	2.39	2.39	2.40	2.40	2.39	2.37	2.35	2.33	2.31	2.30	2.28	2.27	2.25	2.24		
		content b	content a	ity (kg/m	ty (kg/m <sup>3</sup> )		[σ <sub>1-</sub> σ <sub>3</sub> ]/2	0	92.9	94.7	119.3	176.1	194.0	198.6	200.0	201.2	203.3	204.7	206.5	207.8	208.1	209.8	209.7	208.7	205.2	202.3	199.8	196.8	194.7	192.6	189.8	188.1	185.9		
		Mois ture	Mois ture	Bulk dens	Dry densi		$[\sigma_1 + \sigma_3]/2$	0	392.9	394.7	419.3	476.1	494.0	498.6	500.0	501.2	503.3	504.7	506.5	507.8	508.1	509.8	509.7	508.7	505.2	502.3	499.8	496.8	494.7	492.6	489.8	488.1	485.9		
Pa	ts	867	1.6	2.56	.3	00	Pore Water Pressure (kPa)	0	29.01	34.54	39.62	68.66	94.51	110.77	121.1	127.49	130.81	132.53	133.39	133.84	133.35	132.65	131.5	129.91	128.19	126.71	125.48	124.38	123.64	122.98	122.53	122.12	121.63		
300 k	Inpu	Lo(cm) 7	Ao(cm <sup>2</sup> ) 1	Vo(cm <sup>3</sup> ) 9	Proving Ring	Sigma 3 3	Deviator Stress (Kpa)	0	185.7	189.4	238.6	352.2	388	397.2	400	402.4	406.5	409.3	412.9	415.5	416.2	419.5	419.4	417.3	410.4	404.5	399.6	393.6	389.4	385.1	379.6	376.2	371.8		
			8.1	11.95			% Strain	0	0.33	0.37	0.44	1.04	1.78	2.54	3.32	4.12	4.89	5.67	6.45	7.23	8.03	8.83	9.62	10.42	11.21	12	12.79	13.56	14.36	15.15	15.94	16.73	17.54		
		L (cm) (	A(cm <sup>2</sup> )	V(cm <sup>3</sup> )			Area at test	11.6	11.64	11.64	11.65	11.72	11.81	11.9	12	12.1	12.2	12.3	12.4	12.5	12.61	12.72	12.84	12.95	13.06	13.18	13.3	13.42	13.54	13.67	13.8	13.93	14.07		
		22.6	35.3	1457	1188			-																											
		re (%)	(%)				ơ <sub>1/</sub> ơ <sub>3</sub>	0	1.19	1.25	1.32	1.61	1.77	2.13	2.16	2.18	2.21	2.23	2.26	2.27	2.29	2.30	2.33	2.34	2.36	2.38	2.40	2.42	2.43	2.45	2.46	2.46	2.47		
		ntent befo	ntent after	/ (kg/m <sup>3</sup> )	(kg/m <sup>3</sup> )		iơ.3]/2	0	19.4	24.6	32.1	61.0	77.5	113.0	115.6	118.0	120.6	123.1	125.5	127.1	129.4	130.4	132.9	134.4	136.4	138.2	140.2	142.0	143.2	144.9	145.7	146.4	147.2		
		oisture co	oisture co	ulk density	ry de nsity		i+03]/2 [0	0	219.4	224.6	232.1	261.0	277.5	313.0	315.6	318.0	320.6	323.1	325.5	327.1	329.4	330.4	332.9	334.4	336.4	338.2	340.2	342.0	343.2	344.9	345.7	346.4	347.2		
200 kPa	Inputs	W	.65 M	.16 Bı	3 Di	0	Pore Water ressure (kPa)	0	52.1	53.92	62.04	80.5	80.86	89.45	91.16	90.99	90.5	89.89	89.28	88.34	87.96	86.74	85.8	87.64	83.09	81.99	80.44	79.12	77.24	76.02	74.64	73.37	71.82		
		o(cm) 8	.0(cm <sup>2</sup> ) 11	0(cm <sup>3</sup> ) 93	roving Ring 1.	igma 3 20	Deviator Stress (Kpa)	0	38.7	49.1	64.2	121.9	154.9	225.9	231.2	236	241.1	246.1	251	254.1	258.7	260.8	265.7	268.7	272.8	276.4	280.4	284	286.3	289.7	291.3	292.7	294.3		
			I.95 A	6.76 V	Ρ	s	6 Strain	0	0.37	0.41	0.51	1.12	1.87	2.63	3.42	4.22	5.03	5.82	6.62	7.42	8.2	8.99	9.78	10.57	11.37	12.17	12.97	13.77	14.57	15.34	16.14	16.92	17.69		
		(cm) 8	(cm <sup>2</sup> ) 1	(cm <sup>3</sup> ) 9			Area at 9, test	11.65	11.69	11.7	11.71	11.78	11.87	11.96	12.06	12.16	12.27	12.37	12.48	12.58	12.69	12.8	12.91	13.03	13.14	13.26	13.39	13.51	13.64	13.76	13.89	14.02	14.15		
		22.8 I	34.2	1448	1180		<u> </u>	г			_																						I		
		oefore (%)	after (%)	() (1			61/03	0	1.06	1.05	1.16	1.48	2.00	2.06	2.11	2.15	2.20	2.24	2.27	2.31	2.34	2.37	2.40	2.44	2.47	2.50	2.52	2.54	2.56	2.57	2.59	2.61	2.63		
		content l	content a	ıs ity (kg/n	ity (kg/m <sup>3</sup>		[σ <sub>1</sub> .σ <sub>3</sub> ]/2	0	3.2	2.6	8.0	24.1	49.9	53.1	55.6	57.7	59.9	61.9	63.7	65.5	6.99	68.4	70.0	71.8	73.5	74.8	76.0	76.9	78.0	78.7	79.7	80.7	81.4		
		Mois ture	Moisture	Bulk den	Dry dens		[σ <sub>1</sub> +σ <sub>3</sub> ]/2	0	103.2	102.6	108.0	124.1	149.9	153.1	155.6	157.7	159.9	161.9	163.7	165.5	166.9	168.4	170.0	171.8	173.5	174.8	176.0	176.9	178.0	178.7	179.7	180.7	181.4		
100 kPa	Inputs	8.05	11.81	95.06	0.75	100	Pore Water Pressure (kPa)	0	26.19	27.01	31.92	36.29	31.27	27.99	25.59	23.63	21.55	19.75	18.39	16.81	15.66	14.19	12.93	11.68	10.31	9.33	7.97	6.82	5.73	4.37	3.33	2.35	1.36		
		Lo(cm)	Ao(cm <sup>2</sup> )	Vo(cm <sup>3</sup> )	<b>Proving Ring</b>	Sigma 3	De viator Stress (Kpa)	0	6.3	5.1	15.9	48.2	99.8	106.2	1.11.1	115.4	119.8	123.8	127.3	131	133.7	136.7	139.9	143.6	146.9	149.5	152	153.8	155.9	157.3	159.3	161.3	162.7		
		8.1	11.95	96.76			% Strain	0	0.44	0.46	0.65	1.35	2.14	2.94	3.75	4.55	5.36	6.19	6.98	7.81	8.57	9.36	10.15	10.93	11.7	12.58	13.37	14.16	14.95	15.74	16.52	17.29	18.07		
		L (cm)	A(cm <sup>2</sup> )	V(cm <sup>3</sup> )			Area at test	11.81	11.86	11.86	11.88	11.97	12.06	12.16	12.27	12.37	12.47	12.59	12.69	12.81	12.91	13.02	13.14	13.25	13.37	13.5	13.63	13.75	13.88	14.01	14.14	14.27	14.41		
	100 kPa 200 kPa 300 kPa 300 kPa 300 kPa	100 kPa         200 kPa         300 kPa           Inputs         Inputs         Inputs	100 kPa         200 kPa         300 kPa         300 kPa           L(cm) 81         Loc(cm) 83         L(cm) 81         Loc(cm) 00         Loc(cm) 00         Loc(cm) 00         100 kPa	100 kPa         200 kPa         200 kPa         300 kPa         300 kPa           Inputs         Inputs         Inputs         Inputs         100 kPa         300 kPa           L(cm)         8.1         L(cm)         8.2.6         L(cm)         0.0         1.96 kPa           A(cm <sup>3</sup> )         11.95         Ao(cm <sup>3</sup> )         11.81         Moisture content after (%)         3.3.3         A(cm <sup>3</sup> )         8.1         Moisture content after (%)         3.3.3         A(cm <sup>3</sup> )         8.1         Moisture content after (%)         3.3.3         A(cm <sup>3</sup> )         8.1         Moisture content after (%)         3.3.3         A(cm <sup>3</sup> )         8.1         Moisture content after (%)         3.3.3         A(cm <sup>3</sup> )         8.1         Moisture content after (%)         3.3.3         A(cm <sup>3</sup> )         8.1         Moisture content after (%)         3.3.3         A(cm <sup>3</sup> )         8.1         Moisture content after (%)         3.3.3         A(cm <sup>3</sup> )         8.1         Moisture content after (%)         3.3.3         A(cm <sup>3</sup> )         8.1         Moisture content after (%)         3.3.3         A(cm <sup>3</sup> )         8.1         Moisture content after (%)         3.3.3         A(cm <sup>3</sup> )         8.1         Moisture content after (%)         3.3.3         A(cm <sup>3</sup> )         8.1         Moisture content after (%)         3.3.3         3	100 kPa         200 kPa         200 kPa         300 kPa         300 kPa           Inputs         Inputs         Inputs         Inputs         Inputs         00 kPa         300 kPa           L(cm)         8.1         L(cm)         8.1         L(cm)         7.8         Moisture content before (%) 23.3           A(cm <sup>5</sup> )         11.95         Ao(cm <sup>5</sup> )         11.81         Moisture content after (%)         3.1         L(cm)         7.8         Moisture content after (%)         3.23           A(cm <sup>5</sup> )         11.95         Ao(cm <sup>5</sup> )         11.65         Moisture content after (%)         3.23         A(cm <sup>5</sup> )         8.1         Ao(cm <sup>5</sup> )         1.6         Moisture content after (%)         3.6         Yo(cm <sup>5</sup> )         9.7.6         Moisture content after (%)         3.6         Yo(cm <sup>5</sup> )         9.7.6         Moisture content after (%)         3.60         Yo(cm <sup>5</sup> )         9.7.6         Moisture content after (%)         3.60         Yo(cm <sup>5</sup> )         9.7.6         Moisture content after (%)         3.60         Yo(cm <sup>5</sup> )         9.7.6         Moisture content after (%)         3.60         Yo(cm <sup>5</sup> )         9.7.6         Moisture content after (%)         3.60         Yo(cm <sup>5</sup> )         9.7.6         Yo(cm <sup>5</sup> )         9.7.6         Yo(cm <sup>5</sup> )         1.9.8         Yo(cm <sup>5</sup> )	100 kPa         200 kPa         200 kPa         300 kPa         300 kPa           Inputs         Inputs         Inputs         Inputs         100 kPa         300 kPa         300 kPa         300 kPa         300 kPa         300 kPa         100 kPa<		$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$ \begin{array}{                                    $	$ \begin{array}{  c  c  c  c  c  c  c  c  c  c  c  c  c$		$ \begin{array}{                                    $	100 kFa         300 kFa         and kFa           100 kFa         and kFa <th colsp<="" td=""><td><math display="block"> \begin{array}{                                    </math></td><td><math display="block"> \begin{array}{                                    </math></td><td><math display="block"> \begin{array}{                                    </math></td><td><math display="block"> \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \ </math></td><td><math display="block"> \begin{array}{                                    </math></td><td>Inductor         Joint Join</td><td><math display="block"> \begin{array}{                                    </math></td><td>Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro           Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro           Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro</td><td>Interna         Interna         <t< td=""><td><math display="block"> \begin{array}{                                    </math></td></t<></td></th>	<td><math display="block"> \begin{array}{                                    </math></td> <td><math display="block"> \begin{array}{                                    </math></td> <td><math display="block"> \begin{array}{                                    </math></td> <td><math display="block"> \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \ </math></td> <td><math display="block"> \begin{array}{                                    </math></td> <td>Inductor         Joint Join</td> <td><math display="block"> \begin{array}{                                    </math></td> <td>Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro           Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro           Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro</td> <td>Interna         Interna         <t< td=""><td><math display="block"> \begin{array}{                                    </math></td></t<></td>	$ \begin{array}{                                    $	$ \begin{array}{                                    $	$ \begin{array}{                                    $	$ \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \  \ $	$ \begin{array}{                                    $	Inductor         Joint Join	$ \begin{array}{                                    $	Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro           Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro           Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro         Intro	Interna         Interna <t< td=""><td><math display="block"> \begin{array}{                                    </math></td></t<>	$ \begin{array}{                                    $									

			<b>—</b>	r –	r				-																												
					1254	3.05	1957	7001		_								_																			
AB. CC					%) and a	ter (%)		_			6 <sub>1/</sub> 0 <sub>3</sub>	0	1.68	1.99	2.03	2.11	2.15	2.14	2.15	2.20	2.24	2.23	2.24	2.23	2.23	2.22	2.23	2.23	2.23	2.21	2.23	2.23	2.22	2.22	2.22	2.23	2.23
I SOILS I	132	070			ontent h	ontent af	5/	uy (ng/m <sup>3</sup> )	L INBUT		[σ <sub>1-</sub> σ <sub>3</sub> ]/2	0	101.6	147.9	155.0	166.4	172.1	171.3	172.3	180.5	185.6	184.7	186.5	185.0	184.3	183.5	184.2	183.9	184.2	181.9	184.4	183.9	183.5	182.7	183.0	183.8	184.4
HEKWIN	EF NO. 3	AB NO. 6			Loisture c	loisture c	The desired	ti done itra			$\sigma_1 + \sigma_3 / 2$	0	401.6	447.9	455.0	466.4	472.1	471.3	472.3	480.5	485.6	484.7	486.5	485.0	484.3	483.5	484.2	483.9	484.2	481.9	484.4	483.9	483.5	482.7	483.0	483.8	484.4
ed from: T	R	Г			2	: 2					Water sure 2a)	_	2	19	66	- 96	.18	.38	- 95	3.2	19	14.3	.76	.27	.61	.16	.37	.41	991	175	9.7	.58	.41	.86	8.9	.68	.93
sults adapt			0 kPa	nputs	7 80	10.87	85.63	8 6	300	_	Pore Pres (k1		4	- 63	136	167	185	194	195	20	205	206	207	208	208	205	205	205	205	205	20	205	205	208	20	208	207
Re			30	-	I a(c m)	An(em <sup>2</sup> )	Vo(cm <sup>3</sup> )	Proving Ring	Sigma 3	0	Deviator Stress (Kpa)	0	203.2	295.7	309.9	332.7	344.2	342.5	344.6	361	371.1	369.3	373	370	368.5	366.9	368.4	367.7	368.4	363.8	368.8	367.8	367	365.4	366	367.5	368.7
					0	81	11 46				% Strain	0	0.68	1.31	2.03	2.83	3.52	4.38	5.15	5.93	6.7	7.49	8.24	8.99	9.87	10.73	11.51	12.28	13.13	13.79	14.68	15.47	16.22	17.12	17.93	18.62	19.42
					(cm)	V(cm <sup>2</sup> )	()	(III.)			Are a at test	10.87	10.94	11.01	11.09	11.18	11.26	11.37	11.46	11.55	11.65	11.75	11.84	11.94	12.06	12.18	12.28	12.39	12.51	12.61	12.74	12.86	12.97	13.11	13.24	13.36	13.49
					75 1	3 2	1780	1474	-	_																											
					fire (%)	er (%)	6				G <sub>1</sub> /G <sub>3</sub>	0	1.73	2.10	2.20	2.21	2.20	2.20	2.21	2.21	2.22	2.23	2.23	2.24	2.24	2.25	2.24	2.23	2.19	2.19	2.18	2.14	2.12	2.11	2.08	2.06	
					content he	content af	· · · · · · · · 3	щу (кg/ш ) 2. ( <u>1. с/m<sup>3</sup>)</u>	( III / JU / J		[ơ <sub>1-</sub> ơ <sub>3</sub> ]/2	0	73.4	109.9	120.3	120.8	119.6	119.7	121.2	120.5	122.1	123.0	123.4	123.9	124.3	124.6	123.9	123.1	119.3	118.7	118.0	114.1	112.2	110.5	107.6	105.8	
+ 0.3					Maisture	Moisture	Dull down	Dev done i			$[\sigma_1+\sigma_3]/2$	0	273.4	309.9	320.3	320.8	319.6	319.7	321.2	320.5	322.1	323.0	323.4	323.9	324.3	324.6	323.9	323.1	319.3	318.7	318.0	314.1	312.2	310.5	307.6	305.8	
$I = (\alpha_1 - \alpha_3) -$	$u = \alpha_1 - u$	3' = <del>0</del> 3 - <i>u</i>	200 kPa	Inputs	96	51	76	2 8	8		Pore Water Pressure (kPa)	0	91.82	145.5	149.8	150.1	151.53	152.38	152.95	152.95	153.01	152.67	152.73	152.44	152.15	152.1	151.87	151.75	151.47	151.01	150.67	150.67	150.67	150.27	150.21	150.21	
Sigma 1 o	Effective sigma 1 o	Effective sigma 3 o			2 (m.) 7	Ao(cm <sup>2</sup> )	Vo(cm <sup>3</sup> ) 0	Proving Ring 2	Sigma 3 2		Deviator Stress (Kpa)	0	146.8	219.7	240.6	241.6	239.1	239.4	242.3	241	244.1	245.9	246.8	247.7	248.6	249.2	247.8	246.2	238.6	237.3	236	228.2	224.4	221	215.2	211.5	
					-	1.65	91.90	2			% Strain	0	0.64	2.12	2.9	3.71	4.52	5.32	6.12	6.92	7.73	8.41	9.18	9.99	10.8	11.6	12.4	13.2	13.99	14.79	15.58	16.37	17.17	17.98	18.8	19.59	
					(cm) {	A(cm <sup>2</sup> )	()				Are a at te st	11.53	11.61	11.78	11.88	11.98	12.08	12.18	12.29	12.39	12.5	12.59	12.7	12.82	12.93	13.05	13.17	13.29	13.41	13.54	13.66	13.79	13.93	14.06	14.2	14.35	
					757	33.9	1851	1473							_																						
					%) and ac	after (%)	3,				6 <sub>1/</sub> 6 <sub>3</sub>	0	1.75	2.18	2.41	2.45	2.47	2.56	2.53	2.53	2.53	2.56	2.54	2.54	2.54	2.54	2.54	2.54	2.54	2.54	2.53	2.53	2.53	2.55	2.54	2.52	
					content	content		ity (ng/ll ity (ha/m <sup>3</sup>	III (PE) III		[σ <sub>1</sub> .σ <sub>3</sub> ]/2	0	37.3	58.8	70.4	72.3	73.4	77.9	76.7	76.6	76.6	78.0	76.9	76.9	76.9	77.0	76.8	76.8	76.8	76.8	76.6	76.6	76.5	77.4	77.2	76.0	
TEST					Moisture	Moisture	Dull: do	Der done			[σ <sub>1</sub> +σ <sub>3</sub> ]/2	0	137.3	158.8	170.4	172.3	173.4	177.9	176.7	176.6	176.6	178.0	176.9	176.9	176.9	177.0	176.8	176.8	176.8	176.8	176.6	176.6	176.5	177.4	177.2	176.0	
TRIAXIAI			100 kPa	Inputs	×	11 24	60 02	2.00	100	a a a	Pore Water Pressure (kPa)	0	41.51	66.83	68.37	69.85	70.5	71.27	71.54	71.92	72.19	72.08	72.14	72.3	72.3	72.03	72.3	72.36	72.19	71.97	72.14	72.03	71.92	71.87	71.76	71.81	
UNDRAINEL					(u) (cm)	An(cm <sup>2</sup> )	Vo(cm <sup>3</sup> )	Proving Ring	Sigma 3		Deviator Stress (Kpa)	0	74.5	117.5	140.8	144.6	146.8	155.7	153.4	153.2	153.1	155.9	153.7	153.7	153.7	153.9	153.6	153.5	153.5	153.6	153.2	153.1	152.9	154.7	154.4	152	
LIDATED	: MPD3	.30-4.50			81	11 52	03 27	40.04			% Strain	0	0.75	2.4	3.22	4.04	4.85	5.69	6.49	7.32	8.14	8.83	9.63	10.42	11.24	12.06	12.86	13.68	14.48	15.28	16.09	16.9	17.71	18.5	19.32	20.12	
CONSOL	Position :	Depth: 4.			I.(cm)	A(cm <sup>2</sup> )	V(nu <sup>3</sup> )				Area at test	11.24	11.3	11.52	11.51	11.71	11.81	11.92	12.02	12.13	12.24	12.33	12.44	12.55	12.67	12.78	12.9	13.02	13.14	13.27	13.4	13.53	13.66	13.79	13.93	14.07	

APPENDIX B1 BOREHOLE, AUGER HOLE AND TRIAL PIT LOGS

**APPENDIX B1.1: WORLDS VIEW DEVELOPMENT** 

**APPENDIX B1.2: UPPER NATIONAL PARK DEVELOPMENT** 

**APPENDIX B1.3: CASCADES DEVELOPMENT** 

**APPENDIX B1.4: LOWER NATIONAL PARK DEVELOPMENT** 

**APPENDIX B1.5: MONTROSE PARK DEVELOPMENT** 

WORLDS VIEW DEVELOPMENT

_							19	BOREHOLE LOG	
Co	ntrac	tor_C	DT	CORE				Job No. 16050 Logged by. T.K. Date: 14/09/04 X Co- MachineTONE 170 Drilling Dates25/08/04 Total I	NoD1
Method and size	% Materials Recovery	Rob	Fracture Frequency	Sample and Test	Vatue	Depth Metres	Legend.	DESCRIPTION SOIL Moisture, Colour, Constency, Snucline, Soil Type, Origin, Inclusione, Field Assessment, Casulfaction, ROCK Colour, Weathening Fabric (Text, Struct, Disc) Rock Hardnes	s
	57					E	111	Molat, dark brown, roft, sandy CLAY (Colluvium)	
8	95			1		E_0.5			3.00
2	100					1.0			
	100	-	-			1.5			
_	100	·				2.0		Moist to very maint, dark or reddish brown, motiled dark prev	soft to from
ł	100					E		feaured sandy silty CLAY (Talus) containing fragments of medium to highly weathered dolerite.	i del le la la
1	58	•				2.5			
	75					3.0			
-		-	-			3.5			3.42n
	63					4.0		****	
, [	96					_4.5		Mojst to very moist, yellow or brown motiled dark grey, soft, i fissured sandy CLAY (Residual Sandatone)	micaceous slightly
	96					5.0			
	70					6.0		Core to weathered to measure FF and RQD,	~
ŀ	~	-	-		-	6.5			
ŀ	~	-				7.0	U/A		6.970
	D		•			7.5		No core due to hole collapse and presence of hard dolarite b	soulders.
	100	37	2.2			_8.0	int		7.87
	67	0	4,4			.8.5		Molet, dream vellow orange and light new synthol dark news	off to fem
	77	0	2.5			9.0		intact to slightly fissured, micaecous same CLAY (Rescue) 2 completely to highly weathered, soft rock sandstone with dept	ndstone) becoming
i su g wat	indiard I ter Leve	Nenetral	ion Test	Approxie	hard E	nd of Barel	hole	O Disturbed Sample     Undisturbed Sample     Undisturbed Sample     Consolidation     X UCS in MPa     S Shawhox	T Triaxial R Recompacted

-	1000							BOREHOLE LOG	-
Cor	ntraci	orCi	D	CORE	L			Job No., 16050	0
Method Ind size	% Materials Recovery	800	racture requency	Sample and Test	(alue	hethes	ngend.	DESCRIPTION SOIL Moisture, Colour, Considence, Shutture, Soi Type, Origin, Induktors, Pietr Assessment, Classification. ROCK Colour, Westhering Fabric (Test, Struct, Classification	
	84	0	6.6			10.5		Rook Type, Discontinuties, Field Assessment, Classification	
	100	0	5.2			11.0			
	94	59	5.6			12.0			
	100	77	1.3			12.5			
İ	100	88	0			13.5			
1	100	62	1.2			14.0		····· · ······ ····· ······ ··········	
	100	63	2.8			_15.0			
	100	29	5.7			15.5			
-	100	0	2.1			16.5			16.
	100	73	3.5			17.0		Medium to highly weathered, dark grey and black, soft, widely jointed	
	160	10	10		TTTTTTTT	18.0		micadeous alL/15TONE (V. Formation)	
	100	68	3.8		- Contra	18.5			18
	100	51	2.9		Turput	-19.5		Highly to completely weathered, dark yellow orange brown, soft, widely jointed SANDSTONE (V. Formation).	
± su ∑ www	100 0 Indeed Pe	enebatio	0 Test	1	-den	# of Boreh	ole	O Disturbed Sample LAB TEST I Indisautor T Triaxial Undisautoed Sample C Consolidation B Recompace	led
	11							BOREHOLE LOG	
--------------------	-----------------------	----------	----------------------	--------------------	-----------------------------	-----------------	----------------------------	---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------
Cor	B ntract	orCo	D1	CORE				Job No16050	0 00m
	4			1				DESCRIPTION	
Method and size	% Materia Recovery	RoD %	Fracture Frequenc	Sample and Test	Value	Depth Metros	Legend.	SOIL         Mosterne, Colour, Consistencey, Structure, Soit Type, Origin, Inclusions, Field Assessment, Classification.           BOCIX         Colour, Weathware Fabric (Text, Struct, Disc) Rock Hardness Rock Type, Discontinuities, Field Assessment, Classification	
						20.5	· · · · ·		
	100	84	1.4			21.0	00 00 00		20.86
	100	22	8.2			21.5		Highly to completely weathered, dark gwy to black locally dark yellow, brown, soft, medium to widely jointed micaseous SILTSTONE. (V. Formation)	
	100	63	12.7			22.0	40 40 10 40 40 00 40		00.0
	100	-	_			23.0	••••		22.04
	12	43	5.2			23.5	· · · · ·	Highly to completely weathered, green yealow brown to yealow grey, very soft to soft, widely jointed, coarse grained, micaceous SANDSTONE. (V.Formation)	
	100	•		1		_25.0			25.00
						25.5			EOH
- 1									
						26.5			
						27.5			
						28.5			
						_29.0			
					- International Contraction				
± sa ∑wa	indard P ter Level	enekad	on Tesl	Approxim	hard B	nd of Bereh	icle iges	O Disturbed Sample     LAD TEST     Undisturbed Sample     Undisturbed Sample     Consolidation R: React     X UCS In MPa     S Shearbox     Dist	ial impacted



		_						BOREHOLE LOG		
Cor	ntract	orCo	D2	CORE				Job No. 16050 Logged by. T.K. Date. 14/09/04 MachineTONE 170 Drilling Dates	Hole No Sheet2. Location Elevation X Co-ord Y Co-ord Orientation Total Dept	
Method Method and size	% Materials Recovery	RaD %	Frequency	Sample and Test	Vetue	Depth Methes	-pead	DESCRIPTION SOIL Moisture, Colour, Consistency, Structure, Sol Origin, Inclusions, Field Assessment, Classifi ROCK Colour, Westhering Fabric (Text, Struct, Disc)	N I Type, cation. I Rock Hardness	
	59 91					10.5		Hook Type, Discontinuities, Pield Assessment	, Classification	
HOW	100	44	9.3			11.5		Medium to highly weathered, grey brown and du medium beddes SHALE (Vryheid Farmation), Upper and jover contacts zere are more highly wide.	ik grey, micaceous s weathend with contact	11.6 off to medium hard, I zone +- 10-15cm
2	100	0	14.6			12.5		week obtaining to concernant and betteling parties.	are rougn planer in r	12.7
	105	0	7.8		-	13.5		Medium to highly weathered, light yellow gray an grained, medium jointed, micaceous SANDSTON	d light orange brown 4E (Vryheid Formatic	, ccarse n). Joints
-	100	70	4.1			14.5		containing reddals brown day intit and are rough nikiture. Joiffing is near writed (+ & Bor) to sub h Sandstone becomes less fractured with depth.	planer to rough und orizontal (+40*);	utating in
+	-	-		+	-	-				15.11 EOH
			-			15.5 16.0 16.5 17.0				ж.
± su ⊊ww	endard P Ior Level	'enetrad	ion Test	Appresir	hal B	nd of Boreh	ges	O Diskrited Sample I B Undisauted Sample C X UCS in MPia S	LAB TEST Indicator Consolidation Shearbox	T Trissial R Recompacted

							1	BOREHOLE LOG	_
Co	ntrac	BH torC		3 CORE	L			Job No. 16050	
ethod d size	Materials	00	inchure inchure	d Test	-	tit and	gend.	DESCRIPTION SOIL, Molature, Colour, Consistency, Studiure, Sal Type, Oxigin, Inclusions, Field Assessment, Classification.	
528	14	α.	22	- Sa	2	82	1	Rock Type, Discontinuities, Field Assessment, Classification	_
N	60	•				E_0.5		Slightly moist, brown to reddish brown, loose, slightly gritty, silty SAND (Fill).	0.
TNN	70					1.0			
	80					E_1.5		Molef, dark racking proven motionfunders links and data and and	
	58					2.0		to firm sandy sity CLAY (Fill) containing some fresh dolerite fragments.	
	92			1		3.0		2	2.8
						-		Slightly molet, dark brown, loose to medium dense, silly, clayery SAND (Colluvium) containing root material.	
	92								
	85					4.5			2
MMN	73		1			5.0			
	100					_5.5		Moist to very moist, orange and reddish brown, mottled dark grey, soft to firm, itsuured sandy sitty CLAY (Takus).	
-	+	-				.6.5			
	77	•	•	-		7.0			
-	83					_8.0			
F	79	100	2.3			-8.5	* • •	8.	40
T	23	0	1.4		111111	9.0		Unweathered to slightly weathered, light grey, spotled white, very hard to hard, widely jointed DOLERITE (Takus). Constones in Takus material.	
E	0	0	•		11111	_10.0			
± sa ⊊ wa	indiand /	Nenetral d	ion Test	Accord	hand En	d of Boreh	elo	O Disturbed Sample     Und Starbed Sample     Undicator     Undicat	ed

						_	**	BOREHOLE LOG
Co	B ntract	torC	D3	CORE			_	Job No., 16050         Hole No
Method Ind size	% Materials Recovery	ROD .	Fracture Frequency	Sample and Test	Value	Depth Metres	Legend.	DISSCRIPTION BOIL Mointure, Colour, Consistency, Structure, Sol Type, Origin, Indexisions, Field Assessment, Classification. BOCK Colour, Weathening Fabric (Text, Struct, Disc) Rock Hardness Rock Type, Discontinuities, Field Assessment, Classification
	90 7					10.5		
	61					11.0		
	81					12.0		Molat to very molat, crange brown and reddish brown, mottled dark grey, soft to firm, intact sandy, sity CLAY (Talus) containing some unweathered, had deletile constones.
			-			12.5		
	83	•	•			13.5		
	79	7				14.0		
	93	54	2.4			_15.0	••••	
NWD4	100	0	5.6			15.5		Index to controlledly wearhered, change oncern and locally dark brown, mostlyd green greyr and dark greyn, widely borned, very soft to soft very clayey DOLERITE. (Karoo). Johns, where visible, have up to 1cm thick clay infill.
	-	-	-			16.5		
	90	49	2			_17.5		
	100	0	3.8		THEFT	18.0		Between 18.27 to 18.47m - hard dolerate corestone.
	100	62	3.6			_ 19.0		
L	100	65	1.4			_19.5		
Į sa ∑wa	indard P Ior Leve	Penetrat	ion Test	Approxi	hard En	d of Boreh	ale	O Disturbed Sample     LAB TEIST     LAB TEIST     I Indicator     T Triaxial     Undaturbed Sample     C Consolidation     R Recompacted     X UCS in MPa     S Shearber     Discussory

								BOREHOLE LOG	
Cor	B	orCi	D3	CORE				Job No16050Job         Hole NoO3Sheet3ofLocationLocationLocationLogged byT.KDate.14/09/04           MachineTONE 170Drilling Dates30/08/04Orientation90         Y Co-ord	3 o 3.48m
thos d size	Materials	00	acture equency	ungle of Test	aut	thes thes	pend.	DESCRIPTION SOIL Molature, Colour, Consistency, Structure, Soi Type, Origh, Industons, Field Assessment, Classification. BOCK Constr. Washington, Baltor, Gard, Dice Book, Mandrees	
62.8	# @	a. a.	22	4.2	ŝ	20	3	Rock Type, Discontinuities, Pield Assessment, Classification	
	100	66	3.9			20.5	***		
	100	71	2.7			21.0			
NND4	22	81	2.3			21.5			
ł	90	100	0			22.0	****	Unweathered, light gray, hard details converting	
T	82	70	5.6			22.5	::::	and the state of t	
1	-	-				23.0	****		22.5
	100	57	18.3			Ξ.		Slightly to highly weathered, dark gray, medium hard to soft, thinly bedded SHA (Vryheid Formation). Bedding planes are horizontal and rough planes to smooth in nature	LE. h undulati
1	-			-	-	23.5	-	#1.1080-70-	23./ EO
						225.0 225.0 225.5 226.0 227.6 227.6 227.6 227.6 228.0 228.0			
± su	ndard P	enetrasi	ion Tesz		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	_30.0	vole	O Disturbed Sample     Indicator     Trice     Undisturbed Sample     Conventions B B.	ncial

								BOREHOLE LOG					
Co Dri	ntraci	BH torC		4			*	Job No16050					
Untiling Method and size	and size % Maturida Red D % Red D % Sample Prequency Value Notes Mores						Legend.	DESCRIPTION SOIL Moisture, Colour, Consistency, Structure, Sod Type, Origin, Inclusions, Fleid Assessment, Classification. BOCIX Colour, Weathering Fabrio (Text, Struct, Disc), Rock Handness Rock Type, Discontinuitien, Field Assessment, Classification					
	57					0.5		Silghtly molat, dark brown, losse, silty clayey SAND. (Colluvium)					
INN	81					1.0							
	30					2.0							
	55					3.0		<ul> <li>Moist to very molet, orange brown and orange reddish brown, motiled light and dark grey, soft to firm fissured and shatted rare slokenaided, slightly gritty sandy sitty CLAY (Talus). Locally the clay is micaceous rich.</li> </ul>					
	100												
5	91					_4.5							
NN I	74					5.0							
	85	-				_6.0		×					
	91												
	76					7.5							
	53					_8.5							
	100					_9.0		9,694					
	96					_9.5		Motat to very motet, grey or brown motified reddish brown and dark grey, soft to firm, intact to signify fissured, sandy sity CLAY. (Residual Dolerite)					
± sa ∑wa	andard R	Penetral	ion Test	Approxi	had Er	nd of Bore Nerial Cha	hole	O Disturbed Sample     LAB TEST     Undisturbed Sample     Undisturbed Sample     C Consolidation     R Recompacted     UCS in MPa     S Shewhox     Document					

-								BOREHOLE LOG
Con	tract	orCi		CORE				Job No. 16050
Dreing Method and size	% Materials Recovery	ROD	Fracture Frequency	Sample and Test	Value	Depth Meteo	Legend.	DESCRIPTION SOIL Moistare, Colour, Canadatory, Saucture, Soil Type, Origin, Inclusions, Field Assessment, Classification. ROCE: Colour, Washing Patris (Text, Start, Disc) Rack Hardness Rock Type, Discontinuities, Field Assessment, Classification
	95					10.5		
	100		8			11.0		Molist to very malet, groy or brown motified reddish brown and dark grey, soft to firm, infanct to slightly fissured, sandy sitty CLAY, (Residual Delanite)
	109					12.0		
	55	0				12.5		
H	-	-	-			13.5		13.5
	85	82	0	_		_14.0		Nighty to completely weathered, dark grange brown, very soft, thinky bedded micaseous SILTSTONE (Vryheid Formation). 14.0
	48	0	0			14.5		Highly to completely weathered, dark grey to black, soft, medium bedded, micacecus SHALE (Vryheid Formaion)
1	100	90	0			15.5		Highly weathened, green yellow brown, very soft to soft, medium to coarse grained, widely jointed, micaceous SAN3DSTONE. (Vryheid Formation) 15.04
		-				16.5 17.0 17.5 18.0 18.5 19.0 19.5		
± Sten ∑ Water	dard Pr	enetrati	an Test	Approxim		_20.0	vole	O Disturbed Sample     Undisturbed Sample     Undisturbed Sample     Consolidation     K Recompacted     X UCS in MPa

## and a second sec

_								BOREHOLE LOG			
Cor Dril	ntract	B orCl W.P.	HI.	D5				Job No. 16050			
dethod ind size	4 Materials Recorery	doy.	racture	tample nd Test	utue	epth letres	-peed.	DESCRIPTION SOIL Molisture, Cotour, Constituency, Structure, Soil Type, Origin, Inclusions, Field Assessment, Classification, ROCK Collar, Weathering Tranic (Feed, Start), Girld Rock Handhess			
-	10			0.4	2	202		Rock Type, Discontinuities, Paid Assessment, Classification Slightly moist, dark brown, tocse to medium dense, silty clayery SAND (Colluvium)			
1	47					- 0.5	VIII	0.50			
1	30				-	E_1.0	VIII				
1	100				-	Ē	VIII				
	94					1.5					
I	77					20					
-			-		-	2.5		Molist, orange brown to dark orange and reddish brown, motified yellow and dark grey, soft to stift, silly sandy CLAY (Tabs) containing fragments of completely to highly weathered microeous Sandstone			
1	50		1			- 3.0		and hatd Dollerife Conestones			
	62										
t		-				-					
ŀ	86	-		_	_	4.5					
-	93	•	•	_	_	5.0					
Ļ	113		-	-	_	6.8					
	90	-	•			6.0					
	60	-				6.5					
-	100	•	-	-	_	7.0					
	89					_7.5		7.38 Completely weatherd, grey brown and green grey, soft, micaceous clarges BLSTCNII (Tauss/inyheid Formation)			
	100			-	E	8.0					
1	46					0.5		Completely weathered, dark grey, soft, micaceous clayey SHALE 8.31n (Talus/Vryheid Formation) 8.63n			
L					E	9.0		Compatible weatherd, green grey and brown grey, soft, micaceous dayry SILSTONE (Takus/Vrytheid Formation) 9.08/n			
	100					9.5		Molat, dark reddish brown motiled dark gray and yellow, very soft to firm, intact sandy, silly CLAY (Talka), containing ocassional hard Dolerite conestones.			
Sia	ndard P	enetrate	on Teat	Approvia	hall Er	nd of Bore	nois inges	Disturbed Sample     Indicator     Undisturbed Sample     Consolidation     X     UCS in MPa     Shearbox			

								BO	REHOLE LOG				
Co	ntract	orCt	BH	CORE	5	8		Job N Logge Machi Drilling	Job No18050				
Driting Method and size	% Materials Recovery	ROD	Fracture Frequency	Sample and Test	Value	Depth Metros	Legend.	SOIL	DESCRIPTIO Meisture, Colour, Consistency, Structure, Sr Origin, Inclusions, Field Assessment, Class Colour, Westlening Pathic (Text, Struct. Die Rock Type, Disconsinuities, Field Assessme	N H Type, fication. () Rock Hardness nt, Classification			
	77					10.5							
	100					11.0			Moist, dark reddish brown motiled dark pr Intext sandy, silty CLAY (Talus), containin	ey and yellow, very sol g ocassional hard Dole	t to firm, rise corestones.		
	86					12.5							
	97					13.5							
-	97	64	2.4	• •		14.0			·····	******	13.9		
	47	78	0			15.0			Comparison to highly weathered, dark gray micaceous, clayey SILTSTONE (Vryheid	brown and reddish bro Formation)	wn, soft,		
	33	0	•			15.5	· · · · ·				15.4		
	97	91	•		-	16.5			Highly to completely weathered, yellow wh to soft, fine grained, very widely jointed \$A	itish and light yellow or NDSTONE (Vryheid Fo	ange, very solt ormaion)		
	100	0				17.0					-		
	98	53	5.1			_17.5					17.8		
						18.0					E.O.		
l su ⊽wa	endard P Her Leve	Nenemali I	ion Test		Lui a	_20.0	nole		Disturbed Sample     Undisturbed Sample	LAS TEST E Indicator C Consetidation	T Triaxial R Recompac		





		BOREHOLE LOG	1		
BHD6 ContractorFourie.Geotech.Services Driller_Jeny.	Job No1605( Logged byT.I MachineTRE Drilling Dates	C. Date: 20/04/05	Hole No		
to the process of the	biph Genes Agend	SOIL Montare, Colour, Consumery Origin, Inclusion, Pield Asso ROCK Colour, Weathering Falses (T	DESCRIPTION , Smerae, Sol Type, ument, Chaofication en, Struet, Disc) Rock Hardness		
		Kenik Type, Discortisailidi, F	and Ameriment, Chamblication	20.20	
97	21.5	Highly weathered, diat thinly bedded, nedwn Joints are smooth und	grity, grity brown, very soft to soft, micaceous, median jamied S&TSTONE (Vryheid Fermenson) aboling to rough planae and contain minor citry islat.	m lo	
	22.0			23.45	
	-223 -230 -235 -240 -245 -250 -250 -255 -265 -265 -275 -285 -285 -285 -285 -285 -290				
LILL LE	38.0				
<ol> <li>Stendard Parameters Test</li> <li>Nor Level → Approximate Materia</li> </ol>	End of Bondhole	Dissurbed Sample     Undisarbed Sample	LAB TEST 1 Indicator T Tricoial C Corsolidation B Recomposed	ni i	

Contra	BH	Con	Core		Job No. 7455							
Rethod Nethod and Size I Neterials	800	Frequency 19	Sample and Test	Velue	Depth Metres	Legend.	SOIL ROCK	Total Depth				
2	7				0.5		1, 00m	Slightly moist, pinkish brown, dense, claysy fine grained SAND with roots and delerite fragments, (Fill).				
3	0			4 4 4	1.5	000						
3.					2.5	9·09						
-					3.0	0	8	Dark gray mottled light gray and stained yellowish srange, highly to moderately westhared, hard rock, DOLERITE BOULDERS. (Colluvium/Telue).				
40					4.0	( ) ( )		n na shinin na shinin n				
					5.0	3€9€						
					6.0	0	6, 36n	- 6				
7					- 7.0			Pale grey mottled yellowish orange and yellowish brown, highly westhered, medium hard rock, medium grained SAMOSTONE BOLLDERS, (Dolluvium/Talum),				
81	0	>20			- 8.5		7, 768	Dark vellowish brown sattled dark brown and				
62	19	16		TT TT TT	- 9.5			to highly weathered, strenedy soft rock, closely to very closely jointed, miceceoum, fine grained SANGSTONE, (Ecce Group).				

Con Dri	trac ]]er	B tor.t	Con G	ore		Hole NoBH.1           Job No7455.           Logged by.LRCDate.26/9/90.           X Co-ord+.22932.88           Machine.Tone 170.           Drilling Dates.1/819/9/90           Total Depth36, 58m								
Nethod Nethod	# Matarials Recovery	800	Frecture	Sample and Test	Walue	Depth Netres	Legend.	SOIL ROCK	DESCRIPTION Noisture, Colour, Consistency, Structure, Soll Type, Origin, Inclusions, Field Assessment, Cleasification. Colour, Westhering Fabric (Text, Struct, Diec) Rock Hardness Rock Type, Discontinuities, Field Assessment, Cleasification					
	62	-	-			11.5		11, 77=	Oark yellowish brown motiled dark brown and orange, completely to highly weethered, extremely soft rock. closely to very closely jointed, micaceoum, fine greined SANGGTONE. (Ecca Broup).					
						12.5			·					
	10	0	>20			13.5								
						14.5			Dark yellowish brown mottled orange and stained very dark brown, highly westhered, very soft rock, closely jointed, micecoum, fine grained SANGSTONE recovered as a fine grained SAND free SR 70m to 17, 50m. [Eccs Group]. Joints 1) sub-horizontal, open and smooth.					
	29	0	11			-15.5 -18.0 -18.5								
	83	0	>20			47.0		17, 64s						
	58	17	>20			18.0 18.5 19.0	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		Dark yellowish brown mottled orange, highly to moderately wasthered, acft to madium hard rock, closely to medium jointed microsous, fine grained SANGTONE resovered as a fine grained SANG from 20, 10m to 25, 50m. (Dicce Group). Joints 1] sub-horizontal, open and smooth. 11] sub-verticel, open and smooth.					
T	24	0	>20		Ē									

Con	itrac:	Br tor.	.Con	Core			Job No. Logged Wachine Drillin	7456 by.LR tTon g Date	Noie No
Method Method And size	X Natarials Recovery	RGD	frecture frequency	Sample and Tast	Palue	Depth Metros	Legend.	SOIL ROCK	DESCRIPTION Wolsture, Colour, Consistency, Structure, Soll Type, Origin, Inclusions, Field Assessment, Claesification. Colour, Westhering Febric (Text, Struct, Disc) Rock Marchess Rock Type, Discontinuities, Field Assessment, Claesification
	24	0	>20			20.	5		р. Г.
	53	₿	25			22.5	5     		
			-			23.5	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		Dark yellowiah brown mottled orange and stained very dark brown, highly to accerately westhered, soft to madium hard rock. closely to madium jointed, minocecus, fine grained SANGSTONE recovered as a fine SAND from 25,10m to 25,50m. (Ecce Broup). Joints 1) sub-horizontal, gone nod asmoth 11) sub-wartical, gone and asmoth.
	61	0	>20			24.5			
	83	9	>20			-28.0 28.5 27.0		26, 75e	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	48	0	>20			28.0 28.5		28, 75=	Very dark gray occasionally stained dark reddish orange, highly to moderately weathered, medium hard rock, cleasly jointed, discascow, alightly carbonaceoux, very fine grained SANDETONE, (Ecce Group) Joints i) sub-horizontal, open and smooth ii) sub-wertical, open and emooth.
	74	14	>20			-29.0	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		Light grey mottled dark grey and stained dark reddian orange, slightly weathered, medium hard rock, closely to medium jointed, miceceoum, fine greined SANCGTONE. (Ecce Group).







Con	traci	Bl	Con (	Core.		JLMD	ob No. ogged achine sillin	Hole NoBH.2. Sheet3of3. LocationCH.20,702. Elevation904,84. X Co-ord+.72881,42. Y Co-ord+.64882,91. S.12/6 - 26/6/90 Orientation 90.	
Mcthod Mcthod	# Noterials Recovery	800	Fracture Frequency	Sample and Test	Value	Depth Metres	.bragend.	SOTL ADCK	Total Depth27, 77m DESCRIPTION Noisture, Colour, Consistency, Structure, Soil Type, Origin, Inclusions, Field Assessment, Classification. Colour, Wethering Fabric (Text, Struct. Disc) Auck Hardness Sock Type, Discontinuities, Field Assessment, Classification
	72	0	>20			20.5		20. 100	As above. Noist, light grey and dark grey, medium danee, intact, medium and coarse grained SAND. (Hesidual sandatone).
	100 87	72 87	12			21.0		20, 92m 21, 13m 21, 40m	Light grey and dark grey stained yellowish brown, slightly weathe hard rock, medium jointed, miceoecus, fine to medium greined SANDSTONE. (Ecce Group).
						21.5		21, 050	Valiowish brown mottled light grey and dark grey, slightly to moderataly weathered, hard rock, medium jointed, micscooux, medium grained SANDSTONE, (Ecca Group).
	74	67	4			22.5		!	Light gray and derk gray, slightly weathered, hard rock, medium jointed, miceceoum, fine grained SANDSTONE. [Ecce Group]. Light gray stained very dark gray and orange brown, slightly to
						29.0	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	23, 30=	moderately weathered, hard ruck, medium jointad, micaceoum, endium grained SANDSTONE. Hickes Group). Joints 1) sub-harizontal, open end smooth ii) sub-vertical, closed, stained very derk grey and with p
	100	83	6			23.5	- 1 5 - 		Light grey mottled very dark grey, mlightly westhered, hard rock, modium jointed, miceceous, fine greined SAMOSTONE with occasions) FeO steining on joint planes. (Ecce Group), Judinte il sub-horizontal, open and rough iil web-horizontal, open with feo steining
	99	78	1			24.5		24, 30a	
	100	100	1			25.5	· · · ·		Dark gray, slightly wasthered, hard rock, sedium to widely joints missesoum, very fine grained SANGSTONE, (Scen Group). Joints 1) sub-horizontal, spen and rough.
	100	91	en en			27.5		57 774	
						29.0		27, 778 E.	о.н.





Con	trac	Bl	H3	Core		JLMG	ob No. ogged achine rillin	.7456 by.LR BBS	1. JCDate.June 1990 1.1	Hole NoBH.3. Sheet. 3of. 4. LocationCH.20,814 Elevation912,47. X Co-ard+.72963,38. Y Co-ard+.64978,04. Orientation	
Method And size	E Natarials Nacavary	R G D	frecture frequency	Sample and Tast	Majoe	Depth Metres	Legand.	SOIL	Total Depth33, 37m DESCRIPTION Noisture, Colour, Consistency, Structure, Soil Type, Origin. Inclusions, Field Assessment, Classification. Colour, Mesthering Fathic Text, Struct, Oleci Mack Merchess Rock Type, Discontinuities, Field Assessment, Classification		
	87	7	24			20.8	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	2.0	Dusky red stained vary highly weathered, soft micaceoux, fine grained 20,008 to 20,50m. (Ecc Joints i) sub-horizonte	dark grey, yellowish brown and grey, to medium hard rock, closely jointed, SANDSTONE, completely weathered from Group). 1, open and rough.	
	89	16	21			21.5		23.09 Dark grey stained orenge brown, moderately westhered, rock, closely to medium jointed, micaceoum, very fine 25.09 SANDSTONE, (Ecce Group).			
	75	25	24			22.5	1 + 1, 1 + 1, 1 + 1 + 1 1 + 1 + 1 1 + 1 + 1 1 + 1 + 1	Yellowish brown stained reddish orange and dark highly to acdensially weathered, medium hard rec medium jointed, micecours, fine grained SANDSTO Joints 11 sub-horizontal, open and rough til sub-vertical, open and rough.		raddish orange and dark reddish brown, thered, medium hard rock, closely to m. fine greated SANDSTONC, (Ecca Broup). . open and rough open and rough.	
		21	17			24.0		25, 438	Dark grey stained derk r hard rock, closely to m SAMOSTONE. (Eccs Group) Joints 11 sub-horizontal 11) sub-vertical.	eddish brown, moderetely weathered, medium dium jointed, micatesum, very fine grained , open and emooth open, rough with FeO staining.	
	54	11	25			25.5	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		Yellowish brown steined moderately westhered, me microcous, sedium graine lenses of derk gray, fin Joints 1) sub-horizontal ii) apprex. 45 deg	reddiah brown and vary dark grey, dium hard rock, diomety to medium jointed, d SAMOSTONE with accessions! thin e proined asndetone. [Ecce Group], . open and rough reem, open and rough.	
						-27.5		27, 70x ) 27, 90x	Dark grey, slightly to a closely to medium joints SANDSTONE, [Eccs Group].	oderstely weathered, medium hard rock, J. micacecum, very fine grained	
-			30			-29.0		Dark grey, slightly weathered, hard rock, medium jointed, micecesue BHALE. Ricce Group).		nared, hard rock, medium jointed, 0.	
	99	47	15			-29.5	1 1 	29, 57 <b>x</b>	Cark grey and light grey, al jointed, miceceoue, medium g weathered from 20,65m to 20,	ightly westhared, hard rock, medium reined SANGSTOME, Completely Sim. (Scen Group).	

Con Dri	BH3 Contractor.Con Core Driler.Joe/W.Burger					Ji Li Mi Dr	ob No. ogged achine illin	.7456. by.LRC .BBS.1 g Dates		Hole NoBH.3 Sheet4			
Method Method and size	I Metarials Recovery	800	Frecture Frequency	Semple and Test	Value	Depth Metres	Legend.	SOIL ROCK	DESCRIPTION Moisture. Colour, Consistency, Structure, Soil Type, Origin, Inclusions, Field Assessment, Clessification K Colour, Masthering Fabric (Text, Struct, Disc) Rock Marchages Rock Type, Discontinuities, Field Assessment, Classification				
	99	47	15			E	* * * *	30, 37m	As above.				
	95	95	6			31.0		30, 52	Dark grey and light gr closely jointed, micece	ry, moderately weathered, medium cous, comme grained SunOSTONE.	hard rock, (Ecca Group) ,		
	97	93	5			32.0	· · · · ·	• .	Light prey motion ignore Motion to widely joints (Ecce Group). Joints i) sub-horizonts thin, light b ii) approx. 80 de and Fed Stain iii) sub-vertical.	it Drown, alightly weethered, he d, micecoust, fine grained SakU 1, open and amooth with occasion rown, silty clay gouge grees, open, rough, vary dank gr ed closed and FeO stained.	'd Pock, HONE, Yel		
-	-	_				Ē		33, 37#	· ·				
-	_					34.0		£.	о.н.				
						-35.0							
						-38.0					24		
						-37.5							
						-38.5							
	-					-39.5							

Con Dr i	trac ]]er	tor.	. Con	Core		Job No7456.         LocationCH.20,839.           Logged by.LRCDate.17/7/90.         X Co-ard+.72061,23.           MachineTone 170.         Y Co-ard+.72061,23.           Drilling Dates.11/7 - 17/7/90         Total Depth25,58m.					
Method Method	E Materiels Mecowary	0 8 8	fracture fraquency	Sample and Test	Velue	Depth Retres Legend.	DESCRIPTION SOIL Molature, Colour, Consistency, Structure, Soil Type, Origin, Inclusions, Field Assessment, Classification. ROCK Colsur, Masthering Febric (Text, Struct. Disc) Rock Hardness Rock Type, Discontinuities, Field Assessment, Classification				
	67					0.5	Slightly moist, dark reddiah brown mottled light grey, dark red and yallowish prange, firm, fiesured, silty CLAY, (Colluvium/ Talue). 1.04m				
-	34					1.5	Blue grey mottled very light grey and stained orange, moderately weathered, hard rock, DOLERITE BULLDERS. [Colluvium/Tabue].				
	34					2.5	Slightly moist, derk reddish brown, firm, fissured, CLAY with coccessional small dolerite pebbles. (Collovium/Talue). 2.92m				
	63			-		3.5	Slightly moist, dark reddish brown mottled dark brown and yellowish brown, firm, fissured, slightly mitty CLAY with occasional very small delarite chips. [Collumium/Talus].				
	71					- 5.0 0	Slightly moist, pale reddish brown mottled elive yellew, firm, fissured, alightly grevelly, very slightly miceceous CLAY. [Collurium/Talum]. 5.70m Slightly moist, light yellewish brown mottled pale reddish brown				
	87					- 8.0	CLAY. (Collawius/Talus). CLAY. (Collawius/Talus). Slightly moist, pele reddish brown mottled light yellowish brown. firm. fiesured, alightly miceceous, silty CLAY. (Collawium/Talus). 7, 20s				
	38				Think	- 7.5	Slightly moist, pale reddish brown strasked light yellew and motiled dark brown, soft to firm, fissured, slightly miceceous, silty CLAY. [Dolluwium/Talus].				
	29	0	>20		THIN I	- 8.5	Pale reddish brown streaked dark brown and light vellowish				
	21	0	>20	-	Lun hun	9.5	prown, completaly westhered, extremely soft rock, closely leminated, very closely jointed, arkosic SILISTONE. [Ecca Group].				
Sta	ndard er Lev	Paner	tration	Test	h	- End of Bor Haterial Cha	ehole O Disturbed Sample LAS TEST Undisturbed Sample I Indicator T Triaxiel anges Contaction R Recomposited				

Cor	BH4						ob No. ogged achine rillin	HOLE NOBH. 4         Sheet2of         LocationCH.20, 839         Elevation915, 15         by.LRCDate.17/7/90.         Y. Co-ord+.72861, 23         y.Tone 170         Y. Co-ord+.85001, 29         Orientation45         Total Depth
Nethod Nethod	# Materials Recovery	800	Frequency	Sample and Test	Palue	Depth Metres	Legend.	DESCRIPTION SOIL Noisture, Colour, Consistency, Structure, Soil Type, Grigin, Inclusions, Field Assessment, Classification. ROCK Colour, Nesthering Fabric (Text, Struct, Disc) Rock Herdness Rock Type, Discontinuities, Field Assessment, Classification
	21	0	>20			10.5		Az sbove. 10,59m
	20	0	>20			11.0	· · · · ·	Light olive arey stranged redding comes and enclose black
	24	0	>20			12.0	•	completely weathered, extremely not root, very locally jointed, micecesus, very fine grained SAMOSTONE. Ofcom Group).
	100	0	>20			-13.0		13, 10s
	0	-	-			-13.5		No core.
	14	0	>20			15.5	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Light olive grey stresked reddiab crange and speckled light red, completely weathered, extremely soft reck, very closely jointed, micecoum, very fine grained BaNDSTOWE, (Ecce Broup).
	12	0	>20			18.0	·	18 804
	₿	0	>20			17.0 17.5 18.0		Dark reddish brown mottled dark brown and yellowish brown, completely weethered, extremely moft rock, vary closely jointed, micecepum, wilty fine grained SANDGTONE. (Ecce Group). 18,10m
	7	0	>20			-18.5	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Dark olive grey streaked reddish brown and dark brown, highly weathered, soft rock, very closely jointed, sideoeous, fine grained SANDSTONE. Completely weathered from 92,50m to 22,50m. [Eccs Group].
	49	0	>20		E	-20.0	***	2

Conti Drij	ract ler.	ar	H4	Care		JLKG	ob No. ogged achine rillin	Hole No, BH.4           Sheet3of           Sheet3
Method Method and size	Pecovery	8 8 0	Frecture Frequency	Semple and Test	YaJue	Depth Metres	Legand.	SOIL Moisture, Colour, Consistency, Structure, Soil Type, Origin, Inclusions, Field Assessment, Classification, ROCK Colour, Weethering Patric (Text, Struct, Disc) Rock Hardness Rock Type, Discontinuities, Field Assessment, Classification
	49	0	>20			20.5	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	
	13	0	>20		1.00	21.8		Cerk olive prey streaked reddish brown and dark brown, highly westhared, soft rock, very closely jointed, miceoeous, fine preimed SANDSTONE. Completely westhered from 22,50m to 22,60m (Ecom Group).
	27	0	>20			-23.0	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	79	0	>20			24.0	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	24, 50m Dark olive stresked dark brown and stained dark reddish oreng highly to moderstally westhered, medium hard rock, very closely jointed, micaceous, fine grained SANOSTONE. (Eccs Group). 25, 55m
						28.0		E.O.M.
						-27.5 -28.0 -28.5		
					THUR THUR	-29.0 -29.5		

\*

**APPENDIX B1.2** 

UPPER NATIONAL PARK DEVELOPMENT

HOLE Shee	No: BH1 et 1 of 2	ROCK FABRIC MF -massive BF -bedded FF -foliated CF -cleaved	GRAIN SIZE FG -fine grained MG -medium grain CG -coarse grain	JOINT ROUGHNES SLJ-slickensided SJ -smooth RJ -rough	S ROCK HARDNESS EHR-extremely hard rock VHR-very hard rock HR -hard rock MHR-medium hard rock	dot PLOT	Upper National Park Development HOLE No: BH1 Sheet 1 of 2
JOB NUM	MBER: 000	SF -schistose GF -gneissose LF -laminated	JOINT SPACING VCJ-very close spacg CJ -close spacing MJ -medium spacing WJ -wide spacing VWJ-very wide spacng	JOINT SHAPE CUR-curvilinear PLA-planar UND-undulating STE-stepped IRR-irregular	SR -soft rock VSR-very soft rock		JOB NUMBER: 000
			42			Scale	Moist, light brown speckled orange and yellow brown, soft, intact,
1		<u>.</u>	76				CLAYEY SANDY SILT: Fill.
2		ļ	<u> </u>		N=4	2 130	Slightly moist, brown, medium dense, intact, SILTY SAND: Colluvium.
3			23			3	Slightly moist to moist, orange brown, soft, intact, CLAYEY SANDY SILT: Colluvium.
4			100		N=4	4	
			41				
5		iliiii maa	100		N=7	5	
6			18			6	
7	-	2222	111	-	N=6	77.10	
8			30			8	Slightly moist, red brown, soft becoming firm with depth, intact, CLAYEY SANDY SILT: Colluvium.
9	-		140		N=5	9	
10			20			10	
11	-	J	129	_	N=22	11	
		-	120 ,	10000		11.3	5
12		8	11				matrix of moist, orange brown, soft, slightly sandy CLAYEY SILT.
13	NWD4		32			13	
14			44	26			
15			38	-			
16			56	29		16	
17	-		56	49		17 18	
19			10			19 19.00	)
20						20 23	CLAYEY SILT with shale GRAVEL fragments: Alluvium / colluvium.
			<u>53</u> 80		N=41		
		3 				21.2	5
22			31	-			
LEVEL	DRILL   METH		% CORE REC.	RQD %	SP1   DE   Sc   1:	PTH Jale 100	

HOLE N Shee JOB NUM	vo: BH1 t 2 of 2 IBER: 000	ROCK FABRIC MF -massive BF -bedded FF -foliated CF -cleaved SF -schistose GF -gneissose LF -laminated	GRAIN SIZE FG - fine grained MG - medium grain CG -coarse grain JOINT SPACING VCJ-very close space CJ - close spacing MJ - medium spacing WJ - wide spacing	JOINT ROUGHNES SLJ-slickensided SJ-smooth RJ-rough JOINT SHAPE g CUR-curvilinear PLA-planar UND-undulating STE-stepped v UPD-undulating	SS ROCK HARDNESS EHR-extremely hard rock VHR-very hard rock HR -hard rock MHR-medium hard rock SR -soft rock VSR-very soft rock	dot PLOT	Upper National Park Development HOLE No: BH1 Sheet 2 of 2 JOB NUMBER: 000
23			36	ng IRR-Irregular		23	Slightly moist, grey brown mottled orange and brown, medium dense, intact, SILTY SAND becoming sandy silt with depth: Alluvium / colluvium.
24			91			24	Light orange becoming grey streaked orange brown with depth, firm, intact, slightly sandy CLAYEY SILT: Alluvium / colluvium
20 -							Dark grey to black, unweathered, fine grained, thinly bedded and widely jointed, soft to medium hard rock SHALE: Pietermaritzburg Formation.
							NOTES
							1) End of hole at 25.20m.
REDUCED LEVEL	DRILL METH		% CORE REC.	RQD %	SPT [	Scale CONTRACTOR : Scale MACHINE : 1:100 DRILLED BY : DROCK S DOC	INCLINATION : VERTICAL ELEVATION : DIAM : NWD4 X-COORD : DATE : MARCH 2005 Y-COORD : DATE : MARCH 2005
						TYPE SET BY : S. BOK SETUP FILE : A3.SET	DATE : WARKOT 2005 DATE : 24/04/2017 11:41 TEXT :NEXBUMPD/161055BH's.txt



HOLE	No: BH3 et 1 of 1	ROCK FABRIC MF -massive BF -bedded FF -foliated CF -cleaved	C GRAIN SIZE FG -fine grained MG -medium grain CG -coarse grain	JOINT ROUGHNES SLJ-slickensided SJ -smooth RJ -rough	S ROCK HARDNESS EHR-extremely hard roc VHR-very hard rock HR -hard rock MHR-medium hard roc	ock ck	dot PLOT	Upper National Park Development	HOLE No: BH3 Sheet 1 of 1
JOB NU	<i>MBER:</i> 000	SF -schistose GF -gneissose LF -laminated	JOINT SPACING VCJ-very close spacg CJ -close spacing MJ -medium spacing WJ -wide spacing VWJ-very wide spacng	JOINT SHAPE CUR-curvilinear PLA-planar UND-undulating STE-stepped IRR-irregular	SR -soft rock VSR-very soft rock				JOB NUMBER: 000
	333		62				Scale	Slightly moist to moist, brown, lose to medium	dense, intact, slightly
1		3	36			1		clayey SILTY fine SAND: Colluvium.	
-	-	š			N=8		1.50	)	
2		i r	ſ		11-0	2	124	Moist, orange brown, soft, intact, CLAYEY SANDY	SILT: Colluvium.
3			93			3			
			53		N=17				
5			27			5			
		J	115				5.40		
6			102 0		N=21	6		Moist, grey brown streaked orange brown, soft in	ntact CLAYEY SANDY
			58				6.00	SILT: Colluvium.	
7			50			7	₽ <u></u> /1	Blue grey dolerite cobbles and BOULDERS in a	matrix of moist, orange
	]		69		N=34		7 30	brown, soft, slightly sandy CLAYEY SILT.	
9			12			9		Slightly moist, orange brown speckled white and bla sandy CLAYEY SILT: Colluvium (weathered dolerit	ack, firm, intact, slightly e origin).
	1000000000		126		N=30		9.25	Slightly moint light grange brown coff integt	alightly condy alightly
							9.55	clayey SILT: Colluvium.	siignuy sandy siignuy
							9.70	Slightly moist, dark grey brown streaked orang slightly clayey SILT: colluvium / alluvium.	ge brown, firm, intact,
								NOTES	
								1) End of hole at 9.7m.	
		3							
		8		00000	10000				
REDUCED LEVEL	DRILL METH		% CORE REC.	RQD %	SPT	DEPTH Scale 1:100	CONTRACTOR : MACHINE : DRILLED BY	INCLINATION : E DIAM : NWD4 DATE : MARCH 2005	ELEVATION : X-COORD : X-COORD :
							PROFILED BY : S. BOK	DATE : MARCH 2005	HOLE No: BH3
							TYPE SET BY : S.BOK SETUP FILE : A3.SET	DATE : 24/04/2017 11:41 TEXT :NEXB\UNPD\161055BH's.txt	

HOLE I Shee JOB NUM	No: BH4 et 1 of 1 MBER: 000	ROCK FABRIC MF -massive BF -bedded FF -foliated CF -cleaved SF -schistose GF -gneissose LF -laminated	<ul> <li>GRAIN SIZE</li> <li>FG-fine grained</li> <li>MG-medium grain</li> <li>CG -coarse grain</li> <li>JOINT SPACING</li> <li>VCJ-very close spacing</li> <li>VJ-medium spacing</li> <li>WJ-weidum spacing</li> <li>WL-very wide spacing</li> <li>WL-very wide spacing</li> </ul>	JOINT ROUGHNES SLJ-slickensided SJ-smooth RJ-rough JOINT SHAPE CUR-curvilinear PLA-planar UND-undulating STE-stepped a IRR-irregular	S ROCK HARDNESS EHR-extremely hard rock VHR-very hard rock HR -hard rock MHR-medium hard rock SR -soft rock VSR-very soft rock	dot <b>PLO</b>	T	Upper National Park Development	HOLE No: BH4 Sheet 1 of 1 JOB NUMBER: 000
1	12.22		18	g nut mogular		Scale	0.00	Moist light orange brown soft intact slightly	sandy CLAVEV SILT:
1			42	100000	10000	1:100		Colluvium.	Sandy CLATET SILT.
		8	30 _	100000	10110		1.50		
2			100 г		N=6	2		Slightly moist, orange brown with occasional yello	ow brown speckles, soft
3			60			3		to firm, intact slightly sandy slightly CLAYEY SILT silt: Colluvium.	to slightly clayey sandy
			100		N=10	-			
4			42				化化		
5			42			5	5.00		
	NWD4		100		N=17			Slightly moist, light orange brown streaked and	mottled grey to grey
6			20			6	5.45	brown, medium dense, slightly clayey, SILTY SAN	D: Colluvium.
7	-		66	_	N=100	7	化化 요	CLAYEY SILT with occasional dolarite cobbles: C	aked purple, soft, intact,
			120 0	-	N=100		7.40		
8						8	Pri -	Dolerite COBBLES - matrix not recovered.	
0			9						
10			95			10	9.10	Slightly moist, yellowish brown streaked orange laminated, slightly clayey, SILTY SAND: Residual	brown, medium dense, sandstone.
							1 	NOTES ) End of hole at 10.6m.	
REDÜCED LEVEL	DRILL METH	~	% CORE	RQD %	SPT	EPTH CONTRACTOR : Scale MACHINE	te scole stockore e scole	INCLINATION : DIAM : NWD4	ELEVATION :
			REC.			1:100 DRILLED BY :	0.00%	DATE : MARCH 2005	Y-COORD :
						PROFILED BY :	5. BUK	DATE : MARCH 2005	HOLE No: BH4
						TYPE SET BY : SETUP FILE :	S.BUK A3.SET	DATE: 24/04/2017_11:41 TEXT:NEXB\UNPD\161055BH's.txt	

HOLE N Sheet	lo: BH5 t 1 of 1 BER: 000	ROCK FABRIC MF -massive BF -bedded FF -foliated CF -cleaved SF -schistose GF -gneissose LF -laminated	GRAIN SIZE FG-fine grained MG-međium grain CG-coarse grain JOINT SPACING VCJ-very close spacing VJ-redium spacing WJ-medium spacing WJ-wide spacing	JOINT ROUGHNES SLJ-slickensided SJ-smooth RJ-rough JOINT SHAPE CUR-curvilinear PLA-planar UND-undulating STE-stepped IRR-irregular	S ROCK HARDNESS EHR-extremely hard rock VHR-very hard rock HR -hard rock MHR-medium hard rock SR -soft rock VSR-very soft rock	dot PLOT	Upper National Park Development HOLE No: BH5 Sheet 1 of 1 JOB NUMBER: 000
			46		testis	Scale	Moist, brown to orange brown, loose, slightly clayey SILTY SAND:
			68			1.30	
2			77 ٢		N=4	2	Moist, orange brown speckled yellow brown, soft, intact, slightly clayey SANDY SILT: Colluvium.
3			39			3	
			88		N=21	3.41	Slightly moist, dark orange brown speckled yellow brown, soft to firm,
			65			390	slightly clayey SANDY SILT: Colluvium.
5	NWD4		113		N=15	5 4.60	Moist, grey brown, soft, intact, slightly sandy SILT: Colluvium.
6			30			6	Slightly moist, red brown, soft to firm, slightly sandy CLAYEY SILT: Colluvium.
7			84		N=21		Slightly moist to moist, orange to purplish orange streaked vellow,
8			27			8	meduim dense, slightly clayey, slightly silty SAND: Colluvium / alluvium.
9			82	_	N=21	9	
10			07			10	
			37			10.7	0
							NOTES 1) End of hole at 10.7m.
REDUCED LEVEL	DRILL METH		% CORE REC.	RQD %	SPT DE S 1.	PTH CONTRACTOR : rale MACHINE : 100 DRILLED BY : PROFESSION C POLY	INCLINATION : ELEVATION : DIAM : NWD4 X-COORD : DATE : MARCH 2005 Y-COORD : DATE : MARCH 2005
						TYPE SET BY : S. BOK SETUP FILE : A3.SET	DATE : WIARCET 2003 DATE : 24/04/2017 11:41 TEXT :NEXB\UNPD\161055BH's.txt

HOLE N Shee	vo: BH6 t 1 of 1	ROCK FABRIC MF -massive BF -bedded FF -foliated CF -cleaved SE -schistose	C GRAIN SIZE FG -fine grained MG -medium grain CG -coarse grain	JOINT ROUGHNES SLJ-slickensided SJ -smooth RJ -rough JOINT SHAPE	S ROCK HARDNESS EHR-extremely hard rock VHR-very hard rock HR -hard rock MHR-medium hard rock SR -soft rock	dot	PLOT	-	Uppe	National Park Development	HOLE No: BH6 Sheet 1 of 1
JOB NUM	<i>IBER:</i> 000	GF -gneissose LF -laminated	VCJ-very close spac CJ -close spacing MJ -medium spacing WJ -wide spacing VWJ-very wide spac	g CUN-curvilinear PLA-planar UND-undulating STE-stepped ng IRR-irregular	VSR-very soft rock						JOB NUMBER: 000
1			28 46			1	Scale 5.	<u>0.0</u>	<sup>00</sup> Slight GRA	ly moist, orange brown mottled grey brov /EL with grey brown shale cobbles: Fill	wn, soft, clayey SILTY
2			<u>66</u>		N=6	2		L 0.5	io Slight	ly moist, brown, firm, fissured, CLAYEY SIL	T: Colluvium.
3			57			3			Moist shale	, orange brown, soft, intact, CLAYEY SILT fragments: Colluvium.	Y SAND with occasional
4			100	-	N=6	4			Slight	ly moist, dark brown, soft, fissured and sl <i>v</i> ium.	nattered, CLAYEY SILT:
5			77		N=10	5			Slight	ly moist, brown becoming orange brown ed, slightly sandy silghtly clayey SILT: Collur	below 3.1m, soft to firm, /ium.
6 7	NWD4		52	-		6 7		3.0	Slight firm, i	ly moist, orange brown with occasional s ntact, SILTY CLAY: Colluvium.	peckled black and grey,
8			37			8			Slight Weat	ly moist, dark grey brown, medium dense, l hered siltstone boulder.	aminated, SANDY SILT:
9			62	-	N=14	9			Slight	ly moist, orange brown with occasionally s	peckled black and grey, v soft silty clay lense
10			45			_ 10		7.3	betwe	een 7.20 and 7.26m: Colluvium.	aminated SANDY SILT:
11			22			11		8.8	Weat	hered siltstone.	aminated, SANDT SIET.
12			52			12		9.2	Slight firm, i	ly moist, orange brown with occasionally s ntact, SILTY CLAY: Colluvium.	peckled black and grey,
								12.	Blue grain slight	grey to orange brown near joints, slightly we ed, medium jointed, very hard rock: DOLE ly rough filled with orange brown sandy silt.	eathered, fine to medium ERITE. Joints very wide,
									NOTI	ES	8
									1) End	of hole at 12.25m.	
REDUCED LEVEL	DRILL METH		% CORE REC.	RQD %	SPT D	L DEPTH Scale 1:100	CONTRACTOR : MACHINE : DRILLED BY :			INCLINATION : DIAM : NWD4 DATE : MARCH 2005	ELEVATION : X-COORD : Y-COORD :
							PROFILED BY : S. TYPE SET BY : S.B SETUP FILE : A3.	BOK BOK .SET		DATE : MARCH 2005 DATE : 24/04/2017 11:41 TEXT :NEXB/UNPD/161055BH's.txt	HOLE No: BH6



LEGEND Sheet 1 of 1



JOB NUMBER: 000

ह्रप	BOULDERS	{SA01
Se		
0000	GRAVEL	{SA02
	SAND	{SA04}
• •	SANDY	{SA05]
	SILT	{SA06
	SILTY	{SA07}
	CLAY	{SA08]
	CLAYEY	{SA09}
	SHALE	{SA12
× 19	DOLERITE	{SA18}{SA42
RACTOR : MACHINE :	INCLINATION : DIAM :	ELEVATION : x-COORD :
RACTOR : IACHINE : LLED BY : ILED BY :	INCLINATION : DIAM : DATE : DATE :	ELEVATION : X-COORD : Y-COORD :















**APPENDIX B1.3** 

CASCADES DEVELOPMENT

HOLE No: Sheet	: BHV3/1 t 1 of 2	ROCK FABRIC MF -massive BF -bedded FF -foliated CF -cleaved	GRAIN SIZE FG -fine grained MG -medium grain CG -coarse grain	JOINT ROUGHNES SLJ-slickensided SJ -smooth RJ -rough	S ROCK HARDNESS EHR-extremely hard rock VHR-very hard rock HR -hard rock MHR-medium hard rock	dot <b>PLOT</b>	Cascades Development HOLE No: BHV3/1 Sheet 1 of 2
JOB NUM	IBER: 000	SF -schistose GF -gneissose LF -laminated	JOINT SPACING VCJ-very close spacg CJ-close spacing MJ-medium spacing WJ-wide spacing VWJ-very wide spacng	JOINT SHAPE CUR-curvilinear PLA-planar UND-undulating STE-stepped IRR-irregular	SR -soft rock VSR-very soft rock		JOB NUMBER: 000
1			22			Scale 0.0 1:100 1.100 1.13	Dark brown, soft, intact, slightly SANDY CLAYEY SILT with rootlets: Topsoil.
2			53		N=6		Dark yellowish orange, soft, intact, SILTY SANDY CLAY: Colluvium.
°			92		N=7	3.6	0
4			111			4	Dusky red, soft to firm, intact, SANDY SILTY CLAY: Colluvium.
5			92		N=10	5.5	Dark vollowish orango firm slickopsided CLAVEV SANDY SILT:
7			54		N=14		Colluvium.
8			22			8	Weathered dolerite cobbles and small BOULDERS, (matrix not
			45	-	N=19		recovered): Colluvium.
10			100		N=11		Dusky reddish orange, soft, intact, slightly sandy SILTY CLAY: Colluvium.
11			136	_	N=18		Dusky red, firm, intact, SANDY CLAYEY SILT: Colluvium.
12	NWD4		107	-	N=20	12	Light reddish orange mottled grey brown becoming mottled dark yellowish orange, medium dense, intact, micaceous fine SANDY CLAYEY SILT: Residual Siltstone
14			48	-	N=18		<sup>50</sup> Light reddish orange mottled light yellowish orange, medium dense, intact, micaceous CLAYEY SILTY fine SAND: Residual Sandstone
16			70		N=26		
17			124	_	N=23		80
19			104		N=27	19	CLAYEY SILT: Residual Siltstone
20			107		N=29	20 20	50
21			90		N=55	22	Light yellowish brown, medium dense, intact, micaceous CLAYEY SILTY SAND to clayey sandy silt: Residual Sandstone
1 REDUCED LEVEL	DRILL METH		% CORE REC.	RQD %	SPT D	EPTH ccale :100	-



HOLE No. Shee	2: BHV3/2 bit 1 of 2	ROCK FABRIC MF -massive BF -bedded FF -foliated CF -cleaved SF -schistose	GRAIN SIZE FG -fine grained MG -medium grain CG -coarse grain JOINT SPACING	JOINT ROUGHNE SLJ-slickensided SJ -smooth RJ -rough JOINT SHAPE	ESS ROCK HARDNESS EHR-extremely hard rock VHR-very hard rock HR -hard rock MHR-medium hard rock SR -soft rock	dot <b>PLOT</b>	Cascades Development HOLE No: BHV3/2 Sheet 1 of 2
JOB NOM	<i>IBER:</i> 000	LF -laminated	VCJ-very close spacing CJ -close spacing MJ -medium spacing WJ -wide spacing VW-I-very wide spacing	PLA-planar UND-undulating STE-stepped IRR-irregular	VSR-very soit rock		JOB NOMBER: 000
1			63			Scale 1.100	Dark brown becoming dark reddish orange with depth, firm to soft, intact, SANDY SILTY CLAY: Colluvium.
			50		N=9		Dark red to dusky red, soft to firm, intact, slightly sandy SILTY CLAY with
3			67			3	scattered completely to highly weathered dolerite cobbles (up to 200mm between 3.55 and 3.75m): Colluvium.
4			01		N=9		
5			50		N=14	5	5.10
6	NWD4				N=10	6	Yellowish orange, firm, intact, SANDY CLAY with lesser clayey sand: Colluvium.
7			119			7 0000	6.70 Dark yellowish orange mottled dark grey, firm, fissured and slickensided, SANDX_CLAX_with scattered to numerous completely weathered deletion
8			111		N=33	000000 000000 000000	COBBLES and GRAVEL and sandstone cobbles. Hard rock dolerite cobbles below 11m : Colluvium.
10			117		N=45	10	
11		·	77		N=Ref	11 0000	
			87				
12			99				12 90
13						14	Light reddish brown speckled light grey, unweathered medium to coarse grained hard rock SANDSTONE: Boulder.
15			97			_15	Light brown, firm, fissured and slickensided SANDY CLAY with scattered hard rock dolerite cobbles and abundant small, completely weathered
16			101			16	sandstone and dolerite fragments: Colluvium.
17			68			- 17	
18						18	
20			86			20	19.10
21			92			21	dolerite fragments: Colluvium
22			51			22	
‡ REDUCED LEVEL	DRILL METH		% CORE REC.	RQD %	SPT L	EPTH Scale 1:100	



HOLE No. Shee JOB NUM	ROCK FABRIC MF -massive BF -bedded FF -belded CF -cleaved CF -cleaved SF -schistose GF -gneissose LF -laminated	GRAIN SIZE FG-fine grained MG-medium grain CG-coarse grain JOINT SPACING VCJ-very close spacing VJ-medium spacing WJ-medium spacing WJ-wide spacing	JOINT ROUGHNES: SLJ-slickensided SJ-smooth RJ-rough JOINT SHAPE CUR-curvilinear PLA-planar UND-undulating STE-stepped IRP-irregular	S ROCK HARDNESS EHR-extremely hard rock VHR-very hard rock HR -hard rock MHR-medium hard rock SR -soft rock VSR-very soft rock	dot PLOT	Cascades Development HOLE No: BHV3/3 Sheet 1 of 2 JOB NUMBER: 000
		40	, it i nogala	in a sinita i	Scale ; , , , 0.00 1:100	Dark brown, soft, intact, SANDY CLAYEY SILT: Colluvium.
		40				Light reddish orange to dusky red, soft, intact, slightly sandy SILTY CLAY:
2		0		N=6	2	Colluvium.
3				N=9	3	
4		86			4	Dusky red, soft to firm, intact, slightly sandy SILTY CLAY becoming slightly silty SANDY CLAY with depth with occasional completely
5	NWD4	0		N=9	6	weathered sandstone and dolerite fragments: Colluvium.
7		0	88.09.09	N=8	7	
8		0		N=17		
9		170			99.20	Dark reddich orange firm intact SANDY CLAY to clayey sand with small
10		79		N=17	10	weathered shale fragments: Colluvium.
11		106		N=11	11	
13		115		N=11	13	
14		74		N=24	14 13.80 15 15.00	O
16		38		N=20	16	Light brown, soft, occasionally fissured, micaceous SILTY CLAY: Residual Siltstone.
17		81		N=23	17	
19		81		N=34	19	
20		81		N=36	20	
22		88		N=35	22	
REDUCED LEVEL	DRILL METH	% CORE REC.	RQD %	SPT DEI Sc 1:1	7777	-





HOLE No: Sheet	BHV3/5 t 1 of 2	ROCK FABRIC MF -massive BF -bedded FF -foliated CF -cleaved	GRAIN SIZE FG -fine grained MG -medium grain CG -coarse grain	JOINT ROUGHNES SLJ-slickensided SJ -smooth RJ -rough	SS ROCK HARDNESS EHR-extremely hard rock VHR-very hard rock HR -hard rock MHR-medium hard rock	dot <b>PLOT</b>		Cascades Development	HOLE No: BHV3/5 Sheet 1 of 2
JOB NUM	BER: 000	SF -schistose GF -gneissose LF -laminated	JOINT SPACING VCJ-very close spacg CJ -close spacing MJ -medium spacing WJ -wide spacing VWJ-very wide spacng	JOINT SHAPE CUR-curvilinear PLA-planar UND-undulating STE-stepped IRR-irregular	SR-soft rock VSR-very soft rock				JOB NUMBER: 000
1			53			Scale 1 1:100	0.00	Dusky red, soft, intact, SILTY SANDY CLAY: Collur	<i>v</i> ium.
2			48		N=7	2	1.50	Reddish orange, soft becoming firm, fissured an sandy SILTY CLAY: Colluvium.	d slickensided, slightly
4			96		N=15	4			
6	NWD4		133	-	N=14	6	4.75	Dusky red mottled reddish orange and grey, firr sandy SILTY CLAY: Colluvium.	n, slickensided, slightly
7			129		N=19	7	6.70 7.20	Grey brown, dense, slickensided, CLAYEY SAND:	Colluvium.
8			92		N=28		8.60	Dusky red, firm, fissured, slightly sandy SILTY CLA	Y: Colluvium.
9			140	-	N=44			Grey mottled light brown becoming reddish ora slickensided SANDY CLAY with numerous blue gru BOULDERS from 0.1 to 0.5m and lesser sandstone	nge with depth, firm, ey dolerite cobbles and boulders: Colluvium.
11			83			11			
12			67			12			
13			84			13	13.80		
15			98		NE25	15		Light yellowish brown, medium dense to dense, int clayey SILTY SAND to clayey silty sand: C sandstone boulder.	act, micaceous slightly completely weathered
16			45		N-33	16 1			
17			57		N=33	17	18 20		
19			103			19	10.20	Dark reddish orange mottled light reddish orange gravelly SANDY SILTY CLAY with abundant ROLU DERS from 0.05 to 0.5 m Collumium	e, firm, fissured, slightly dolerite cobbles and
20			102			20		BOOLDERS ITOIN 0.05 to 0.511. Controlling	
21			106			21			
22			85			22			
REDÜCED LEVEL	DRILL METH		% CORE REC.	RQD %	SPT L	EPTH - C V. Scale 1:100			-
HOLE No. Shee	: BHV3/5 at 2 of 2	ROCK FABRIC MF -massive BF -bedded FF -foliated CF -cleaved	C GRAIN SIZE FG -fine grained MG -medium grain CG -coarse grain	JOINT ROUGHNES SLJ-slickensided SJ -smooth RJ -rough	S ROCK HARDNESS EHR-extremely hard rock VHR-very hard rock HR -hard rock MHR-medium hard rock	dot PLOT	Cascades Development	HOLE No: BHV3/5 Sheet 2 of 2	
------------------	-----------------------	-------------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-------------------------------------------	---------------------------------------------	---------------------------------	
JOB NUM	<i>IBER:</i> 000	SF -schistose GF -gneissose LF -laminated	JOINT SPACING VCJ-very close spacg CJ -close spacing MJ -medium spacing WJ -wide spacing	JOINT SHAPE CUR-curvilinear PLA-planar UND-undulating STE-stepped	SR -soft rock VSR-very soft rock			JOB NUMBER: 000	
1	ſ		VWJ-very wide spacng	g IRR-irregular			22.75	]	
							NOTES		
							1) End of hole at 22.75m		
	20010000000								
	100000000								
	E1 23 19 19 19	122		1999					
	100								
REDUCED	DRILL METH		% CORE	RQD %	SPT DEF	TH CONTRACTOR : Continuous Con	e INCLINATION : E	ELEVATION :	
	WE !!!		REC.	~	1:1	MACHINE : DRILED BY : Louis Burger	DIAM : NWD4 DATE : August 2005	X-COORD : Y-COORD :	
						PROFILED BY : S. BOK TYPE SET BY : HDS	DATE : Sept 2005 DATE : 24/04/2017 11:54	HOLE No: BHV3/5	
						SETUP FILE : A3.SET	TEXT :D\161055Village3BH's.txt		



JOB NUMBER: 000

01	BOULDERS	{SA01}
0000	GRAVEL	{SA02}
	SAND	{SA04}
	SANDY	{SA05}
	SILT	{SA06}
	SILTY	{SA07}
	CLAY	{SA08}
	CLAYEY	{SA09}
·····	SANDSTONE	{SA11}
	SHALE	{SA12}
	DOLERITE	{SA18}{SA42}

**APPENDIX B1.4** 

LOWER NATIONAL PARK DEVELOPMENT









CONTRACTOR :

MACHINE :

TYPE SET BY : K.Singh

SETUP FILE : A3.SET

DRILLED BY :

PROFILED BY :



TEXT : ..res\ANNEXB\LNPD\BH43.txt

IN DEMO MODE!

SUMMARY OF SYMBOLS

LEGEND











**APPENDIX B1.5** 

MONTROSE PARK DEVELOPMENT

-					_	_		BOREHOLE LOG		
Co Dri	ntraci	BH	D	9 CORE				Job No. 16050 ogged byK.CDate,29/09/04 AachineTONE 170 Villing Dates19/09/04	Hole No	
Method and size	Method and such Recovery R Q D Recovery R C D Recovery R C D R Recovery R C D R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R						Legend.	Total Depth12.27n DESCRIPTION SOIL Meisture, Celour, Consistency, Stucture, Sol Type, Origin, Inclusiona, Field Assessmenter, Classification, ROCK Celour, Weathening Fabric (Test, Struct, Died) Rock Hardness Rock Trans. Discourse Language Struct.		
						0.5		Slightly molat to moist, dark brown, soft to first, fine (Colluvium)	sandy very sity CLAY.	
						1.0 1.6 2.0 2.5		Slightly moist, dark reddlati brown mottled orange b slightly gravelij fine sandy very sitty CLAY. (Tatus) i weathared Doterite gravel.	own, firm, micaseious, containing organics	
					and	3.0 3.0 3.5 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 6.5 6.0 6.5 7.0 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5		Sightly moist, dark reddish brown stained orange and firm to stift, fasswed, micaceous fine sandy elity GLAY Containing single Dolerthe boulder.	light gray, (Tatua)	
					milu	20		Very moist to wet, light grey motified yellow brown, med medium to course grained SAND, (Residual Sandstone Moist to very moist course brown	7.65n Win dense, Foca Group) 8.06m	
			1		Es	5	A-	very sandy sity CLAY. (Residual Sandstone/Ecca Grou	9) 8.30m	
					EL a			Slighty maist, dark reddish brown motified light brown, so strongly fissured, micecoous fine sandy very sitty CLAY. (Residuel Sitistone/Ecce Group)	ft to firm,	
					11 11 10	5		Slightly moist orange brown mottled light brown, slightly mildsceous fine sandy very siby CLAY. (Residual Situton	woon, fasured, #Ecca Group)	
itanda Iater L	rd Pend avei	ratice 1	fest App		End of Materia	Borehole		O Disfurited Sample     Undisturbed Sample     Undisturbed Sample     Consolidas     VUCS in NPs	TEST T Triaxial N R Recompacted	

				BO	REHOLE LOG		
BHI ContractorCONT.	D9			Job No Logge Machir Drilling	218050 d byK.?. Date 29/09/04 neTONE 170 Dates19/09/04	Hole No. Sheet2 Location. Elevation X Co-ord Orientation	
Memode Memod and sue % Materials Rocovery % % Frachure Frachure	Sample and Test	Volue Depth Metres	Legend.	SOIL ROCK	Total Depth12.27m. DBSCRLIPTION SOIL Moisture, Calour, Censistency, Structure, Seil Type, Origin, Inclusions, Field Assessment, Classification ROCK Rock, Washering Fabric (Text, Stand, Disc) Rock Hardness ROCK Rock Tare Directives Fabric Rest, Stand, Disc) Rock Hardness		
		E_10.5			As above		17
		11.0	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		Sightly moist, brown stained orange an weathered, micaceous SILTSTONE. (E	nd light grey, highly to m icca Group)	oderately
		13.0 13.5 14.0 15.0 15.5 16.5 17.0 18.5 19.0 19.5 20.0					
↓ Standard Penetration Test	Approximate	End of Boreh	ole	1	Olisturbed Sample Undisturbed Sample UCS in MRa	LAB YEST I indicator C Consolidation	T Triaxial R Recompacted

		_					_	BOREHOLE LOG				
BHD10								Hole NoD10	7m			
Method and size	Method and stoe % Materials Roconery % Ro D % % % Santice Frequency frequency Vatue Vatue Legend				Value	Depth Motes	Legend.	Total Depth				
						E	17/77	Moist, dark brown, firm, sandy ailty CLAY, (Collection)				
						E_0.5	V////	Very which to used starts between and a series of the first starts and	0.10			
						1.0 1.5 2.0 3.0 3.5		Moist, dark reddiah brown, firm to sSW, fine sandy very sity CLAY, (Colluviar	n/Tallus)			
						4.0		Moist, orange brown stained reddish brown and light grey, firm, Saswed, fine sandy very sity CLAY, containing gravet and single Daterile boulder. (Collewicen/Tallus)	3.56m			
	1				Ē			Slightly molist, dark reddish brown, motiled orange, soft to firm, fissured, fine sandy very ality CLAY. (Colordon/Table)	6.5311			
						7.0		Moist to wet, reddish brown motiled orange and dark to light grey, firm, fissured, she sandy very sity CLAY (Residual Delerite)	6.91m			
						8.5 9.0 9.5	00 09 00 09	Slighty moist, greytañ brown mottled orange brown, firm, fissured, mitakonos algifuty sandy clayer SU.T. (Residual Statione/Vrybaid Formation) Containing pebtrekobies of highly to moderately weathered thirty bedded micabicus Situtone.	7.76m 9.87m			
Star	dard Pe	neineise	n Yest		1	_		Claluted Sample LAB YEST	E.O.H.			
Wate	Level		-/	-l oproxim	ete Mat	s of Boreh	ole pes	Undisturbed Sample Uddisturbed Sample Uddisturbed Sample Uddistread Sample Sam	ecled			

						BOREHOLE LOG				
Contractor. Driller	BH	CORE.	1			Job No. 16050Date.06/10/04 MachineTONE 170	90 0 90 0			
Unling Method and size % Materials Recovery R 0.0	Methodia avoid avoid avoid avoid avoid avoid Necrovery R. Q. D R. Q. D R. Q. D R. C. D R. D R. D R. D R. D R. D R. D R. D R					DESCRIPTION SOIL Moisture, Colour, Consistency, Shucture, Sol Type, Cright, Inclusions, Heid Assessment, Classification, ROCK, Colour, Weathering Fabric (Text, Shuct, Diog Rock Hardness Rock Type, Discontinuities, Feld Assessment, Classification				
				E 0.5		Derk slightly reddish brown, firm, slightly sandy, very silty CLAY. (Collevium/Fallus)				
				1.0 2.0 2.0 3.0 4.0 4.5 5.5 6.0		Moisi, reddiah brown mottled orange, firm, slightly fine sandy silky CL containing moderate to non-weathered Dotente pebbles, cobbies and boulders. (Tabus)	AY. 6.21s			
			had	_7.0 _7.5 _8.0 _9.5		Highly to completely weathered micaceous SILSTONE. (Residual Viyh Pormation) light grity mottled orange and reddish brown, assuming Do indusion near-by.	eid erfe 8.08= E.O.H			
L Standard Penetr	ution Test		End	10.0 of Borets	cle	Disturbed Sample     LAB TEST     Unitstarbed Sample     C Consultation     D	Tritoxial			

							BOR	EH	IOLE LOG				
BHD12							Job No Logged Machin Drilling	. 160 i by Date	050 T.KDate.06/10/04 TONE 170 es. 25/08/04	14	Hole NoD1 Sheet16 Location Elevation X Co-ord Y Co-ord Orientation Total Depth	90	o 
nod size Anterials	0	cture quency	mple Test	8	45 Sec	lend.	SOIL	Moist Origit	DESC ture, Colour, Consistency, Str In, Inclusions, Field Assessme Whether Eablin (Ted. 5	RIPTION ucture, Soil Ty nt, Classificat	ipe, ion.		
Sond Sond	a a	5. e	390	3	Meteo	Lee Lee	ROCK	Rock	Type, Discontinuities, Field /	assessment, C	lassification		
					E			SigNily	y moist, very dark brown, loo	se, fine sand	y SILT. (Colluvium)		
					0.5	4/#		linhty	moist dark brown and to f	rm fice sand	v silv CLAY, ICollevia	m)	0.50m
					20 22 25 30 40 45 50 55 60 60 65 65 60 70 75 80 90 90 9,6			Slight Comp non-s weath	fy moiet, reddish boown, firm pately weathered Dolivite, o seathered Dolivite, a hered Sittatone (Vryheid Fon	L fine bandy Intlaining slig and occasions mation)	sity CLAY. (Tallus) vtly to I highly to completely		7.871
					E			Core n	nissing				
Stand ∑ Water	and Penel	wation Te	rst Agon		End of Bo	rehole		0 <b>m</b> ×	Disturbed Sample Undisturbed Sample UCS in MPa	105	LAB TEST Indicator Consolidation Sheatbox	T Triaver R Recor	il npacted meter









								BOREHOLE LOG			
Contrai	BHD14						ged byT. hineTR	KDate18/04/05 D80	Hole No		
Drifter.	Drifter_Jerry					-			Total Depth., 17,90m		
Dadroy Mothod Mathod Marand	Respectiv		France	Streeple and Tree	Value	Deph	1. 3. Legend	SOIL Minitori, Colour, Consensery, Digen, Ischnarer, Field Assess ROCK Celour, Weatharog Fabor, (Ter Rack Type, Discontinuation, Fiel	DESCRIPTION Statune, Sel Type, emet, Class Generation 1, Shant, Dire) Reck Hortney, M Antranner, Classification		
	1						126.10			10.0	
		×.				11.5	1.1.1	Moist, dark red brown, motilied fisbured sifty sandy CLAY (Tail	dark grey, firm, sightly gritty, atj		
40		and a second	-			12.0	HH.	Moist, yellow green brown, mo soft to firm silly, sandy CLAY (' small Dolenite consistents.	tied red brown and dark gray, micaceous, falles) containing Sandstone fragments and	12.0	
						-13.0	127			11.1	
1		A DESCRIPTION OF A DESC		the second second second second second		13.5 	1444	Molet, dark brown and yellow to very stiff to hard sity azendy CLJ confizining vesthered Sandston	own, speckled light preen grey and white, Yr (Residual Sandstone) 6 Fagments.		
			1	1						15.20	
1	34	12	the second s	and the second second second	THE PARTY OF	-16.5		Slightly weathered to firesh, dark medium hard to hard, closely jos (Vryheid Formation) Joins suffa in ristore, containing Iron staining	grey stained dark red brown, ned, think badded micaceous SHALE sa rer rough planar to smooth undulating a		
			ALL THE AVENUE AND		THEFT	-17.6		Core is fractured and broken bet	ween 16.65 to 16.8m		
	0	25	1	-	-	15.0				18.00	
A REAL PROPERTY AND ADDRESS OF AD			at the case of the same of the	the second se	mulualuation	18.5 190 19.5 20.0				EOM	
Standard I	Querrano	n Test	5		1.	Beder	Borshole	O Dissurbed Sample	LAB TEST		
When Lev	el		App	10100	e Materia	d Changes		Undisturbed Sample VUCS in MPs	I Indicator T Triaxia C Consolidation R. Retoon S Shearbox R Financia	í paned	





		BOREHOLE LC	G	
			Hole No15	
BHD15			Sheet3of3	
51013	1.1.11. 1.11	10	Location	
	30b No160	50	Elevation	
	Logged by	.K. Date. 19/04/05	X Co-ord	
Contractor. Fourie Generch Sa	MachineTI	RD80	Y Co-ord	
Driller_Jerry	Drilling Date	s01/04/05	Orientation	
			Total Depth23.25m	
4.		Scott Mastere, Colour, Cornis	DESCRIPTION knoy, Smuchary, Seil Type,	
120 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0		Origer, Inclusions, Field	Assessment, Classification	
1991 B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	1 11 5	ROCK Colour, Weathering Faler	e (Test, Stract, Disc) Rock Hardness	
Adda a pr Nd		Rock Type, Discontinuits	is, Field Assessment, Classification	
	. 9			20.25
	1.			
	-203 .	N		
	1 X 1	very most, dark re oster, CLAV (Takes	d brown, speckled white and dark grey, very still	Y, intect sandy,
	in an		containing weil rounced hard Shale and Sands	Hone Magments.
	1	Prosting also surface	a at 01 8m	
	22	Moist, yellow brown	mothed dark prey and red burner units that	
	215 2	sandy CLAY (Resid	(ual Santistona)	and,
	-			21.636
	-	1		
		-		
		Sight weathered	s barb dot any thirt better to an	
	22.5	to hard SHALE (Vr)	heid Formation) Joints are rough planar to uno	of medium hard
		nature and joint sur	aces are clear or stained by iron oxide. Rare o	by intil.
	-	1		
100 . 10	-23.0			
192 73 13		1		23.25e
12 3 2 4 4				E.O.H.
	E	1		
	E 1	1		
	24.0			
		1		
	-	17		
12 3 10 1 1				
	E.			
法法律法法				
18 X 18 18 1	1			
	E I			
	-			
10 1	E			
读 书 推 清 博				
11 R L R B	E			
法 算用 算法	E-mail 1			
1 1 4 4	- 20.5			
N 2 7 8 1	F 1			
油 医耳 医律	27.0			
	12			
	14 F			
1 1 1	27.5			
	E			
	F 1			
	28.0			
	2 I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I			
	-			
上 化 医 医 等				
	E 1			
2 6 8 2 1	F			
	1 1 1			
	29.5			
医肥皂素 医清	E State 1			
alternation of the second	- 50.0	0	1.0.000	
Strubed Pentation Yest	Fy End of Boshok	El United Sample	I Indicator T	Triavial
		an Consentrates sympto	C Controlidation R	Recommendant
Water Lovel Approximit	we Material Changes	M. commission		to the standard state of the

	BOREHOLELC	)G
BHD16 CostractorFourie.Geotech.Service DrillerJerry	Job No 16050 Logged by T.KDate 19/04/05 Machine T.R.D. 80 Drilling Dates 29/03/05	Hele NoD. 16 Sheet1of2 Location Elevation X Co-ord
and states and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant and constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant constant const	SOIL Mossore, Calest, Conso Origin, Inclusions, Fuld	DESCRIPTION mercy, Broctane, Seel Type, Assessment, Classification « (Tens, Sens. Dau) Rack Harleens
	Kock Type, Discontinuita Molet to very molet, dark (Colluvium)	es, Fréd Antersment, Classification gray to ? brown, very soft, strattered, sitty, sandy CLAY
<u>37</u> <u>42</u> <u>19</u> <u>35</u> <u>11</u> <u>32</u> <u>33</u> <u>13</u> <u>13</u> <u>14</u> <u>15</u> <u>15</u> <u>15</u> <u>15</u> <u>15</u> <u>16</u> <u>16</u> <u>17</u> <u>17</u> <u>18</u> <u>18</u> <u>18</u>	10         10           13         Very moist to well, dark m sandy silly CLAY (Talus)           23         10           33         10           34         10           35         10           40         10           43         10           55         10           60         10           63         10	ed brown, motified dark grey and orange brown, soft, fassured,
	To Moist dark red brown, den	se. clayey, SAND (Residual Sandstone) 7
	-13 -13 -13 -13 -13 -13 -13 -13	ed brown and orange brown, motfied dark grey, ( Titlus) 8.6
Standard Perserangen Teps     Water Land	Very moist, yellow orange, sandy CLAY (Takus) corrise 10.0     End of Derehole     Dinurbel Sample     Underacted Sample     Underacted Sample	and red brown, motiod yellow green and dark gray, intact, ning occasional completely wosthered Sandstone fragments. LAB YEST J Indexer T Trinsol C Completion B Recommend









dot PLOT	Montrose Park Development	HOLE No: AH2 Sheet 1 of 1
		JOB NUMBER: 16-1230
Scale 0.00 1:100	Slightly moist, brown, soft, SANDY CLAYEY SILT:	Colluvium.
	Slightly moist, dusky red to dark orange with depth SILT: Colluvium.	, soft, SANDY CLAYEY
7.00	- Slightly moist, brownish orange to grey mottled CLAY: Residual shale.	d orange, soft, SILTY
	Slightly moist, light brown to light orange brown, laminated, CLAYEY SILT: Residual shale.	firm to stiff (estimated),
14.0	Slightly moist, light brown to light orange brown, laminated, CLAYEY SILT transitional to light ye weathered, very soft rock SHALE: Pietermaritzburg	firm to stiff (estimated), ellow brown, completely g Formation.
	NOTES	
	1) Refusal of auger at 14.0m in weathered shale rock	k.
	2) Standing water level at 10.3m (measured after 4 c	lays).
CONTRACTOR : KWAZULU PILING MACHINE : NEW HOLLAND 25 DRILLED BY : DRILLED BY :	INCLINATION : 50mm DIAMETER ANNGER RIG DATE :	ELEVATION : X-COORD : 29d34'21.4"S Y-COORD : 30d20'04.7"E
PROFILED BY : S. BOK TYPE SET BY : S. BOK	DATE : August 2006 DATE : 08/01/2016 14:27	HOLE No: AH2
SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET	TEXT :ixA\Village5\Auger19.txt	

dot PLOT HOLE No: AH3 Montrose Park Development Sheet 1 of 1 JOB NUMBER: 16-1230 Scale 1:100 0.00 Slightly moist, brown, soft, slightly sandy CLAYEY SILT: Colluvium. . 1.00 Slightly moist, dark orange, soft, slightly sandy SILTY CLAY: Colluvium. 5.00 Slightly moist, orange brown to light brown, soft (estimated) slightly sandy CLAYEY SILT: Colluvium. 8.00 NOTES 1) Refusal of auger at 8.0m on dolerite boulder/s. 2) No ground water seepage. Standing water level not recorded. ELEVATION : X-COORD : 29d34'23.0"S Y-COORD : 30d20'03.0"E NTRACTOR : KWAZULU PILING INCLINATION : MACHINE : NEW HOLLAND 250mm DIAMETER AND GER RIG CONTRACTOR : KWAZULU PILING DRILLED BY : DATE : PROFILED BY : S. BOK DATE : August 2006 HOLE No: AH3 TYPE SET BY : S. BOK DATE:08/01/2016 14:27 SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET TEXT : ..ixA\Village5\Auger19.txt E002 University of Kwa-zulu Natal dotPLOT 7005 PBpH67

E002 University of Kwa-zulu Natal

dotPLOT 7005 PBpH67

dot	Montrose Park Development	HOLE No: AH4 Sheet 1 of 1
		JOB NUMBER: 16-1230
Scale 0.00 1:100 0.50	Slightly moist, brown, soft, slightly sandy CLAYEY	' SILT: Colluvium.
	Slightly moist, dark orange, soft, slightly sandy Sl	LTY CLAY: Colluvium.
	Slightly moist, light orange streaked yellowis (estimated) SILTY CLAY: Colluvium.	sh orange, soft to firm
6.00	Slightly moist to dry, light yellow brown, firm, CLA	YEY SILT: Colluvium.
	Slightly moist, light brown, firm to stiff (estima CLAYEY SILT: Residual shale.	ted) laminated, SANDT
13.50	Light brown to grey brown completely to highly w very soft rock: SHALE: Pietermaritzburg Formatio	eathered, thinly bedded, n.
15.20		
	NOTES	sk.
	<ol> <li>2) Standing water level at 14 5m (measured after 4</li> </ol>	days)
CONTRACTOR : KWAZULU PILING MACHINE : NEW HOLLAND 25 DRILED BY :	INCLINATION : Omm DIAMETER ANNGER RIG	ELEVATION : X-COORD : 29d34'23.0"S Y-COORD : 30d20'03 3"F
PROFILED BY : S. BOK TYPE SET BY : S. BOK	DATE : August 2006 DATE : 08/01/2016 14:27	HOLE No: AH4
SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET	TEXT :ixA\Village5\Auger19.txt	dotPLOT 7005 PBpH67



	Montrose Park Development	HOLE No: AH6 Sheet 1 of 1
		JOB NUMBER: 16-1230
Scale / ^ /	0.00 Slightly moist, brown, soft, CLAYEY SANDY SIL	T: Colluvium.
	Slightly moist, light orange brown to orange SANDY CLAYEY SILT: Colluvium.	with depth, soft, intact,
	3.00Slightly moist, grey brown to purple, soft to firm,	CLAYEY SILT: Colluvium.
	5.50 NOTES	
	1) Refusal of auger at 5.5m on boulder.	
	2) No ground water seepage.	
CONTRACTOR : KWAZULU PIL MACHINE : NEW HOLLAN DRILLED BY : PROFILED BY : S. BOK	ING <i>INCLINATION :</i> D 250mm DIAMETER <b>ANNO</b> ZER RIG DATE : DATE : August 2006	ELEVATION : X-COORD : 29d34'31.6"S Y-COORD : 30d20'11.1"E

dot PLOT	Montrose Park Development	HOLE No: AH7 Sheet 1 of 1
		JOB NUMBER: 16-1230
Scale 0.00	Slightly moist, brown, soft, CLAYEY SANDY SILT: 0	Colluvium.
	Slightly moist, light orange brown to light orange SANDY SILT to slightly clayey silty sand with depth:	, soft, intact, CLAYEY Colluvium.
4.00	Slightly moist, orange mottled brown, firm (estin sandy CLAYEY SILT: Colluvium.	nated) intact, slightly
	NOTES	
	1) Refusal of auger at 5.5m on dolerite boulder/s.	
	2) Boulder encountered at 4.0m.	
	3) No ground water seepage.	
CONTRACTOR : KWAZULU PILING MACHINE : NEW HOLLAND 25 DRILLED BY : PROFILED BY : S. BOK	INCLINATION : E Omm DIAMETER ANNEER RIG DATE : DATE : August 2006	LEVATION : X-COORD : 29d34'32.1"S Y-COORD : 30d20'10.7"E HOLE No: AH7
TYPE SET BY : S. BOK SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET	DATE : 08/01/2016 14:27 TEXT :ixA\Village5\Auger19.txt	
E002 University of Kwa-zulu Natal		dotPLOT 7005 PBpH67

doteplo	Montrose Park Development	HOLE No: AH8 Sheet 1 of 1
		JOB NUMBER: 16-1230
Scale 1:100	0.00 Slightly moist, brown, soft, CLAYEY SANDY	SILT: Colluvium.
	Slightly moist, brownish orange to dark o intact, SANDY CLAYEY SILT: Colluvium.	range with depth, soft to firm,
	4.50	ige, firm, intact, SILTY CLAY:
	1) Refusal of auger at 6.5m on dolerite boulder	·.
CONTRACTOR : KWAZULU I MACHINE : NEW HOLL DRILLED BY : PROFILED BY : S. BOK	PILING INCLINATION : AND 250mm DIAMETER AND 250mm DIAMETER AND 250mm DIAMETER AND 2006	ELEVATION : X-COORD : 29d34'32.0"S Y-COORD : 30d20'09.7"E

dot PLOT	Montrose Park Development	HOLE No: AH9 Sheet 1 of 1
		JOB NUMBER: 16-1230
Scale 0. 1:100	<sup>300</sup> Slightly moist, brown, soft, CLAYEY SANDY SILT: Colluvium.	
	Slightly moist, orange brown to orange with de CLAYEY SILT: Colluvium.	epth, soft, intact, SANDY
3	Moist, light orange to grey mottled light orange slightly silty SANDY CLAY: Colluvium.	, soft to very soft, intact,
<b>1</b> 6.	30 NOTES	
	1) Refusal of auger at 6.3m on boulder.	
	2) Ground water seepage towards base of hole.	
	3) Standing water level at 2.7m overnight.	
CONTRACTOR : KWAZULU PILIN MACHINE : NEW HOLLAND	IG INCLINATION : 250mm DIAMETER AND GER RIG	ELEVATION : X-COORD : 29d34'33.3"S X-COORD : 30d20'11 7"E
PROFILED BY : S. BOK	DATE : August 2006	HOLE No: AH9
SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET	TEXT :ixA\Village5\Auger19.txt	dotPL OT 7005 PRoHer

dot	Montrose Park Development	HOLE No: AH10 Sheet 1 of 1
		JOB NUMBER: 16-1230
Scale 0.00	Slightly moist, brown, soft, CLAYEY SANDY SILT:	Colluvium.
	Slightly moist, orange brown to orange with de CLAYEY SILT: Colluvium.	pth, soft, intact, SANDY
3.50	Slightly moist to moist, light orange, medium CLAYEY SAND: Colluvium.	I dense, intact, SILTY
6.00	Slightly moist, light brown to grey brown, firm, lar Residual shale.	minated, CLAYEY SILT:
6.90	Dark grey, completely weathered, thinly bedded Pietermaritzburg Formation.	, very soft rock SHALE:
	NOTES	
	<ol> <li>Refusal (very slow advance) of auger at 6.9m is shale.</li> </ol>	n completely weathered
	2) Standing water level at 5.0m overnight.	
CONTRACTOR : KWAZULU PILING MACHINE : NEW HOLLAND 25	INCLINATION : 0mm DIAMETER ANNOCER RIG	ELEVATION : X-COORD : 29d34'34.0"S
DRILLED BY : PROFILED BY : S. BOK	<i>DATE :</i> <i>DATE :</i> August 2006	Y-COORD : 30d20'11.4"E
TYPE SET BY : S. BOK SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET	DATE : 08/01/2016 14:27 TEXT :ixA\Village5\Auger19.txt	

dot	Montrose Park Development	LEGEND Sheet 1 of 1
		JOB NUMBER: 16-1230
	SAND	{SA04}
	SANDY	{SA05}
	SILT	{SA06}
	SILTY	{SA07}
	CLAY	{SA08}
	CLAYEY	{SA09}
	SHALE	{SA12}
CONTRACTOR :	INCLINATION :	ELEVATION :
MACHINE : DRILLED BY : PROFILED BY :	DIAM : DATE : DATE :	X-COORD : Y-COORD :
TYPE SET BY : S. BOK SETUP FILE : STANDARD.SET	DATE : 08/01/2016 14:27 TEXT :ixA\Village5\Auger19.txt	LEGEND SUMMARY OF SYMBOLS
E002 University of Kwa-zulu Natal		dotPLOT 7005 PBpH67

E002 University of Kwa-zulu Natal

dotPLOT 7005 PBpH67